SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D. C. 20549

FORM 10-K

☑ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002

OR

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission file number: 0-25508

RTW, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Minnesota

41-1440870

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

8500 Normandale Lake Boulevard, Suite 1400 Bloomington, MN 55437

(Address of principal executive offices and zip code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (952) 893-0403

Securities registered pursuant to 1	12(b) of the Act:
Securities registered pursuant to 1	12(g) of the Act:

None Common Stock, no par value Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes X No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an accelerated filer (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 12b-2)

Yes No X

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of the registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K: (X)

As of March 10, 2003, 5,099,746 shares of Common Stock, no par value, were outstanding after giving effect to a one-for-two reverse stock split that was effective November 22, 2002. As of March 10, 2003, assuming as fair value the last sale price of \$2.15 per share on The Nasdaq Stock Market, the aggregate fair value of shares held by non-affiliates was approximately \$8.2 million.

Documents incorporated by reference:

None

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I

Page

Item 1.	Business	3
	Executive Officers of the Registrant	10
Item 2.	Properties	10
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	10
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	10
PART II	·	
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters	10
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	10
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of	11
	Operations	
Item 7A	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	28
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	28
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial	49
	Disclosure	
PART		
III		
Item 10.	Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant	49
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	51
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	53
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	54
PART IV	1	
Item 14.	Controls and Procedures	54
Item 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules, and Reports on Form 8-K	54
	Signatures	57

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Overview

RTW, Inc. (the "Company") provides comprehensive management products and services to insured and self-insured employers for their workers' compensation programs in Minnesota, Wisconsin, South Dakota, Colorado, Michigan and Indiana. The Company closed its regional offices in Missouri and Massachusetts in the fourth quarter of 2001 and non-renewed substantially all policies in those regions through December 31, 2002 and will "run-off" expiring policies in those regions through February 2003. The Company has also obtained licenses but is not operating (other than previously mentioned "run-off business" and claims management associated with the "run-off business") in Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Maryland, Arkansas, Iowa, Florida, New Jersey, Georgia, North Carolina, Texas, Missouri, Illinois, Kansas, Massachusetts, Connecticut, Rhode Island and Oklahoma. The Company believes its proprietary management approach substantially reduces wage replacement costs and medical expenses resulting from workplace injuries. The Company focuses on controlling costs by returning injured employees to work as soon as possible and by actively managing all participants in the workers' compensation system, including employers, employees and medical care providers, as well as legal and judicial participants in the workers' compensation system. Elements of the Company's management approach include:

- thorough evaluation of potential customers;
- active training of customer's management and employees in the Company's procedures;
- prompt identification of potentially high-cost injuries; and
- rapid intervention in, and intensive management of, potentially high-cost injuries.

The Company has developed two proprietary management systems: (i) the RTW SOLUTION®, designed to lower employers' workers' compensation costs and return injured employees to work as soon as possible, and (ii) the ID15® system, designed to identify those injured employees who are likely to get stuck in the workers' compensation system. The Company also uses management techniques, including designated health care providers, medical fee schedule review, utilization review and doctor peer review, to control medical costs.

Industry

Workers' compensation benefits are mandated and regulated by each state. Every state requires employers to provide wage replacement and medical benefits to work accident victims regardless of fault. Virtually all employers in the United States are required to either: (a) purchase workers' compensation insurance from a private insurance carrier; (b) obtain coverage from a state managed fund; or (c) if permitted by their state, to be self-insured. Workers' compensation laws generally mandate two types of benefits for injured employees: (i) indemnity payments that consist of temporary wage replacement or permanent disability payments, and (ii) medical benefits that include expenses related to injury diagnosis and treatment as well as rehabilitation, if necessary. On an industry-wide basis, indemnity payments represent approximately 45% of benefits paid, while medical benefits account for the remaining 55%.

Estimated insurance premiums totaled approximately \$31.7 billion nationwide in 2002. This \$31.7 billion includes: (i) the traditional or private residual market, estimated at \$26.0 billion, including commercial insurers and state-operated assigned risk pools established for high risk employers, and (ii) state funds, estimated at \$5.7 billion, operated in states in order to increase competition and stabilize the market.

Indemnity payments, established by state legislative action, have risen, in part because of higher wage levels and increased state mandated benefits. Medical expenses have also increased due to the general rise in the cost of health care and the statutory requirement that employers provide coverage for all compensable medical costs, without any co-payment by the employee. The Company believes the most significant factor affecting the cost of workers' compensation, however, results from incentives in the system for injured employees to remain away from work and to continue collecting indemnity payments and receiving medical treatment beyond the point that is necessary.

The Company believes that traditional workers' compensation insurance companies and workers' compensation third party administrators are not as effective as the Company in controlling loss costs. While traditional efforts, including focusing on workplace safety and implementing certain medical cost containment measures, have reduced costs in certain areas, the Company believes these efforts have not had a significant effect on the overall system cost because they have not focused effectively on controlling indemnity payments. In the late 1990's as well as into the 2000's, traditional insurance companies moved toward a more comprehensive management approach including

return-to-work initiatives. The Company believes that while traditional insurers have been somewhat successful in these initiatives, they have not achieved the cost reductions and claim closure outcomes realized by the Company.

The Company's Management Approach

The Company seeks to control workers' compensation costs through a proprietary management approach that is specifically designed for the workers' compensation system. The Company's management strategy seeks to reduce workers' compensation costs significantly through early intervention in each employee's injury and intensive management of all participants in the workers' compensation system, including employers, injured employees, medical care providers, and legal and judicial participants. Through early intervention, the Company promptly identifies cases that have the potential to result in significant expenses and acts to control these expenses before they are incurred. The Company focuses on controlling indemnity payments for lost wages, the largest component of workers' compensation costs, by quickly and safely returning injured employees to work. As part of this strategy, the Company attempts to return an injured employee to his or her original position, if the employee is able, or to place the employee in a transitional, light-duty position until the employee is able to resume his or her former position. By promptly returning an employee to work, the Company has found that not only indemnity payments, but also medical expenses per injury, are substantially reduced. In addition, the Company uses other management techniques, including contracts with provider networks, designated health care providers, medical fee schedule review, utilization review and doctor peer review, to control medical costs.

The Company uses five-person operating teams to implement its proprietary management approach. Each operating team handles all of the claims for a specific group of employers and is accountable within the Company for the loss experience of these employers. Each team generally consists of three nurses, a statutory claims administrator, and an assistant claims administrator / clerical support person. A team's nurses are responsible for evaluating the medical condition of an injured employee and monitoring the employee's medical treatment. The claims administrators are responsible for determining the eligibility of claims, paying benefits in a timely manner and following statutory requirements for administration of claims. The operating teams meet regularly to discuss strategies for managing difficult claims and to review strategies and procedures that have been particularly successful in resolving disputes.

The following sections summarize the Company's approach to managing the various participants in the system.

Employers. Generally, each employer is assigned to an operating team responsible for managing the relationship. Prior to accepting an employer, members of an operating team may conduct an on-site risk assessment and explain the Company's methods and procedures to the employer. The risk assessment forms a part of the Company's underwriting process and includes evaluating the employer's willingness to follow the Company's procedures. For employers insured by the Company's wholly-owned insurance subsidiary, American Compensation Insurance Company ("ACIC"), the employer agrees, as part of the insurance policy, to comply with the Company's early intervention methods and to provide transitional, light-duty work for injured employees until such time as they are able to resume their normal positions. To ensure that the Company's early intervention techniques succeed, the Company requests prompt notification from the employer of all injuries, typically 24 to 48 hours after the employer learns of the injury.

Each operating team is responsible for managing its designated employers' workers' compensation program, by training the employer's personnel in the Company's methods and procedures and managing all reported injuries for the employer. The operating team meets with the employer, provides access to loss reports detailing current claims, conducts an annual account review and maintains active communication on open injuries. The Company's loss control team or the operating team may make workplace safety recommendations or retain a workplace safety-engineering firm to assist its employers in remedying work conditions that the loss control team or the operating team determines constitute an inappropriate risk. In addition, the operating team may recommend to the Company's management the cancellation or non-renewal of the policy for an employer that fails to comply with the Company's procedures.

Employees. The Company focuses on identifying injuries that have the greatest potential to result in significant expenses and acts quickly to control expenses resulting from these injuries. The Company has observed that approximately 15% of all injuries result in 85% of all workers' compensation expenses and that early identification of, and intervention in, these cases can lead to significant cost savings. Within 48 hours of being notified of an injury, an operating team evaluates several factors, including the type of injury, the employee's injury history and whether the employee is absent from work, to determine whether the injury is likely to involve significant expense. In potentially high-cost cases, a member of the operating team intervenes quickly by meeting with the injured employee to assess the injury, assisting the injured employee in obtaining medical care and rehabilitation and

developing a plan to get the employee back to work as soon as is appropriate. If the employee cannot immediately return to his or her original position, the employer is required to provide a transitional light-duty job that is consistent with the limits defined by the employee's medical care provider. If the employee refuses this transitional position, the Company may terminate indemnity payments, but is required to continue to provide appropriate medical benefits.

Medical Care Providers. The operating teams actively assess each injury, monitor and manage the medical treatment and review the medical expenses of each employee's injury. Each injury report is reviewed by one of the Company's nurses. The nurse typically contacts the physician treating employees in cases that involve days off from work or injuries that could involve significant expense. In these cases, the physician is asked to provide his or her diagnosis, plan of treatment and assessment of the employee's physical capabilities for transitional work. The Company has contracts with consulting physicians to assess proposed treatment plans for injured employees. These physicians also discuss injured employee treatment plans with the employee's medical care providers. The goal is to ensure both an accurate diagnosis and treatment of the injury and an understanding of the nature and extent of the limits the diagnosis places on the employee's ability to return to work in either the original job or a transitional, light-duty position. The operating team also monitors the health care provided to the injured employee to ensure that the employee receives proper treatment for the injury and that the employee does not receive services or procedures that are excessive, unnecessary or unrelated to the particular injury. In addition, when the operating team believes the diagnosis of an injury or the proposed rehabilitation treatment is not appropriate, the operating team will arrange for a second opinion with an independent medical examiner.

The medical cost management team reviews all bills submitted by medical care providers to determine if the amounts charged for the treatments are appropriate according to statutory and other negotiated fee schedules.

In many states, including Minnesota, the Company cannot require that an injured employee go to a specific physician or seek treatment from a specific provider. Nevertheless, the Company attempts to assist the injured employee in selecting appropriate medical care providers. In Colorado and Michigan (for the first ten days after the injury) the Company can require that injured employees go to a physician within a designated network of medical care providers.

Management of Legal and Judicial Participants. The Company, through early intervention, seeks to limit the number of disputes with injured employees. As part of its early intervention process, the Company identifies injuries that are not work related and denies the claim. The Company may also deny a claim for indemnity payments when it determines that no further payments are appropriate (for example, when an employee has been offered transitional, light-duty work and has refused it). In these and other sets of circumstances, the employee may engage a lawyer to represent his or her interests. Generally, if the parties are unable to resolve the matter, the workers' compensation law mandates arbitration, subject to judicial review. For cases that involve adversary proceedings, the Company engages one of several lawyers who are familiar with the Company's philosophy and actively seeks to resolve the dispute with the employee's attorney.

Customers

The Company targets employers and associations that operate in industries with relatively high workers' compensation costs, including manufacturing, retail, wholesale, health care and hospitality industries and employers with a history of workers' compensation claim costs higher than average in their industry.

The Company's average annual premium per policy increased to \$80,400 in 2002 from \$56,800 in 2001 and \$40,500 in 2000 due to focused aggressive re-underwriting in 2001and 2000. The Company's ten largest customers accounted for \$6.2 million or 11.4% of the Company's premiums in force in 2002 compared to \$6.6 million or 7.8% of the Company's premiums in force in 2001 and \$7.9 million or 7.9% of the Company's premiums in force in 2002, 2001 or 2000. The Company renewed 46.1% of the policies scheduled to expire in 2002, whereas 56.5% and 66.2% were renewed in 2001 and 2000, respectively. The retention rate in 2002 was decreased significantly by the closure of the Missouri and Massachusetts regions.

Substantially all of the Company's employers are in its Minnesota, Colorado and Michigan regions. In December 2001, the Company closed its regional offices in Missouri (covering Missouri, Illinois and Kansas) and Massachusetts (covering Massachusetts, Connecticut, New Hampshire, Rhode Island and Maine). In 2002, the Company non-renewed substantially all of its policies in its Missouri and Massachusetts regions and expects to complete run off of remaining expiring policies in these regions through February 2003. In addition to these states, the Company is also licensed in Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Maryland, Arkansas, Iowa, Florida, New Jersey, Georgia, North Carolina, Texas and Oklahoma. The Company currently has no intention to expand operations beyond the present states in which it is operating.

Products

Substantially all of the Company's workers' compensation products and services are guaranteed-cost insurance policies. Under a guaranteed-cost policy, the customer purchases an insurance policy underwritten by ACIC and pays a premium based on the employers' aggregate payroll. The Company assumes responsibility for all the indemnity and medical costs associated with the employers' workers' compensation injuries and works closely with the employer in managing the employer's entire workers' compensation program.

The Company determines the premium to be charged an employer based on several factors, including: (i) the expected dollar loss per \$100 of payroll for the employers' industry, (ii) the employer's experience modifier, a measurement of the difference between the employer's past claims experience and its industry average, (iii) an upward or downward adjustment to the premium by the Company based on its assessment of the risks associated with providing the coverage for the specific employer, and (iv) competitive market prices. An employer's expected dollar loss and experience modifier are each determined by an independent rating agency established or adopted by its state, based on a three-year average of the claims experience of the employer and its industry.

In addition to standard guaranteed-cost policies, the Company offers, on a limited basis, a deductible guaranteed-cost policy under which the employer is responsible for all medical and indemnity expenses up to a specific dollar amount, while the Company is responsible for medical and indemnity expenses over this level. The Company provides the same comprehensive management services for the deductible guaranteed-cost policies and the standard guaranteed-cost policies.

In 2002, the Company began a strategic initiative to sell its workers' compensation products and services on a fee-for-service basis. This strategic initiative extends the Company's workers' compensation services to self-insured employers and other alternative market non-risk products. The Company will charge a fee to these customers based on the expected number of claims managed or the time committed to the customer. This service product will provide a non-insurance revenue line for the Company. In 2002, the Company had acquired three customers totaling approximately \$100,000 in annualized revenues.

Sales and Marketing

The Company sells its workers' compensation products and services to insured and self-insured employers through independent insurance agencies and brokers, including several large national agencies. Agencies are paid commissions which averaged 6.9% of the Company's gross premiums earned in 2002, compared to 7.6% of the Company's gross premiums earned in 2001 and 7.9% of gross premiums earned in 2000. The Company's ten highest producing agencies accounted for \$19.7 million or 36.3% of premiums in force in 2002, compared to \$24.8 million or 29.7% of premiums in force in 2001 and \$27.2 million or 27.3% of premiums in force in 2000. No agency accounted for more than 5.3% of premiums in force in 2002, compared to 6.4% of premiums in force in 2001 and 6.5% of premiums in force in 2000. The Company continually markets its products and services to its agencies to keep them aware of developments in the Company's business. Each state's underwriting team is responsible for establishing and maintaining agency relationships.

Reinsurance

The Company shares the risks and benefits of the insurance it underwrites through reinsurance. The Company purchases reinsurance to protect it from potential losses in excess of the level management is willing to accept. From 1995 to 2002, the Company's primary reinsurance was excess of loss coverage that limited its per-incident exposure.

Under "excess of loss" policies, the Company pays the reinsurer a percentage of the Company's gross premiums earned, and the reinsurer agrees to assume all risks relating to injuries over a specific dollar amount on a per occurrence basis. Excess of loss coverage in Minnesota is provided by a state established organization, the Minnesota Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association (WCRA). In non-Minnesota states, excess of loss coverage is purchased through private reinsurers.

In 2002, 2001 and 2000, the Company selected per occurrence levels in Minnesota from the WCRA of \$350,000, \$330,000 and \$310,000, respectively. In 2003, the selected per occurrence level excess of loss coverage under the WCRA is \$360,000.

In 2002, 2001 and 2000, the Company purchased non-Minnesota excess of loss coverage primarily through General Cologne Reinsurance Corporation, rated A++ (Superior) by A.M. Best. The excess of loss policy in effect during 2002, 2001 and 2000 provided reinsurance from \$300,000 per person per any one loss and up to statutory limits per occurrence ultimate net loss for 2001, 2000 and 1999, but coverage was capped at \$20.0 million per occurrence ultimate net loss for 2002.

In 2003, the Company's non-Minnesota per-incident excess of loss coverage increased to \$360,000, continues to be capped at \$20.0 million per occurrence and further excludes claims resulting from acts of terrorism. The Company further decreased its retention in 2003 to \$200,000 per-incident in 2003 by purchasing increased excess of loss reinsurance to further reduce volatility in the Company's financial results. This coverage was purchased from three reinsurers.

The excess of loss policy in effect during 1998 and 1997 provided reinsurance up to \$9.5 million in excess of \$500,000 per person per any one loss and up to \$40 million in excess of \$10 million per occurrence ultimate net loss for 2002. This excess of loss policy was effective January 1, 1997, and replaced excess of loss policies that were terminated on December 31, 1996. In 1996, the non-Minnesota excess of loss policies provided reinsurance up to \$9.5 million in excess of \$500,000 per person per any one loss and up to \$49.5 million in excess of \$500,000 per person per any one loss and up to \$49.5 million in excess of \$500,000 per person per any one loss and up to \$49.5 million in excess of \$500,000 per occurrence ultimate net loss. Transatlantic Reinsurance Company, rated A++ (Superior) by A.M. Best, is the only reinsurance company that received more than 15% of the premiums paid for reinsurance coverage under the 1996 excess of loss coverage.

For claims occurring on or after July 1, 1998, the Company purchased excess of loss coverage through GE Reinsurance Corporation, rated A+ (Superior) by A.M. Best that provides reinsurance up to \$275,000 in excess of \$25,000 in all states except Minnesota. In Minnesota, the coverage is \$255,000 in excess of \$25,000 for 1998, \$265,000 in excess of \$25,000 for 1999 and \$275,000 in excess of \$25,000 for 2000 and 2001. This coverage was purchased to reduce risk and volatility in the Company's operating performance. This contract was terminated effective December 31, 2000; however, the policy was effective in 2001 for policies in force at December 31, 2000 through expiration, not to exceed fifteen months after the effective termination date. Policies written or renewed in 2002 and 2001 were not covered under this lower level excess of loss reinsurance policy.

A.M. Best determines its ratings based on a comparative analysis of the financial condition and operating performance of insurance companies. A.M. Best ratings are based upon factors of concern to insureds and are not directed toward the protection of investors. See "Competition."

Competition

The workers' compensation industry is highly competitive. The Company competes with insurance companies, managed health care organizations and state sponsored insurance pools for its insured products and with Third Party Administrators for its fee-for-service business. Unlike the Company, which offers only workers' compensation products and services, these competitors may offer additional products and services to employers, including other forms of insurance. As a consequence, these competitors may have certain advantages in pricing their workers' compensation products. In addition, certain of these competitors are offering a management approach similar to that offered by the Company. Many of the Company's competitors have greater financial and operating resources than the Company.

Competitive factors in the industry include premium rates, level of service and ability to reduce claims expense. The Company believes that its workers' compensation insurance products are competitively priced and its premium rates are typically lower than those for customers assigned to the state sponsored risk pools. The Company also believes that its level of service and its ability to reduce claims are strong competitive factors that have enabled it to retain existing customers and attract new customers.

Insurance companies enter and exit the workers' compensation market in different states depending on their appraisal of current market conditions. Many insurance companies stopped underwriting workers' compensation insurance during the early 1990's due to rising costs that were not matched by reductions in statutory benefits or higher premium rates. In the mid to late 1990's, the Company experienced increased market pressure as new insurance companies and single line workers' compensation insurance companies entered the market. In 2002, 2001 and 2000, many insurers withdrew from the markets in which the Company operates as premium rates were insufficient to cover the cost of benefits paid.

Insurance companies compete primarily with the Company for insured customers that have lower past claims experience or lower experience "modifiers." As a result, the Company experiences increased competition for the renewal of workers' compensation policies with customers that have reduced their experience modifiers, and it expects to continue to experience this competition.

Another competitive factor results from the fact that some insured employers will not purchase workers' compensation products from insurance companies with an A.M. Best rating less than "A". In addition, certain insurance companies that write umbrella policies will not provide coverage to an employer if a portion of the employer's underlying insurance policy, such as the workers' compensation portion, is written by an insurance

company with a less than "A" rating. The Company believes that its B- letter rating from A.M. Best will make it difficult, in certain instances, for the Company to provide its products to certain employers. Historically, in these instances, the Company competed by writing these employers using an "A" rated insurer's paper. This process, known as fronting, added additional cost for ACIC but allowed the Company access to markets it may have otherwise not been able to access. The Company does not currently have a fronting arrangement in effect and believes that its ability to find a fronting company at a reasonable cost in 2003 will be difficult.

The Company's insurance subsidiary was assigned an initial rating of B++ (Very Good) on a scale of A++ (Superior) to F (In Liquidation) on December 16, 1996. This rating was reaffirmed in April 1999 and June 2000. In June 2001, however, based on 2000 financial results, A.M. Best downgraded the Company's rating to B+ and, based on financial results in 2001, further downgraded that rating to B- in February 2002. An A.M. Best rating is assigned after an extensive quantitative and qualitative evaluation of the Company's financial condition and operating performance. A.M. Best ratings are based upon factors of concern to insured's and are not directed toward the protection of investors. Furthermore, A.M. Best ratings are not ratings of the Company or any of its securities. A.M. Best ratings include Secure Ratings, consisting of A++ and A+ (Superior); A and A- (Excellent); B++ and B+ (Very Good); Vulnerable or Unsecure Ratings, consisting of B and B- (Adequate); C++ and C+ (Fair); C and C- (Marginal); D (Very Vulnerable); E (Under State Supervision); and F (In Liquidation).

Data Management

During the period 1997 to 2002, the Company contracted with various unrelated third-parties for certain computer information systems and other software licenses. In 1996, the Company developed and implemented its own proprietary claims management and medical fee adjudicating systems to manage claims, audit medical fees, pay claims, provide reports to policyholders and analyze claims data. These systems replaced third-party contracts for claims management and medical fee adjudicating systems. In 1995, the Company developed and implemented its own proprietary policy management system to process insurance applications and issue policies and endorsements. This system replaced a third-party contract for a policy management system. In 1999, the Company developed and implemented its own proprietary contract for a policy management systems. These systems replaced third-party software systems by the Company. These systems continue to be upgraded and maintained by the Company. The Company continues to utilize third party software to maintain financial information, prepare accounting reports and financial statements and pay vendors. The Company also contracts with a third-party provider of payroll services for payroll, benefit and human resource software services. The Company utilizes other licensed software from national vendors to maintain its financial records, file statutory statements with insurance regulators and perform other general business.

Employees

The Company had 147 full-time employees at December 31, 2002. Of the Company's employees, approximately 78 work in the Company's administrative and financial functions and 69 serve on, provide service to or manage approximately 12 different operating teams. None of the Company's employees are subject to collective bargaining agreements. The Company believes its employee relations are good.

Regulation

The Company's insurance subsidiary is subject to substantial regulation by the governmental agencies in states in which it operates, and will be subject to such regulation in any state in which it provides workers' compensation products and services in the future. State regulatory agencies have broad administrative power with respect to all aspects of the business of the Company, including premium rates, benefit levels, policy forms, dividend payments, capital adequacy and the amount and type of its investments. These regulations are primarily intended to protect covered employees and policyholders rather than the insurance company. Both the legislation covering insurance companies and the regulations adopted by state agencies are subject to change.

Workers' compensation coverage is a creation of state law, subject to change by the state legislature, and is influenced by the political processes in each state. Several states have mandated that employers receive coverage only from state operated funds. New laws affecting the workers' compensation system in Minnesota, Colorado and Michigan and any other state where the Company may operate, including laws that require all employers to participate in state sponsored funds or that mandate premium reductions, could have a material adverse effect on the Company.

Company Information

The Company maintains a website at www.rtwi.com. Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and periodic reports on Form 8-K (and any amendments to these reports) will be available free of charge on the Company's website as soon as reasonably practical but no later then September 30, 2003.

Executive Officers of the Registrant

The following are the executive officers of the Company at March 28, 2003:

Name	Age	Position
David C. Prosser	78	Chairman of the Board
J. Alexander Fjelstad	51	President and Chief Executive Officer
Alfred L. LaTendresse	54	Executive Vice President
Jeffrey B. Murphy	41	Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary
Patricia M. Sheveland	44	Vice President — Case and Claims Management
Keith D. Krueger	44	Vice President — Underwriting and Sales

David C. Prosser is the founder of the Company and current Chairman of the Board since December 2001. Mr. Prosser was previously Chairman of the Board through March 2000, served as President and Chief Executive Officer through January 1998, and has been a Director of the Company since its formation in 1983. From 1965 through 1985, Mr. Prosser was the owner and President of Vocational Personnel Services, Inc., which merged into the Company in 1986.

J. Alexander Fjelstad rejoined the Company in December 2001 as President and Chief Executive Officer and Director after serving as President and Chief Executive Officer of Headwater Systems, Inc., a manufacturer of radio frequency identification devices, from March 1999 through December 2001. Mr. Fjelstad initially joined the Company in 1989 as a Vice President, served as Chief Operating Officer beginning in 1993 and became Chief Operating Officer - Marketing and Underwriting in October 1996 through his departure in 1998. Mr. Fjelstad was a Director of the Company from 1989 to February 1999. He is a member of the American Institute for Property and Liability Underwriters and holds the CPCU designation.

Alfred L. LaTendresse rejoined the Company in December 2001 as Executive Vice President and Director after serving as Chief Operations Officer and Chief Financial Officer for Headwater Systems, Inc. from June 1999 to December 2001. Mr. LaTendresse initially joined the Company as Chief Financial Officer in 1990 and later became Secretary and Treasurer. Mr. LaTendresse departed from the Company in December 1998. Mr. LaTendresse served as a Director of the Company from July 1993 until January 1995. Mr. LaTendresse is a member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Minnesota Society of Certified Public Accountants.

Jeffrey B. Murphy joined the Company in October 1994 as Controller and was promoted to Chief Financial Officer in February 2000. Mr. Murphy was the Corporate Controller and held other management positions for Midcontinent Media, Inc. from 1989 to 1994. Prior to that time, Mr. Murphy served in various financial audit positions with Grant Thornton LLP from 1983 to 1989.

Patricia M. Sheveland was appointed to Vice-President — Case and Claims Management in January 2002. Ms. Sheveland joined the Company in April 1990 and has held various management positions of increasing importance including General Manager of Operations in the Colorado regional office and Director of Operations for the Colorado, Michigan and Massachusetts regions. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Sheveland worked as an Occupational Nurse for Kmart Corporation.

Keith D. Krueger joined the Company in September 1998 as the Director of Underwriting and Pricing for the Company's Minnesota regional office. He was promoted to Director of Underwriting Services for the Company's Home Office in October 1999 and served in this capacity until being promoted to Vice President - Underwriting and Sales in March 2002. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Krueger was a Commercial Lines Underwriting Manager for Citizens Security Mutual Insurance from June 1997 to August 1998. From March 1995 to May 1997, Mr. Krueger was Vice President — Underwriting and Marketing for American West Insurance. He is a member of the American Institute for Property and Liability Underwriters and holds the CPCU designation.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

The following is a summary of properties leased by the Company at December 31, 2002:

Area leased (in square feet)	Termination
	September
26,301	2007
7,805	April 2005
	September
6,542	2005
7,118	May 2007
4,631	April 2006
	(in square feet) 26,301 7,805 6,542 7,118

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

In the ordinary course of administering its workers' compensation management program, the Company is routinely involved in the adjudication of claims resulting from workplace injuries. The Company is not involved in any legal or administrative claims that it believes are likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company's operations or financial condition.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

None

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

QUARTERLY STOCK PRICE COMPARISON AND DIVIDENDS

The Company's shares are publicly traded on The Nasdaq Stock Market under the symbol RTWI. The Company effected a one-for-two reverse-split of its common stock on November 22, 2002. The table below sets forth the range of high and low sales prices for the Company's stock for each quarter during the past two years. The Company had approximately 2,000 shareholders of its common stock at the close of trading on March 1, 2003.

Fiscal Year:		First Quarter	Second Quarter	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter
2002	High \$	2.70	\$ 3.74	\$ 2.70	\$ 2.54
	Low	0.72	1.16	0.94	1.20
2001	High	11.88	5.28	3.84	11.24
	Low	4.25	2.00	1.36	0.50

The Company has never paid cash dividends on its common stock. The Company currently intends to retain any and all income for use in its business and does not anticipate paying cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Any future determination as to payment of dividends will depend on the financial condition and results of operations of the Company and such other factors deemed relevant by the Board of Directors. Under the terms of its credit agreement, the Company is prohibited from making dividend payments without prior consent of the lender.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The consolidated statements of operations data set forth below for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2002, and the consolidated balance sheet data at December 31, 2002 and 2001 are derived from, and are qualified by reference to, the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Form 10-K. The consolidated statements of operations data set forth below for the two years in the period ended December 31, 1999, and the consolidated balance sheet data at December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998, are derived from audited consolidated financial statements not included herein. The information set forth below should be read in conjunction with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and

the Company's consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002
		(In thou	isands, except per s	share data)	
Total revenues	\$ 90,152	\$ 77,812	\$ 83,299	\$ 95,723	\$ 67,146
Income (loss) from operations	(10,485)	8,357	(14,780)	(15,761)	10,325
Net income (loss)	(7,081)	6,167	(9,708)	(25,215)	14,319
Basic income (loss) per share	(1.19)	1.00	(1.79)	(4.89)	2.78
Diluted income (loss) per share	(1.19)	1.00	(1.79)	(4.89)	2.78
Premiums in force at year end	82,100	87,200	99,400	83,700	54,200
Total assets	172,934	176,511	194,535	218,307	223,834
Notes payable	2,461		7,000	4,500	1,250
Total shareholders' equity	52,618	55,565	38,736	14,222	29,810

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

RTW, INC. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

OVERVIEW

The Company — RTW, Inc. (RTW) and its wholly owned insurance subsidiary, American Compensation Insurance Company (ACIC), provide disability management services to employers. Collectively, "we," "our" and "us" refer to these entities in this "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

We have developed two proprietary management systems: (i) the RTW SOLUTION®, designed to lower employers' workers' compensation costs and return injured employees to work as soon as possible, and (ii) the ID15® system, designed to identify those injured employees who are likely to become inappropriately dependent on the workers' compensation system. We currently provide workers' compensation management services to employers insured through our insurance subsidiary and to self-insured employers on a fee-for-service basis.

During 2002, we operated primarily in Minnesota, Wisconsin, South Dakota, Colorado, Michigan and Indiana. In the fourth quarter of 2001, we closed our regional offices in Missouri (which served Missouri, Illinois and Kansas) and Massachusetts (which served Massachusetts, Connecticut, New Hampshire, Rhode Island and Maine). We did earn premiums from these regional offices in 2002. Collectively, these regional offices had remaining premiums in force totaling \$1.4 million at December 31, 2002. We completed running off this business in February 2003.

On February 28, 2002, our A.M. Best financial rating was downgraded from a Secure rating (B+) to an Unsecure rating (B-) as a result of the decrease in statutory surplus in 2001 from \$29.3 million at December 31, 2000 to \$19.5 million at December 31, 2001 and our adverse development in 2001 and 2000 that resulted in statutory operating losses in those years. Certain insurance carriers that write umbrella policies will not provide coverage to an employer if a portion of the employer's underlying insurance policy, such as the workers' compensation portion, is written by a carrier with an unsecure rating. Additionally, certain of our independent agents may be unwilling to sell our insurance as a result of the downgrade. As a result, we believe that our B- rating from A.M. Best will make it more difficult to provide our products to certain employers. While we believe that the A.M. Best downgrade will result in decreasing premiums in force, the ultimate effect of this downgrade is unknown at this time.

Additional information about RTW is available on our website, www.rtwi.com.

Significant Accounting Policies — Our significant accounting policies are summarized in Note 1 — "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies" to our accompanying consolidated financial statements. Our significant accounting policies include those policies related to our accounting for: (i) premiums earned, (ii) unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses, including reserves for incurred but not reported claims, (iii) policy acquisition costs, and (iv) investments. These accounting policies are further discussed in detail within each section of this "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Financial Summary — This financial summary presents our discussion and analysis of the consolidated financial condition and results of operations of RTW, Inc. This review should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements at December 31, 2002.

The following table provides an overview of our key operating results (000's, except per share amounts):

	Year	Year Ended December 31,			
	2002	2001	2000		
Gross premiums earned	\$ 62,506	\$ 97,420	\$95,878		
Premiums earned	60,264	86,057	78,154		
Total revenues	67,146	95,723	83,299		
Claim and claim settlement expenses	40,533	80,103	72,429		
Net income (loss)	14,319	(25,215)	(9,708)		
Diluted net income (loss) per share	\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)		

RTW reported a decrease in gross premiums earned to \$62.5 million in 2002 from \$97.4 million in 2001. Total revenues decreased significantly in 2002 to \$67.1 million from \$95.7 million in 2001 due to a decrease in premiums in force related primarily to our regional office closures.

We reported net income of \$14.3 million in 2002 compared to net losses of \$25.2 million and \$9.7 million in 2001 and 2000, respectively. We reported basic and diluted net income per share of \$2.78 in 2002 compared to basic and diluted net losses per share of \$4.89 and \$1.79 in 2001 and 2000, respectively. The primary factors affecting our 2002 operating results included the following:

- Our gross premiums earned decreased in 2002 from 2001, due primarily to a 31.6% decrease in average premiums in force to \$65.1 million for 2002 from \$95.2 million in 2001;
- Premiums earned decreased 30.0% in 2002 from 2001. Premiums earned in 2001 were reduced by premiums ceded under a lower layer excess of loss reinsurance agreement, effective for claims occurring on or after July 1, 1998, that was in runoff in 2001. Premiums ceded in 2001 included \$7.9 million in premiums ceded under this lower layer excess of loss reinsurance agreement, compared to \$13.4 million ceded in 2000. No premiums were ceded under this agreement in 2002. Additionally, 2002 premiums ceded were reduced by \$1.4 million resulting from a change in cost related to excess of loss reinsurance in Minnesota;
- Claim and claim settlement expenses decreased significantly to 67.3% of premiums earned for 2002 from 93.1% for 2001. See further discussion under "Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses;"
- In our 2001 Report on Form 10-K/A, we revised the accounting for our contract with St. Paul Re (SPR), which was originally accounted for under reinsurance accounting standards using deposit accounting standards, and restated our 2001 financial statements. We further terminated this contract with SPR in December 2002 and were refunded \$28.8 million, resulting in a \$1.0 million gain recorded in December 2002. Deposit accounting for this contract required us to record a margin expense at 4.75% of premiums ceded to SPR and interest income on the fund balance at an amount equal to the quarter-end U.S. Treasury Bill rate less 25 basis points. The deposit accounting change caused a decrease in premiums ceded and an increase in investment income, claim and claim settlement expenses, policy acquisition costs and general and administrative expenses from the amounts originally reported in 2001. As a result, the accounting for this contract increased net income by \$354,000 in 2002 after reducing interest income and the gain on termination by the margin expense, and an increase in the 2001 net loss by \$1.5 million; and
- At December 31, 2001, we established a \$14.5 million valuation allowance against deferred tax assets resulting in a corresponding increase in income tax expense. This valuation allowance decreased to \$6.6 million at December 31, 2002. The \$7.9 million decrease in the valuation allowance favorably affected our income tax expense in 2002. See further discussion under "Income Taxes."

We expect 2003 premiums in force to increase slightly from levels in 2002. We also anticipate that we will

continue to operate in an environment of premium rate increases in 2003; however, these rate increases will be significantly lower than experienced in 2002, 2001 and 2000. We will focus on achieving profitability in our remaining regional markets by: (i) aggressively managing and closing claims, (ii) reviewing policy profitability at renewal and removing unprofitable accounts, and (iii) aggressively managing policy acquisition costs and general and administrative expenses.

In the following pages, we take a look at the 2002, 2001 and 2000 operating results for items in our Consolidated Statement of Operations and also explain key balance sheet accounts in greater detail.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Total revenues: Our total revenues include premiums earned, investment income, net realized investment gains (losses) and other income. The following table summarizes the components of our revenues and premiums in force (000's):

	Ye	ear Ende	ed December 31,	
	2002	20)01	2000
Gross premiums earned	\$62,506	\$ 9	7,420	\$ 95,878
Premiums ceded	(2,242)	(1	1,363)	(17,724)
Premiums earned	60,264	8	6,057	78,154
Investment income	5,139		6,415	5,752
Net realized investment gains (losses):				
Realized investment gains	1,930		1,225	26
Realized investment losses	(209)		(62)	(633)
		_		
Net realized investment gains (losses)	1,721		1,163	(607)
Other income	22		2,088	—
Total revenues	\$67,146	\$ 9	5,723	\$ 83,299
Premiums in force by regional office at year-end	2002		2001	2000
Minnesota	\$23,	000	\$26,700	\$33,800
Colorado	11,	800	13,100	16,000
Missouri		700	10,300	13,400
Michigan	18,	000	21,700	18,600
Massachusetts		700	11,900	17,600
	¢ = 4	200	¢02.700	¢00,400
Total premiums in force	\$54,	200	\$83,700	\$99,400

Premiums In Force and Gross Premiums Earned: Premiums on workers' compensation insurance policies are our largest source of revenue. Premiums earned are the gross premiums earned by us on in force workers' compensation policies, net of the effects of ceded premiums under reinsurance agreements.

The premium we charge a policyholder is a function of its payroll, industry and prior workers' compensation claims experience. In underwriting a policy, we receive policyholder payroll estimates for the ensuing year. We record premiums written on an installment basis matching our billing to the policyholder and earn premiums on a daily basis over the life of each insurance policy based on the payroll estimate. We record the excess of premiums billed over premiums earned for each policy as unearned premiums on our balance sheet. When a policy expires, we audit employer payrolls for the policy period and adjust the estimated payroll and the policyholder's premium to its actual value. The result is a "final audit" adjustment recorded to premiums earned when the adjustment becomes known. Final audit premiums recognized during the period include billed final audit premiums plus (or minus) the change in estimate for premiums on unexpired and expired unaudited policies.

Our premiums in force decreased 35.2% to \$54.2 million at December 31, 2002 from \$83.7 million at December 31, 2001 due to decreases in premiums in force in all of our markets, but primarily the result of closing our Missouri and Massachusetts regional offices. Average premiums in force decreased to \$65.1 million in 2002 from \$95.2 million in 2001 and \$90.9 million in 2000. In order to improve profitability, we aggressively targeted policies that did not meet our underwriting profit margin standards for non-renewal or re-underwriting at increased rates at policy expiration in 2002, 2001 and 2000. Our average annual premium per policy increased to \$80,400 in 2002 from \$56,800 in 2001

and \$40,500 in 2000 as a result of the focused aggressive re-underwriting in 2001 and 2000.

Our gross premiums earned decreased 35.8% to \$62.5 million in 2002 from \$97.4 million in 2001. This decrease resulted primarily from: (i) the decrease in average premiums in force, and (ii) final audit premiums which

decreased gross premiums earned by \$1.7 million in 2002 and increased gross premiums earned by \$1.8 million in 2001.

Gross premiums earned increased 1.6% to \$97.4 million in 2001 from \$95.9 million in 2000. This increase resulted from: (i) the increase in average premiums in force, offset by (ii) a decrease in final audit premiums that increased gross premiums earned by \$1.8 million in 2001 compared to \$5.5 million in 2000.

In 2002, 2001 and 2000, we were able to increase premium rates on renewing policies an average of 9.0%, 18.5% and 11.7%, respectively. We have been able to increase premium rates in our markets due to the following:

- Many workers' compensation insurers have withdrawn from the markets in which we write premiums as profitability diminished in the workers' compensation insurance line;
- Reinsurance rates for workers' compensation insurers have increased due to: (i) reductions in reinsurer's surplus as a result of the September 11, 2001 terrorist acts against the United States, (ii) recent unprofitability resulting from highly competitive reinsurance pricing, and (iii) settlements related to certain reinsurance treaties written in the late 1990's. These rate increases have resulted in increased costs for workers' compensation insurers. Insurers, including RTW, have raised premium rates to offset these increases in reinsurance premiums; and
- A number of workers' compensation insurers' financial ratings have decreased due to reserve adjustments recorded in 2002, 2001 and 2000.

Premiums Ceded: Reinsurance agreements allow us to share certain risks with other insurance companies. We purchase reinsurance to protect us from potential losses in excess of the level we are willing to accept. We expect the companies to which we have ceded reinsurance to honor their obligations. In the event that these companies are unable to honor their obligations to us, we will be required to pay these obligations ourselves. We are not aware of any developments with respect to our reinsurers that would result in uncollectible reinsurance balances.

Under our excess of loss reinsurance policies, we pay reinsurers to limit our per-incident exposure and record this cost to premiums ceded as a reduction of gross premiums earned. In Minnesota, we are required to purchase excess of loss coverage for our Minnesota policies from the Minnesota Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association (WCRA). In 2002, we ceded Minnesota claims in excess of \$350,000 per occurrence to the WCRA; in 2001 and 2000, we ceded Minnesota claims in excess of \$330,000 and \$310,000, respectively to the WCRA. The per-occurrence coverage level increased to \$360,000 in 2003. In our non-Minnesota states, we maintained excess of loss coverage with a per-incident exposure of \$300,000 since 1999. We purchased this non-Minnesota coverage from a single reinsurer. In 2002, the non-Minnesota excess of loss coverage no longer included statutory limit coverage and was capped at \$20.0 million per occurrence and further excluded claims resulting from acts of terrorism. In 2003, our non-Minnesota per-incident excess of loss coverage increased to \$360,000, continues to be capped at \$20.0 million per occurrence and further excludes claims resulting from acts of terrorism. In 2003 by purchasing increased excess of loss reinsurance in order to further reduce volatility in our results. This coverage was purchased from three reinsurers.

For claims occurring after June 30, 1998 through policy termination on December 31, 2000, and on a runoff basis into 2001, we further limited our per incident exposure by purchasing excess of loss coverage for losses from \$25,000 to the lesser of \$300,000 or the WCRA selected retention level in Minnesota and from \$25,000 to \$300,000 in other states from a single reinsurer. This agreement was finalized after its effective date and activity occurring from July 1, 1998 through September 30, 1998 was recorded on a retrospective basis resulting in the deferral of a gain totaling \$2.0 million at December 31, 1998. We amortized \$400,000 of the deferred gain as a reduction of claim and claim settlement expenses in each of 2002, 2001 and 2000 and \$740,000 in 1999 resulting in an un-amortized deferred gain of \$49,000 at December 31, 2002. The deferred gain is being amortized into income using the effective interest rate inherent in the amounts paid to the reinsurer and the estimated timing and amounts of recoveries from the reinsurer. Activity occurring on or after October 1, 1998 is recorded prospectively. This contract was terminated effective December 31, 2000; however the policy remained in effect in 2001 for policies in force at December 31, 2000 through expiration, not to exceed fifteen months after the effective termination date. Policies written or renewing after December 31, 2000 are not covered under this lower-level excess of loss reinsurance policy.

The following table summarizes the components of premiums ceded (000's):

		Year Ended December 31,		
	2002	2001	2000	
Premiums ceded, net:				
Excess of loss reinsurance premiums:				
\$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss policy	\$ —	\$ (7,297)	\$(13,442)	
WCRA and other non-Minnesota excess of loss policies	(2,242)	(4,066)	(4,282)	
Premiums ceded	\$(2,242)	\$(11,363)	\$(17,724)	

Premiums ceded to reinsurers decreased to \$2.2 million in 2002 from \$11.4 million in 2001. The decrease in premiums ceded, resulted primarily from: (i) a \$7.3 million reduction in premiums ceded under our \$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss reinsurance policy, (ii) a \$1.4 million reduction in excess of loss premiums ceded resulting from a change in estimated reinsurance cost for Minnesota excess of loss reinsurance, and (iii) a decrease in gross premiums earned offset by an increase in non-Minnesota excess of loss costs in 2002.

Premiums ceded to reinsurers decreased to \$11.4 million in 2001 from \$17.7 million in 2000. The decrease in premiums ceded resulted primarily from the run-off of premiums ceded under our \$25,000 to \$300,000 policy.

2003 Outlook: The 2003 outlook for premiums in force, gross premiums earned and premiums ceded include the following factors:

- We expect that our B- A.M. Best rating and the final runoff of in force premiums in our Massachusetts and Missouri regions will put downward pressure on premiums in force in 2003. Premium rates are expected to be relatively flat on new and renewing policies as we filed our rates at the high end in each region in which we operate in 2002, leaving little room to further increase rates in 2003. Premium rate increases realized in 2002 will continue to favorably affect profitability on each account in 2003 as we earn more premium on those policies. We expect to further improve our agency relationships in 2003 resulting in new business increases primarily in our Minnesota and Michigan regions. Overall, we expect premiums in force to increase only slightly;
- Our 2002 gross premiums earned include \$7.9 million in premiums earned from our Missouri and Massachusetts regions that were in runoff in 2002. Premiums earned in these regions are expected to be less than \$100,000 in 2003. Additionally, we expect our average premiums in force to decrease significantly in 2003 compared to 2002. Overall, we expect gross premiums earned to decrease significantly in 2003; and
- Premiums ceded under excess of loss policies will increase significantly as a percent of gross premiums earned when compared to the results attained for 2002. This increase is the result of two factors: (i) our cost for excess of loss reinsurance coverage in our non-Minnesota regions increased substantially for 2003 while our Minnesota cost decreased only slightly, and (ii) we decreased our retention to \$200,000 in all our regions in 2003 by purchasing increased excess of loss coverage in order to further reduce volatility in our results.

Investment Income and Net Realized Investment Gains (Losses): Our investment income includes earnings on our investment portfolio and interest on our deposit receivable. Our net realized investment gains (losses), displayed separately on our accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations, include gains and losses from sales of securities. Through January 2001, we invested entirely in U.S. domiciled investment-grade taxable and tax-exempt fixed maturity investments. In February 2001, we repositioned our portfolio, sold our tax-exempt securities, and purchased taxable securities to take advantage of our net operating loss carry-forward generated in 2000 and to maximize the after-tax yield of our investment portfolio. We realized investment gains totaling \$1.1 million as a result of this repositioning. In February 2002, we sold certain securities within the portfolio and realized investment gains totaling \$1.5 million to increase statutory surplus. In September 2002, we sold our corporate securities to further reduce risk in our portfolio and realized net investment gains of \$354,000 in the third quarter of 2002. Further recognition of realized investment gains and losses will depend on sales of our investments, if any, to meet our short-term cash requirements or as we replace securities to manage our portfolio returns. We currently invest entirely in U.S. domiciled investment-grade taxable fixed maturity investments and classify our investments as available-for-sale. We intend to hold our available-for-sale investment to maturity, but may sell them before maturity in response to tax planning considerations, changes in interest rates, changes in prepayment risk and changes in funding sources or terms, or to address liquidity needs. Our primary investment objective is to maintain a

diversified, high-quality, fixed-investment portfolio structured to maximize our after-tax investment income without taking inappropriate credit risk. For further discussion of investments, see the "Investments" section of this Management's Discussion and Analysis.

Investment income decreased to \$5.1 million in 2002 from \$6.4 million in 2001. Investment income decreased as our invested assets decreased to \$81.4 million at December 31, 2002 from \$89.2 million at December 31, 2001 and our investment yields decreased as we moved out of corporate securities in 2002 and reinvested in lower yielding securities due to changes in market interest rates and our desire to lower risk by buying higher rated government and mortgage-backed securities. This decrease was partially offset by an increase in interest earned on our deposit receivable to \$736,000 in 2002 from \$518,000 in 2001. Our invested assets decreased due to decreases in operating cash flow in 2002 and 2001, resulting primarily from: (i) reduced premiums in force and premiums written, (ii) timing differences between paying premiums ceded and recovering paid claim and claim settlement expenses, (iii) the receipt of premiums and the payment of claim and claim settlement expenses, and (iv) net cash provided by lower investment income. Investment yields decreased to 4.9% for 2002 from 6.1% for 2001. The investment yields realized in future periods will be affected by yields attained on new investments.

Investment income increased to \$6.4 million in 2001 from \$5.8 million in 2000. Investment income increased as a result of repositioning our portfolio entirely into taxable securities that earn a higher pre-tax rate of return offset by a reduction in our invested assets to \$89.2 million at December 31, 2001 from \$96.8 million at December 31, 2000 and further includes interest on our deposit receivable totaling \$518,000 for 2001. Invested assets decreased due to decreased operating cash flow, resulting primarily from: (i) the difference in timing between the receipt of premiums, the payment of premiums ceded under our reinsurance agreements, the payment of claim and claim settlement expenses and the recovery of paid claim and claim settlement expenses under our reinsurance programs, and (ii) net cash provided by investment income. Taxadjusted investment yields were 6.1% in 2001 compared to 6.6% in 2000. The investment yields realized in future periods will be affected by yields attained on new investments.

Net realized investment gains were \$1.7 million in 2002 that resulted from sales of securities in February 2002 as well as repositioning out of corporate securities in September 2002. Net realized investment gains were \$1.2 million in 2001 and resulted primarily from our portfolio repositioning out of taxable securities in February 2001. Net realized investment losses were \$607,000 in 2000 and included \$500,000 for the write-down of a security whose decrease in value was deemed other than temporary.

2003 Outlook: Barring significant changes in interest rates or operational cash flows, we expect that income from our investment portfolio for 2003 will be affected by the following:

- The increase in our funds available for investment as a result of the \$28.8 million of cash received in December 2002 from terminating the St. Paul Re contract;
- We earned \$736,000 in interest on our deposit receivable in 2002. There will be no interest earned on the deposit in 2003 due to our terminating the St. Paul Re contract;
- Funds from our operating cash flows and investment cash flows historically provided growth in our investment portfolio; however, these net cash flows will decrease as we focused on closing claims from prior years, years in which premiums were higher and more claims were reported, paying to close those claims. Cash flows for 2003 are expected to be adversely affected by decreases in cash flows resulting from claim payments on claims from 2002 and prior years exceeding cash flows from our premiums as we reduce our premiums earned in 2003;
- Further recognition of realized investment gains and losses will depend on sales of our investments, if any, to meet our short-term cash requirements or as we replace securities to manage our portfolio returns; and
- New and renegotiated reinsurance treaties may affect our future cash flow and future investment income.

Other Income: We recorded and received a refund totaling \$2.1 million from the WCRA in 2001. The WCRA periodically reviews its surplus position and refunds excess surplus to its members. This refund represents our share of the excess surplus of the WCRA at December 31, 2000. No such refund was received in 2002. We do, however, expect that fee-for service revenues will increase substantially in 2003 from the \$22,000 realized in 2002.

Total Expenses: Our expenses include claim and claim settlement expenses, policy acquisition costs, general and administrative expenses, interest expense and income taxes.

Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses: Claim expenses refer to medical and indemnity benefits that we paid or expect to pay to claimants for events that have occurred. The costs of investigating, resolving and processing these

claims are referred to as claim settlement expenses. We record these expenses, net of amounts recoverable under reinsurance contracts, to claim and claim settlement expenses in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Claim and claim settlement expenses are our largest expense and result in our largest liability. We establish reserves that reflect our estimates of the total claim and claim settlement expenses we will ultimately have to pay under our workers' compensation insurance policies. These include claims that have been reported but not settled and claims that have been incurred but not yet reported to us. For further discussion of reserve determination, see the "Unpaid Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses and Reinsurance Recoverables" section of this Management's Discussion and Analysis.

We experienced a significant decrease in the estimated number of ultimate claims for 2002 compared to 2001 and 2000. The number of estimated ultimate claims by accident year decreased to approximately 11,500 in 2002 from 22,100 in 2001 and 28,300 in 2000. The net decrease correlates directly to: (i) the decrease in premiums in force, and (ii) the re-underwriting that we completed with respect to our in force policies in 2000 and 2001. The gross and net average estimated cost per claim totaled approximately \$5,500 and \$4,900 in 2002 compared to \$4,500 and \$3,400 in 2001 and \$4,000 and 2,400 in 2000, respectively. The increases in gross and net average estimated cost per claim are primarily the result of increases in severity, (i.e., the average cost of a claim), caused mainly by inflationary pressures. The trend of increasing severity is attributable to a combination of factors that include increasing medical costs and increasing indemnity payments (reimbursements to injured workers for lost wages) per claim. We have also observed a decline in the number of claims being reported over the last several years. The declining frequency of claims contributes to the increasing severity trend because the frequency decline has been concentrated in less expensive claims (claims involving less time-off from work and less severe injuries).

The number of claims reported but unpaid (open claims) and the approximate average gross and net reserves on these claims each period was: 2002 - 1,381 claims, \$9,700 average gross reserve, \$9,000 average net reserve; 2001 - 670 claims, \$26,900 average gross reserve, \$17,500 average net reserve; and 2000 - 344 claims, \$46,400 average gross reserve, \$9,600 average net reserve. The average gross and net reserves per claim are less in 2002 than in 2001 and 2000 as the open claims include newly reported claims from the later half of 2002, including many with much lower severity that have not had time to close, as well as new claims that are anticipated but not yet reported. The remaining open claims from 2001 and 2000 are primarily claims with significant injury characteristics resulting in the increase in outstanding average gross and net reserves per claim.

Claim and claim settlement expenses decreased significantly to \$40.5 million in 2002 from \$80.1 million in 2001. As a percent of premiums earned, claim and claim settlement expenses decreased to 67.3% in 2002 from 93.1% in 2001. These changes are due to the following:

- Gross premiums earned decreased significantly due to: (i) decreased premiums in force, and (ii) final audit premium reductions totaling \$1.7 million in 2002 compared to an increase in premiums earned due to final audits of \$1.8 million in 2001, resulting in corresponding decreases in claim and claim settlement expenses and a distorted percent of gross premiums earned;
- The 2002 results include an \$8.4 million decrease in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses compared to the 2001 results which include a \$7.7 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses. Our estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses decreased in 2002 due to the following: (i) in March 2002, the Minnesota State legislature changed the way the commissioner will assess self-insured employers and insurers for estimated liabilities and administrative expenses of the State's Special Compensation Fund (SCF). The assessment changed from being paid by the insurer on indemnity payment basis to an assessment charged on premium to the policyholder. We decreased our recorded accrual to reflect this legislative change, (ii) the frequency of claims reported in 2002 for 2001 and prior years was less than anticipated when we determined our liability in 2001, (iii) we overestimated the liability for our mandatory participation in state and national assigned risk pool operating results for states in which we operate in 2001 and reversed that excess in 2002, and (iv) our estimate of the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses is difficult and volatile due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population;
- We recorded estimates of ceded paid and unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses under our \$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss reinsurance agreement totaling \$15.2 million in 2001 resulting in a corresponding reduction in 2001 claim and claim settlement expenses. No such benefit was recorded in 2002;

- We increased renewal premium rates an average of 9.0% in 2002 and 18.5% in 2001 compared to premium rates for the same periods in 2001 and 2000, respectively, reversing a trend of continued rate declines during years prior to 2000. Increases in premium rates have the effect of reducing the ratio of claim and claim settlement expenses to gross premiums earned as losses do not increase with premium rate increases; and
- Claim costs continued to reflect increasing medical and indemnity costs in accident year 2002 as compared to accident year 2001 resulting from inflationary pressures.

Claim and claim settlement expenses increased to \$80.1 million in 2001 from \$72.4 million in 2000. As a percent of premiums earned, claim and claim settlement expenses increased slightly to 93.1% in 2001 from 92.7% in 2000. These changes are due to the following:

- The 2001 results include a \$7.7 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses compared to the 2000 results which include a \$15.9 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses. Our estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses increased in 2001 due to the following: (i) we increased the estimated liability for second injury funds and our mandatory participation in state and national assigned risk pool operating results for states in which we operate, (ii) our estimate of the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses is difficult and volatile due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population, and (iii) we increased the estimated liability for claims in our closed Missouri and Massachusetts regions;
- We recorded estimates of ceded paid and unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses under our \$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss reinsurance agreement totaling \$15.2 million in 2001 including \$400,000 amortized from a deferred retrospective reinsurance gain resulting in a corresponding reduction in 2001 claim and claim settlement expenses. These amounts compare to our 2000 results which include an estimate of ceded paid and unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses totaling \$21.8 million and \$400,000 amortized from the deferred retrospective reinsurance gain;
- We increased renewal premium rates an average of 18.5% in 2001 and 11.7% in 2000 compared to premium rates for the same periods in 2000 and 1999, respectively, reversing a trend of continued rate declines during years prior to 2000. Increases in premium rates have the effect of reducing the ratio of claim and claim settlement expenses to gross premiums earned as losses do not increase with premium rate increases; and
- Claim costs continued to increase in 2001, 2000 and 1999 due to increasing medical and indemnity costs. These increases were offset somewhat by the effects of provider agreements that we negotiated during 1998.

2003 Outlook: We expect that claim and claim settlement expenses will be affected by the following factors:

- Claim costs will continue to be affected by: (i) increases in medical and indemnity costs resulting from inflationary changes, (ii) severity experienced in future periods in our policy holder base, (iii) changes resulting from increases in operating efficiency and effectiveness realized through enhancements to our internal processes and procedures, including changes to our proprietary computer systems, and (iv) legislative changes that affect benefits payable under workers' compensation laws;
- Increases in premium rates, if any in 2003, will result in increasing premiums earned without a corresponding increase in claim and claim settlement expenses, ultimately decreasing claim and claim settlement expense as a percent of premiums earned. Changes in premium rates due to legislative changes in estimated loss costs, increased competition and improving customer loss experience may offset rate improvements; and
- Continued application of our claims management technology and methods to all open claims.

The ultimate result of the above factors on 2003 claim and claim settlement expenses as a percent of premiums earned is unknown at this time.

Policy Acquisition Costs: Policy acquisition costs are costs directly related to writing an insurance policy and consist of commissions, state premium taxes, underwriting personnel costs and expenses, sales and marketing costs and other underwriting expenses less ceding commissions from our reinsurers. Ceding commissions are amounts that reinsurers pay to us for placing reinsurance with them. Under our 1992 to 1994 quota share reinsurance agreement,

the ceding commission is adjusted to the extent that actual claim and claim settlement expenses vary from levels specified in the agreements.

The following table summarizes policy acquisition costs (000's):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2002	2001	2000
Commission expense	\$4,321	\$ 7,378	\$ 7,537
Premium tax expense	1,048	1,888	1,933
Other policy acquisition costs	935	4,463	4,207
Ceding commissions resulting from adjustments to claim and claim settlement			
estimates for our 1992 to 1994 accident years		261	460
Policy acquisition costs	\$6,304	\$13,990	\$14,137

Policy acquisition costs decreased to \$6.3 million in 2002 from \$14.0 million in 2001 and \$14.1 million in 2000. As a percent of gross premiums earned, policy acquisition costs decreased to 10.1% in 2002 compared to 14.4% in 2001 and 14.7% in 2000. The decrease in 2002 reflects the following:

- Gross premiums earned decreased significantly in 2002 compared to 2001 and 2000 resulting in corresponding decreases in policy acquisition costs;
- Commission expense decreased to 6.9% of gross premiums earned in 2002 from 7.6% in 2001 and 7.9% in 2000. The decreased commission percentages in 2002 and 2001 are the result of: (i) a focus on reducing commissions paid on new business in our non-Minnesota regions, and (ii) increased renewal premiums on which we pay lower commission rates in all our states. In 2002, our renewal business, on which we pay lower commission rates, significantly outpaced our new business. In all of our markets, we believe the commission rates we pay are marketplace competitive;
- Premium tax expense decreased slightly to 1.7% of gross premiums earned in 2002 from 1.9% of gross premiums earned in 2001 and 2.0% in 2000;
- Other policy acquisition costs decreased to 1.5% of gross premiums earned in 2002 compared to 4.6% in 2001 and 4.4% in 2000. Other policy acquisition costs reflect the benefit of the following: (i) improvements in our underwriting organizational structure resulting in a \$1.1 million decrease in personnel costs, overhead costs and marketing costs, (ii) an \$851,000 reduction in an estimated accrual for second injury funds compared to recording an adjustment for those funds in 2001, and (iii) a general decrease related to the decrease in gross premiums earned; and
- We incurred ceding commission expense resulting from adjustments to claim and claim settlement expense estimates for 1992 to 1994 totaling \$260,000 in 2001 and \$460,000 in 2000. No such expense was recorded in 2002.

2003 Outlook: We expect that policy acquisition costs in 2003 will increase as a percent of gross premiums earned to levels consistent with 2001 and 2000 as we expect no second injury fund accrual reversals in 2003.

General and Administrative Expenses: Our general and administrative expenses include personnel costs, office rent, certain state administrative charges based on premiums and other costs and expenses not specific to claim and claim settlement expenses or policy acquisition costs.

Our general and administrative expenses decreased to \$10.0 million in 2002 from \$17.4 million in 2001 and \$11.5 million in 2000. As a percent of gross premiums earned, general and administrative expenses decreased to 16.0% in 2002 from 17.9% in 2001 and increased from 12.0% in 2000. General and administrative expenses decreased in 2002 as follows: (i) general and administrative expenses included costs related to operating our Missouri and Massachusetts offices in 2001; no such expense was recorded in 2002, (ii) we recorded \$1.4 million in margin expenses related to our St. Paul Re contract offset by a \$1.0 million gain recorded on the termination of the contract in 2002 compared to \$2.0 million recorded in margin expenses in 2001 on the contract, (iii) we recorded \$2.0 million in restructuring charges related to closing our regional offices in Missouri and Massachusetts and closing satellite offices in Brainerd, Minnesota and Overland Park, Kansas in 2001; no such costs were recorded in 2002, (iv) assessments by state Insurance Guarantee Associations (IGA) totaling \$266,000 in 2002 compared to \$1.1 million in 2001 and \$236,000 in 2000, (v) we incurred one-time business repositioning costs totaling \$470,000 in 2001, (vi) we recorded bonuses of \$864,000 in 2002 compared to \$204,000 in 2001, and (vi) we expensed \$270,000 in leasehold improvement write-offs related to rebuilding our Minnesota and home office leased space in

2002. After adjusting for these items, general and administrative expenses increased as a percent of gross premiums earned to 13.1% in 2002 from 11.9% in 2001 and 11.8% in 2000. These increases reflect:

- General and administrative expenses increased as a percent of premiums earned, after adjusting for restructuring charges, IGA
 assessments and one-time charges as we had less revenue relative to our fixed operating costs and expenses. We aggressively
 managed personnel and other operating costs and expenses during 2002 to appropriately align operating expenses with revenues. All
 expenses continue to be managed aggressively and reduced where appropriate;
- A reduction and renegotiation of our Corporate and Minnesota office space that resulted in a decrease in related office expenses beginning in October 2002; and
- During the fourth quarter of 2001, we recorded pre-tax restructuring charges totaling \$2.0 million to general and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. These charges included costs associated with our decision to close our Missouri and Massachusetts regional offices, as well as our Brainerd, Minnesota and Overland Park, Kansas satellite offices. We anticipated that 38 employees in our regional offices, 17 employees in our satellite offices and 2 employees in our Home Office would be affected by these closures. The restructuring charge amount included \$715,000 of severance pay and benefits of which \$106,000 was paid in 2001 and the remainder was paid in 2002. Additionally, the restructuring charge included office and equipment lease costs totaling \$684,000 of which \$80,000 was paid in 2001 and an additional \$195,000 was paid in 2002, and furniture and equipment disposals and other costs totaling \$600,000, of which \$53,000 was disposed in 2001 and the remainder was disposed in 2002. The remaining accrual balance for severance pay and benefits, office and equipment lease costs and furniture and equipment disposals and other costs was \$409,000 and \$1.8 million at December 31, 2002 and 2001 respectively.

2003 Outlook: We expect that general and administrative expenses will be affected by the following:

- We have historically managed personnel and other operating costs and expenses to keep operating expenses in line with revenues. All expenses will continue to be aggressively managed and reduced where appropriate;
- We have no plans to open additional state offices in 2003 and expect to further reduce overhead costs in 2003 as a result of our office closures in 2001 and runoff in 2002. We will continually monitor reported claim counts for 2003 and re-examine staffing needs as necessary; and
- We reduced and renegotiated lease costs for our Corporate and Minnesota office space and expect that related office expenses will decrease in 2003.

Interest Expense: We incurred interest charges on our Term Loan in 2002, 2001 and 2000.

The Term Loan accrues interest, payable quarterly. We may elect to pay an adjusted LIBOR or bank reference rate on the Term Loan. We paid interest at rates ranging from 4.61% to 5.33% on the outstanding balance of our Term Loan in 2002 compared to 6.50% to 8.83% in 2001. Interest expense decreased to \$163,000 in 2002 from \$511,000 in 2001 as a result of the decrease in interest rates, \$3.3 million in principal payments in 2002 and \$2.5 million in principal payments in 2001.

We paid interest at rates ranging from 6.50% to 8.83% on the outstanding balance of our Term Loan in 2001 compared to 8.68% to 9.34% in 2000. Interest expense decreased to \$511,000 in 2001 from \$667,000 in 2000 as a result of the change in interest rates and \$2.5 million in principal payments on the note in 2001.

2003 Outlook: Interest expense is expected to decrease in 2003 as a result of the \$3.3 million in principal payments made in 2002. Total interest expense is expected to decrease to approximately \$55,000 in 2003 from \$163,000 in 2002 as a result of principal reductions in 2002. The remaining principal is due in 2003.

Income Taxes: We incur federal income taxes on our combined service organization (RTW) operations and insurance (ACIC) operations. We incur state income taxes on the results of our service organization's operations and incur premium taxes in lieu of state income taxes for substantially all of our insurance operations. In certain instances, we may incur state income taxes on our insurance operations. Additionally, certain provisions of the Internal Revenue Code adversely affect our taxable income by accelerating recognition and payment of income taxes. Adjustments to book income generating current tax liabilities include limitations on the deductibility of

unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses, limitations on the deductibility of unearned premium reserves and limitations on deductions for bad debt reserves.

In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, we consider whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. We consider recent operating results, the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected future taxable income and tax planning strategies in making this assessment. At December 31, 2001, we established a \$14.5 million valuation allowance (allowance) against deferred tax assets resulting in a corresponding increase in income tax expense as a result of this analysis. This allowance decreased by \$7.9 million to \$6.6 million at December 31, 2002 as a result of the income we earned in 2002 and federal tax refunds totaling \$3.8 million resulting from a change in Federal tax law. We expect any remaining deferred tax assets, net of the allowance, at December 31, 2002, to be realized as a result of the future income and the reversal of existing taxable temporary differences. No allowance was provided against the deferred tax assets in 2000.

Under the first provision of the Job Creation and Worker Assistance Act of 2002, signed into law in March 2002, we were allowed to carryback our 2001 net operating loss for five years, to 1996, instead of two years under previous law. We filed our tax return in September 2002, and received a refund totaling approximately \$3.3 million as a result of this Federal legislative change from carrying-back our 2001 loss. An additional \$475,000 receivable was recorded that related to the carry back that resulted from revising our financial statements for 2001.

Income tax benefit for the year ended December 31, 2002 included the following: (i) a \$3.8 million benefit from carrying back our 2001 loss five years under the tax law change, (ii) a \$4.0 million benefit resulting from reducing the allowance as we realized favorable claim reserve development in 2002, and (iii) a further benefit as we offset current year earnings by losses carried forward from 2000. The income tax benefit for 2002 included the items recorded in the third quarter as well as a \$1.0 million benefit from reducing the allowance related to recognizing a \$3.0 million benefit from the SCF. After excluding the effects of the benefits from reducing the allowance, income tax expense was \$3.8 million for 2002 compared to an income tax benefit of \$5.6 million for 2001. As a percent of income before income taxes, the income tax expense before any benefit from reducing the allowance was 37.1% of the income before income taxes in 2002 compared to 34.5% and 37.2% of the net loss before income taxes in 2001 and 2000, respectively.

2003 Outlook: Income tax expense will vary based on: (i) the income from operations we recognize for 2003, and (ii) the changes in our analysis of the valuation allowance necessary during 2003. The ultimate change is unknown at this time.

INVESTMENTS

Our portfolio of fixed maturity securities at December 31, 2002 included only U.S. government securities (59.0%), mortgage-backed securities (39.8%), and asset-backed securities (1.2%). Our portfolio is managed by an independent investment manager to maximize our after-tax investment income without taking inappropriate credit risk. In September 2002 we sold our corporate securities to reduce risk in our portfolio resulting in a \$354,000 gain. In February 2002, we sold select securities within the portfolio and realized an additional investment gain totaling \$1.5 million to increase our statutory surplus. In February 2001, we recognized gains totaling \$1.1 million as we repositioned our portfolio by selling our tax-exempt securities and repurchased taxable fixed maturity investments to increase our after-tax yield. We conservatively manage our fixed maturity portfolio, investing only in investment grade (BBB or better rating from Standard and Poor's) securities of U.S. domiciled issuers. All securities in our portfolio were rated AAA at December 31, 2002. We do not invest in derivative securities.

Operating cash flows consist of the deficit or excess of premiums collected over claim and claim settlement expenses paid reduced by payments for reinsurance premiums as well as other operating expenses paid. Investment cash flows consist of income on existing investments and proceeds from sales and maturities of investments. Prior to 1999, we generated positive net cash flows from operations due, in part, to timing differences between the receipt of premiums and the payment of claim and claim settlement expenses. These net cash flows decreased significantly in 2001, 2000 and 1999 as we focused on closing old claims by paying earlier to close those claims. Combined with relatively flat premiums in force in 1998, 1999 and 2000 and decreasing premiums since that time, our cash flows from differences in timing have decreased. Additionally, as we lowered our reinsurance retention levels to \$25,000 in mid-1998, we decreased our current period cash flows as a result of "pre-funding" quarterly reinsurance premiums under that agreement. Reinsurance reimbursements from our \$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss reinsurance agreement offset similar payments to claimants for those years in 2002. Our investment portfolio decreased \$7.8 million to \$81.4 million at December 31, 2002 from \$89.2 million at December 31, 2001, as a result of these factors. The cash balance at December 31, 2002 included \$28.8 million received from St. Paul Re from terminating the

contract late in December 2002. We invested this cash in January 2003. We expect that cash will decrease in 2003 as we pay claims for 2002 and prior years, years in which we earned higher premiums and incurred a higher number of claims reported while 2003 premiums earned are expected to decrease.

We record investments on our balance sheet at fair value, with the corresponding appreciation or depreciation from amortized cost recorded in shareholders' equity as other comprehensive income, net of taxes. Because value is based on the relationship between the portfolio's stated yields and prevailing market yields at any given time, interest rate fluctuations can have a swift and significant impact on the carrying value of these securities. As a result of classifying our securities as available-for-sale, and thus carrying them at fair value, we expect to encounter adjustments in shareholders' equity as market interest rates and other factors change. In 2000, we recorded a \$500,000 write-down of a security held in our portfolio as we deemed its decline in fair value to be other than temporary in nature. This security was sold in January 2002 and the proceeds exceeded the adjusted cost basis resulting in a net realized gain of \$300,000. Prevailing market interest rates decreased since December 31, 2001, and when combined with the sale of select securities to realize gains to increase statutory surplus, resulted in a \$3.4 million unrealized gain on investments in 2002 compared to a \$1.4 million unrealized gain in 2001.

UNPAID CLAIM AND CLAIM SETTLEMENT EXPENSES AND REINSURANCE RECOVERABLES

At December 31, 2002, the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses totaled \$181.3 million and reinsurance recoverables on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses totaled \$91.8 million, resulting in net reserves totaling \$89.4 million. The net reserve at December 31, 2001 totaled \$91.2 million and included the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses totaling \$181.3 million net of reinsurance recoverables on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses of \$90.1 million.

Accounting for workers' compensation insurance operations requires us to estimate the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses ("reserves") and the related reinsurance recoverables, (together, the "net reserves") at each balance sheet date. Our reserves represent the estimated total unpaid cost of claim and claim settlement expenses, which cover events that occurred in 2002 and prior years. These reserves reflect our estimates of the total costs of claims that were reported, but not yet paid, and the cost of claims incurred but not yet reported (IBNR). For reported claims, we establish reserves on a "case" basis. For IBNR claims, we calculate the difference between: (i) projected ultimate claim and claim settlement expenses as determined using generally accepted actuarial standards, and (ii) case reserves and carry the difference as the IBNR reserve. By using both estimates of reported claims and IBNR claims, we estimate the ultimate net reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses.

The amount by which estimated net reserves, measured subsequently by reference to payments and additional estimates, differ from those originally reported for a period is known as "development." Development is unfavorable (or deficient) when losses ultimately settle for more than the levels at which they were reserved or subsequent estimates indicate a basis for reserve increases on open claims. Development is favorable (redundant) when losses ultimately settle for less than the amount reserved or subsequent estimates indicate a basis for reducing loss reserves on open claims. Favorable or unfavorable development of loss reserves is reflected in earnings in the year realized.

Both internal and independent external actuaries review net reserves for adequacy on a periodic basis. This review assumes that past experience, adjusted for the effects of current events and anticipated trends, is an appropriate basis for predicting future events. When reviewing net reserves, actuaries analyze historical data and estimate the effect of various factors on estimated ultimate reserves including: (i) trends in general economic conditions, including the effects of inflation; (ii) estimates of trends in claims frequency and severity; (iii) our and industry historical loss experience; and (iv) legislative enactments, legal developments and changes in social and political attitudes. Variables in the reserve estimation process can be affected by both internal and external events, including changes in claims handling procedures, economic inflation, legal trends and legislative changes. Many of these items are not directly quantifiable, particularly on a prospective basis. There is no precise method for subsequently evaluating the effect of any specific factor on the adequacy of reserves because the eventual deficiency or redundancy is affected by many factors. Additionally, there may be significant reporting lags between the occurrence of the loss and the time it is actually reported to the insurer. Due to our commencing operations in 1992, we have limited historical data to estimate our reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses and, accordingly, we supplement our experience with external industry data, as adjusted, to reflect anticipated differences between our results and the industry.

Estimating the effect that inflation will have on the ultimate cost of claims is a major risk factor in our workers' compensation reserve estimates. Future earnings will be affected by reserve development associated with any changes in our inflation assumptions. Estimates for the 2002 and 2001 accident years represent the majority of the uncertainty because these claims have the lowest proportionate amount of paid loss as of December 31, 2002.

Our reserve estimates are most sensitive to changes in the assumption about inflation for the 2002 and 2001 accident years. Each one percent (1%) increase or decrease in the inflation rate for both of these accident years would increase or decrease our loss reserve estimates at December 31, 2002 and 2001 by approximately \$348,000 and \$290,000, respectively.

Our independent actuary provides management with an opinion regarding the acceptable range for adequate statutory reserves based on generally accepted actuarial guidelines. We record our net reserves by considering a range of estimates bounded by the high and low point of the range. Within that range, we record our best estimate. We focus in our decision process on improving our financial strength ratings and expect to remain a market for workers' compensation insurance in all market conditions. In 2002,we established recorded reserves in the upper half of the actuary's range. The ultimate actual liability may be higher or lower than reserves established.

Our reserves are primarily undiscounted; however, we discounted reserves for selected claims that have fixed and determinable future payments at rates ranging from 3.5% to 8.0% in 2002 and 2001. The discount rates in 2002 and 2001 are subject to change as market interest rates change. We use the same rates for Generally Accepted Accounting Principles as we do for Statutory Accounting in determining our liability. We also reduce the unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses for estimated amounts of subrogation.

We continually monitor loss development trends and data to establish adequate premium rates and reasonable loss reserve estimates. Loss reserves, which are based on estimates, are inherently uncertain and represent a significant risk to the business that we attempt to mitigate by continually improving and refining our workers' compensation claims processing practices and by employing actuarial estimation methods.

After taking into account all relevant factors, we believe our reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses and reinsurance recoverables on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses at December 31, 2002 are adequate to cover the ultimate net costs of claim and claim settlement expenses at that date. The ultimate cost of claim and claim settlement expenses may differ materially from the established reserves, particularly when claims may not be settled for many years. Establishing appropriate reserves is an inherently uncertain process and there can be no certainty that currently established reserves will prove adequate in light of subsequent actual experience. See Notes 1 and 5 in the accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements. The following two tables reconcile the beginning and ending insurance reserves, displayed individually for each of the last three years.

The following table sets forth reserves on a gross (before reinsurance) basis (000's):

	Ye	Year Ended December 31,		
	2002	2001	2000	
Gross Reserves for Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses:				
Gross reserves for claim and claim settlement expenses, beginning of year	\$181,310	\$128,841	\$ 99,831	
Provision increases for claim and claim settlement expenses:				
Current year	56,117	97,510	87,203	
Prior years	3,593	31,224	17,930	
Total provision	59,710	128,734	105,133	
Payments for claim and claim settlement expenses:				
Current year	13,715	27,024	30,190	
Prior years	46,043	49,241	45,933	
Total payments	59,758	76,265	76,123	
· ·				
Gross reserves for claim and claim settlement expenses, end of year	\$181,262	\$181,310	\$128,841	

The following table sets forth reserves on a net (after reinsurance) basis (000's):

	Year	Year Ended December 31,		
	2002	2001	2000	
Net Reserves for Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses:				
Net reserves for claim and claim settlement expenses, beginning of year	\$91,195	\$66,996	\$58,652	
Plus: Deferred retrospective reinsurance gain, beginning of year	449	849	1,249	
Provision increases (decreases) for claim and claim settlement expenses:				
Current year	49,621	73,557	56,900	
Prior years	(8,356)	7,731	15,929	
Write-off of reinsurance recoverable	(332)	(785)	_	
Amortization of deferred retrospective reinsurance gain	(400)	(400)	(400)	
Total provision	40,533	80,103	72,429	
Payments for claim and claim settlement expenses:				
Current year	13,715	25,062	28,154	
Prior years	28,973	31,242	36,331	
Total payments	42,688	56,304	64,485	
Less: Deferred retrospective reinsurance gain, end of year	(49)	(449)	(849)	
· · ·				
Net reserves for claim and claim settlement expenses, end of year	\$89,440	\$91,195	\$66,996	

The following loss reserve development table sets forth the change, over time, of reserves established for claim and claim settlement expenses at the end of the last ten years. The following loss reserve development table is cumulative and, therefore, ending balances should not be added since the amount at the end of each calendar year includes activity for both current and prior years (000's):

	December 31,						
	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998	1997	
Loss Reserve Development:							
Gross reserves for unpaid claim							
and claim settlement expenses	\$181,262	\$181,310	\$128,841	\$ 99,831	\$97,269	\$ 61,069	
Reinsurance recoverables	91,822	90,115	61,845	41,179	21,403	5,374	
Net reserves for unpaid claim and							
claim settlement expenses	\$ 89,440	\$ 91,195	\$ 66,996	\$ 58,652	\$75,866	\$ 55,695	
-							
Paid (cumulative) as of:							
One year later		\$ 30,285	\$ 32,028	\$ 35,932	\$34,380	\$ 27,737	
Two years later			43,823	48,069	49,958	42,046	
Three years later			- ,	54,360	56,376	49,671	
Four years later				,	60,453	53,814	
Five years later					,	56,140	
Six years later							
Seven years later							
Eight years later							
Nine years later							
Ten years later							
Reserves re-estimated as of:							
End of year	\$ 89,440	\$ 91,195	\$ 66,996	\$ 58,652	\$75,866	\$ 55,695	
One year later		82,839	74,727	74,181	67,753	66,674	
Two years later			71,202	76,502	77,205	61,075	
Three years later				75,321	78,331	68,065	
Four years later					78,772	69,474	
Five years later						69,595	
Six years later							
Seven years later							
Eight years later							

Nine years later					
Ten years later					
Initial reserves in excess of (less					
than) re-estimated reserves					
Amount	\$ 8,356	\$ (4,206)	\$(16,669)	\$(2,906)	\$(13,900)
Percent	9.2%	(6.3)%	(28.4)%	(3.8)%	(25.0)%

[[]Additional columns below]

[Continued from above table, first column(s) repeated]

	December 31,					
	1996	1995	1994	1993	1992	
Loss Reserve Development:						
Gross reserves for unpaid claim and claim						
settlement expenses	\$49,256	\$37,138	\$28,165	\$13,279	\$2,688	
Reinsurance recoverables	6,183	8,312	13,902	9,593	1,886	
Net reserves for unpaid claim and claim						
settlement expenses	\$43,073	\$28,826	\$14,263	\$ 3,686	\$ 802	
	+,	,,	+,=	,		
Paid (cumulative) as of:						
One year later	\$19,439	\$ 8,595	\$ 4,639	\$ 1,436	\$ 583	
Two years later	28,173	12,894	6,476	2,150	678	
Three years later	33,438	15,521	7,863	2,348	815	
Four years later	36,904	16,869	8,569	2,654	856	
Five years later	38,919	18,020	9,046	2,816	925	
Six years later	39,770	18,714	9,396	2,847	951	
Seven years later	,	19,200	9,564	2,932	920	
Eight years later		,	9,738	2,985	928	
Nine years later				2,972	951	
Ten years later					885	
Reserves re-estimated as of:						
End of year	\$43,073	\$28,826	\$14,263	\$ 3,686	\$ 802	
One year later	39,988	20,751	12,789	3,784	1,075	
Two years later	43,484	18,469	9,318	3,416	1,008	
Three years later	41,451	19,796	8,984	2,782	950	
Four years later	45,959	19,389	9,669	2,861	912	
Five years later	47,147	21,254	9,692	2,972	949	
Six years later	47,126	22,568	10,330	2,927	964	
Seven years later		22,388	11,675	3,106	926	
Eight years later			11,234	3,818	945	
Nine years later				3,555	951	
Ten years later					949	
initial reserves in excess of (less than) re-						
estimated reserves						
Amount	\$ (4,053)	\$ 6,438	\$ 3,029	\$ 131	\$ (147)	
Percent	(9.4)%	22.3%	21.2%	3.6%	(18.3)%	

The table above represents the development of balance sheet net reserves for 1992 through 2002. The top three rows of the table reconcile gross reserves to net reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses recorded at the balance sheet date for each of the indicated years.

The upper portion of the table shows the cumulative amount paid with respect to the previously recorded reserves as of the end of each succeeding year.

The lower portion of the table shows the re-estimated amount of the previously recorded net reserves, based on experience as of the end of each succeeding year. The estimate is either increased or decreased as more information becomes known about the frequency and severity of claims for individual years. For example, for the 1998 calendar

year valued as of December 31, 2002, we paid \$60.5 million of the currently estimated \$78.8 million of claim and claim settlement expenses that were incurred through the end of 1998; thus, the difference, an estimated \$18.3 million of claim and claim settlement expenses incurred through 1998, remained unpaid as of December 31, 2002.

The "initial reserves in excess of (less than) re-estimated reserves" rows represent the aggregate change in the estimates over all prior years. For example, the 1998 reserve developed a \$2.9 million net deficiency over the course of the succeeding years. The net amount has been included in income and the changes have been recorded in the period identified. The cumulative net deficiencies in 2000 and 1999 are the result of reserve development inherent in the uncertainty in establishing reserves and anticipated loss trends. As discussed above, due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population, our estimate of the liability for net reserves is difficult and volatile. As discussed further below, the reserve redundancy in 2001 is the result of accrual reversals resulting from changes in methods of assessing second injury funds, lower frequency in claims reported from the estimate at December 31, 2001, and reductions in amounts expected to be incurred for our participation in mandatory state and national assigned risk pools.

In evaluating this information, it should be noted that each amount includes the total of all changes in amounts for prior periods. For example, the amount of redundancy to losses settled in 2002, but incurred in 1999, will be included in the cumulative redundancy (deficiency) amounts in 1999, 2000, and 2001. This table does not present accident or policy year development data, which certain readers may be more accustomed to analyzing. Conditions and trends that have affected development of the reserves in the past may not necessarily occur in the future. Accordingly, it may not be appropriate to extrapolate redundancies or deficiencies based on this table.

The following table is derived from the loss reserve development table and summarizes the effect of reserve re-estimates, net of reinsurance, on calendar year operations for the same ten-year period ended December 31, 2002. The total of each column details the amount of reserve re-estimates made in the indicated calendar year and shows the accident years to which the re-estimates are applicable. The amounts in the total accident year column represent the cumulative reserve re-estimates for the indicated accident year (000's):

		Effect of	Reserve Re-estimates (on Calendar Tear O	perations:	
	2002	2001	2000	1999	1998	1997
Accident Year:						
1992	\$ 2	\$ (6)	\$ (19)	\$ 38	\$ (15)	\$ (37)
1993	261	(706)	(160)	7	(96)	(42)
1994	178	(633)	(459)	(68)	(574)	413
1995	(261)	31	(1,227)	430	(642)	1,948
1996	(159)	126	(2,643)	1,626	(2,169)	803
1997	(142)	(221)	(2,482)	3,566	(7,483)	
1998	(320)	283	(2,462)	2,514		
1999	1,622	(1,195)	(6,077)			
2000	2,344	(5,410)				
2001	4,831					
	, 					
Total	\$8,356	\$(7,731)	\$(15,529)	\$8,113	\$(10,979)	\$3,085

Effect of Reserve Re-estimates on Calendar Year Operations:

[Additional columns below]

[Continued from above table, first column(s) repeated]

	Effect o	Cumulative Re-estimates for each				
	1996	1995	1994	1993	 Accident Year 	
Accident Year:						
1992	\$ 38	\$ 58	\$ 67	\$(273)	\$ (147)	
1993	596	310	(165)		5	
1994	2,837	1,106			2,800	
1995	4,604				4,883	
1996					(2,416)	
1997					(6,762)	
1998					15	
1999					(5,850)	
2000					(3,066)	

2001					4,831
					.,
Tatal	¢0 075	¢1 474	¢ (09)	¢(272)	¢(5 507)
Total	\$8,075	\$1,474	\$ (98)	\$(273)	\$(5,507)

The 2002 results include an \$8.4 million decrease in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses compared to the 2001 results which include a \$7.7 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses. Our estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses decreased in 2002 due to the following: (i) in March 2002, the Minnesota State legislature changed the way the commissioner will assess self-insured employers and insurers for estimated liabilities and administrative expenses of the State's Special Compensation Fund (SCF). The assessment changed from being paid by the insurer on indemnity payment basis to an assessment charged on premium to the policyholder. We decreased our recorded accrual to reflect this legislative change, (ii) the frequency of claims reported in 2002 for 2001 and prior years was less than anticipated when we determined our liability in 2001, (iii) we overestimated the liability for our mandatory participation in state and national assigned risk pool operating results for states in which we operate in 2001 and reversed that excess in 2002, and (iv) our estimate of the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses is difficult and volatile due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population.

The 2001 results include a \$7.7 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses compared to the 2000 results which include a \$15.9 million increase in prior years' reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses. Our estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses increased in 2001 due to the following: (i) we increased the estimated liability for second injury funds and our mandatory participation in state and national assigned risk pool operating results for states in which we operate, (ii) our estimate of the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses is difficult and volatile due to our relatively limited

historical claim data and small claim population, and (iii) we increased the estimated liability for claims in our closed Missouri and Massachusetts regions;

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Liquidity refers to our ability to generate sufficient cash flows to meet the short- and long-term cash requirements of our operations. Capital resources represent those funds deployed or available to be deployed to support our business operations.

Our primary sources of cash from operations are premiums collected and investment income. Our investment portfolio is also a source of liquidity, through the sale of readily marketable fixed maturity investments. Our primary cash requirements consist of payments for: (i) claim and claim settlement expenses, (ii) reinsurance, (iii) policy acquisition costs, (iv) general and administrative expenses, (v) capital expenditures, (vi) income taxes, and (vii) debt service or principal repayment on our Term Loan. Prior to 1999, we generated positive net cash from operations due, in part, to timing differences between the receipt of premiums and the payment of claim and claim settlement expenses. As we lowered our reinsurance retention levels to \$25,000 beginning in mid-1998 through runoff in 2001, we decreased our current period cash flows as a result of "pre-funding" quarterly premiums under that agreement. In 2002, the reinsurance reimbursements from our \$25,000 to \$300,000 excess of loss reinsurance agreement offset similar payments to claimants for those years. This trend will continue into 2003. Cash decreased for the remainder of 2002 as: (i) we paid claims for 2002 and prior years, years in which we earned higher premiums and incurred a higher number of claims reported while 2002 premiums in force and premiums earned decreased, and (ii) amounts paid under our St. Paul Re contract resulted in net cash outflows for most of 2002 until contract termination in December 2002. In 2003, we expect that cash and investments will decrease from levels at December 31, 2002 as we pay claims for 2002 and prior years, years in which we earned higher premiums and incurred a higher number of claims reported while 2003 premiums earned are expected to decrease. Available cash is invested in either short-term cash and cash equivalents or longer-term available-for-sale securities pending future payments for such expenses as medical and indemnity benefits and other operating expenses. Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and a money market fund that invest primarily in short-term government securities.

Cash provided by operating activities for 2002 was \$25.4 million. This is primarily a result of net income of \$14.3 million and a decrease in deposits receivable of \$17.6 million and depreciation and amortization expense of \$962,000 offset by realized capital gains totaling \$1.7 million, and a decrease of \$4.2 million in accrued expenses and other liabilities. Net cash provided by investing activities was \$10.8 million due to \$75.5 million in proceeds from sales of securities offset by \$64.3 million in purchases of securities and \$630,000 in purchases of fixed assets. Net cash used in financing activities was \$3.3 million due to principal payments on our note payable in 2002.

Our need for additional capital is primarily the result of regulations that require certain ratios of regulatory or statutory capital to premiums written in our insurance subsidiary as defined by state regulatory bodies and insurance rating agencies. Raising additional permanent capital, while difficult in the current environment in which we operate, would stabilize our ratio of premium to capital and provide a solid base for the future growth of our insurance subsidiary. As an alternative to raising additional permanent capital, quota-share reinsurance or other additional reinsurance on an interim basis would have the effect of reducing the ratio of premiums to capital and could be used to satisfy state regulatory requirements.

State insurance regulations limit distributions, including dividends, from our insurance subsidiary to us. The maximum amount of dividends that can be paid by ACIC to us in any year is equal to the greater of: (i) 10% of ACIC's statutory surplus as of the end of the previous fiscal year, or (ii) the statutory net gain from operations (not including realized capital gains) of ACIC in its most recent fiscal year. Based on this limitation, the maximum dividend that ACIC could pay to us in 2003, without regulatory approval, is approximately \$2.7 million. (See Note 9 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.) ACIC has never paid a dividend to us and we intend to retain capital in the insurance subsidiary.

On September 15, 1998, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program authorizing us to repurchase, from time to time, up to \$4,000,000 of RTW, Inc. common stock. We repurchased 41,324 shares in 2002 for approximately \$78,000, 5,000 shares in 2001 for approximately \$9,000 and 329,750 shares for approximately \$2.7 million through 2000. We repurchased these shares on the open market or through private transactions based upon market conditions and availability. The repurchased shares will be used for employee stock option and purchase plans and other corporate purposes.

Investments held as statutory deposits and pledged as collateral do not have an adverse effect on our liquidity. We believe that cash flow generated by our operations and our cash and investment balances will be sufficient to fund continuing operations, principal and interest payments and capital expenditures for the next 12 months.

INTEREST RATE RISK

Our fixed maturity investments are subject to interest rate risk. Increases and decreases in prevailing interest rates generally translate into decreases and increases in the fair value of these instruments. Also, fair values of interest rate sensitive instruments may be affected by the credit worthiness of the issuer, prepayment options, relative values of alternative instruments, the liquidity of the instrument and other general market conditions. We regularly evaluate interest rate risk in order to evaluate the appropriateness of our investments.

An increase of 100 basis points in prevailing interest rates would reduce the fair value of our interest rate sensitive instruments by approximately \$3.6 million.

The effect of interest rate risk on potential near-term fair value was determined based on commonly used models. The models project the impact of interest rate changes on factors such as duration, prepayments, put options and call options. Fair value was determined based on the net present value of cash flows or duration estimates, using a representative set of likely future interest rate scenarios.

NAIC RISK-BASED CAPITAL STANDARDS

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) has risk-based capital standards to determine the capital requirements of a property and casualty insurance carrier based upon the risks inherent in its operations. These standards require computing a risk-based capital amount that is compared to a carrier's actual total adjusted capital. The computation involves applying factors to various financial data to address four primary risks: asset risk, insurance underwriting risk, credit risk and off-balance sheet risk. These standards provide for regulatory intervention when the percent of total adjusted capital to authorized control level risk-based capital is below certain levels. Based upon the risk-based capital standards, our percent of total adjusted capital is in excess of authorized control level risk-based capital.

REGULATION

Our insurance subsidiary is subject to substantial regulation by governmental agencies in the states in which we operate, and will be subject to such regulation in any state in which we provide workers' compensation products and services in the future. State regulatory agencies have broad administrative power with respect to all aspects of our business, including premium rates, benefit levels, policy forms, dividend payments, capital adequacy and the amount and type of investments. These regulations are primarily intended to protect covered employees and policyholders rather than the insurance company. Both the legislation covering insurance companies and the regulations adopted by state agencies are subject to change. At December 31, 2002, our insurance subsidiary was licensed to do business in Minnesota, South Dakota, Wisconsin, Colorado, Missouri, Illinois, Kansas, Michigan, Indiana, Massachusetts, Connecticut, Rhode Island, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, Maryland, Arkansas, Iowa, Florida, Georgia, New Jersey, North Carolina, Texas and Oklahoma.

In March 1998, the NAIC adopted the Codification of Statutory Accounting Principles (the Codification). The Codification is intended to standardize regulatory accounting and reporting to state insurance departments and became effective January 1, 2001. Statutory accounting principles, however, will continue to be established by individual state laws and permitted practices. The State of Minnesota required adoption of the Codification for preparing statutory financial statements for financial periods occurring on or after January 1, 2001. Adoption of the Codification increased our statutory capital and surplus by approximately \$1.9 million on January 1, 2001.

EFFECT OF RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

The Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) has issued SFAS No. 141, "Business Combinations"; SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets"; SFAS No. 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations"; SFAS No. 144, "Accounting for Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets"; SFAS No. 145, "Rescission of FASB Statements No. 4, 44 and 64, Amendment of FASB Statements No. 13, and Technical Correction"; and SFAS No. 146 "Accounting for Costs Associated with Exit or Disposal Activities" since July 2001. After reviewing these pronouncements, we have determined that adoption of these statements is not expected to have an effect on our consolidated results of operations and financial position.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Information included in this Report on Form 10-K which can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as "may," "will," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," or "continue" or the negative thereof or other variations thereon or comparable terminology constitutes forward-looking information. The following important factors, among others, in some cases have affected and in the future could affect our actual results and could cause our actual financial performance to differ materially from that expressed in any forward-looking statement: (i) our ability to retain renewing policies and write new business with a B- (Unsecure) rating from A.M. Best; (ii) our ability to continue to increase pricing in the markets in which we remain; (iii) the ability of our reinsurers to honor their obligations to us; (iv) our ability to accurately predict claim development; (v) our ability to manage both our existing claims and new claims in an effective manner; (vi) our experience with claims frequency and severity; (vii) competition and the regulatory environment in which we operate; (viii) general economic and business conditions; (ix) our ability to obtain and retain reinsurance at a reasonable cost; (x) changes in workers' compensation regulation by states, including changes in mandated benefits or insurance company regulation; (xi) interest rate changes; and (xii) other factors as noted in our other filings with the SEC. This discussion of uncertainties is by no means exhaustive but is designed to highlight important factors that may impact our future performance.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Information with respect to Disclosures about Market Risk is contained in the Section entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Interest Rate Risk" under Item 7 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	Page
Independent Auditors' Reports	29
Consolidated Balance Sheets — December 31, 2002 and 2001	31
Consolidated Statements of Operations — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	32
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	33
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	34
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000	35

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The Board of Directors and Shareholders RTW, Inc. Minneapolis. Minnesota

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of RTW, Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2002 and 2001, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for the years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. The financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2000, were audited by other auditors whose report dated February 9, 2001 (March 28, 2001 as to Note 6) expressed an unqualified opinion on those statements and included an emphasis paragraph that stated the establishment of claim and claim settlement expense reserves is an inherently uncertain process.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the 2002 and 2001 financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of RTW, Inc. at December 31, 2002 and 2001, and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

March 25, 2003 Minneapolis, Minnesota

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders RTW, Inc. Minneapolis, Minnesota

We have audited the accompanying consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity, and cash flows of RTW, Inc. and subsidiary (the Company) for the year ended December 31, 2000. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As described in Note 5, the establishment of claim and claim settlement expense reserves is an inherently uncertain process.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the results of operations and cash flows of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2000, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Minneapolis, Minnesota February 9, 2001 (March 28, 2001 as to Note 6)

RTW, INC. Consolidated Balance Sheets December 31, 2002 and 2001 (In Thousands, Except Share Data)

	2002	2001
ASSETS		
Investments at fair value, amortized cost of \$77,994 and \$87,809	\$ 81,410	\$ 89,166
Cash and cash equivalents	36,288	3,425
Accrued investment income	695	1,133
Premiums receivable, less allowance of \$220 and \$436	3,537	6,665
Deposit receivable		17,635
Reinsurance recoverables:		,
On unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses	91,822	90,115
On paid claim and claim settlement expenses	2,109	3,039
Deferred policy acquisition costs	736	1,214
Furniture and equipment, net	1,619	1,824
Other assets	5,618	4,091
		.,
Total assets	\$223,834	\$218,307
	¢ 22 0,00 .	¢=10,007
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses	\$181,262	\$181,310
Unearned premiums	7,130	9,738
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	4,382	8,537
Notes payable	1,250	4,500
These payable	1,250	4,500
Total liabilities	194,024	204,085
Commitments and contingencies		
Shareholders' equity:		
Undesignated stock, no par value; authorized 4,750,000 shares; none issued or		
outstanding		
Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, no par value; authorized 250,000 shares; none issued or outstanding		_
Common stock, no par value; authorized 12,500,000 shares; issued and outstanding		
5,115,000 and $5,151,000$ shares	20,619	20,688
Retained earnings (deficit)	6,971	(7,348)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	2,220	882
Accumulated other comprehensive medine		
Total shareholders' equity	29,810	14,222
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$223,834	\$218,307
Total nationales and shareholders equity	ψ223,034	\$210,507

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

RTW, INC. Consolidated Statements of Operations Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In Thousands, Except Share and Per Share Data)

	2002	2001	2000
Revenues:			
Gross premiums earned	\$ 62,506	\$ 97,420	\$ 95,878
Premiums ceded	(2,242)	(11,363)	(17,724)
Premiums earned	60,264	86,057	78,154
Investment income	5,139	6,415	5,752
Net realized investment gains (losses):	5,159	0,415	5,752
Realized investment gains (losses).	1,930	1,225	26
Realized investment losses	(209)	(62)	(633)
Realized investment losses	(209)	(02)	(055)
Net realized investment gains (losses)	1,721	1,163	(607)
Other income	22	2,088	
Total revenues	67,146	95,723	83,299
Expenses:	, ,	,	,
Claim and claim settlement expenses	40,533	80,103	72,429
Policy acquisition costs	6,304	13,990	14,137
General and administrative expenses	9,984	17,391	11,513
1		,	,
Total expenses	56,821	111,484	98,079
Income (loss) from operations	10,325	(15,761)	(14,780)
Interest expense	163	511	667
L			
Income (loss) before income taxes	10,162	(16,272)	(15,447)
Income tax (benefit) expense	(4,157)	8,943	(5,739)
Net income (loss)	\$ 14,319	\$ (25,215)	\$ (9,708)
Income (loss) per share:			
Basic income (loss) per share	\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)
	¢ <u> </u>	¢ (¢ (1177)
Diluted in some (less) non share	\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)
Diluted income (loss) per share	\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)
XX7 1 4 1 1 1 4 4 1			
Weighted average shares outstanding:	5 1 4 6 0 0 0	5 1 5 2 0 0 0	5 430 000
Basic shares outstanding	5,146,000	5,152,000	5,428,000
Diluted shares outstanding	5,154,000	5,152,000	5,428,000

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

RTW, INC. Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In Thousands)

	Common Stock	Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Retained Earnings (Deficit)	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Total Shareholders' Equity
Balance at January 1, 2000	\$ 30,808		\$ 27,575	\$(2,818)	\$ 55,565
Comprehensive loss:					
Net loss	—	\$ (9,708)	(9,708)		(9,708)
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:					
Change in unrealized investment gains	—	3,022	—	3,022	3,022
Comprehensive loss		\$ (6,686)			
Retirement of common stock	(10,268)		—	_	(10,268)
Issuance of shares under ESPP	125				125
Balance at December 31, 2000	20,665		17,867	204	38,736
Comprehensive loss:					
Net loss	—	\$(25,215)	(25,215)		(25,215)
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:					
Change in unrealized investment gains		678		678	678
Comprehensive loss		\$(24,537)			
Retirement of common stock	(10)		_	_	(10)
Issuance of shares under ESPP	33				33
Balance at December 31, 2001	20,688		(7,348)	882	14,222
Comprehensive income:					
Net income	—	\$ 14,319	14,319		14,319
Other comprehensive income, net of tax:					
Change in unrealized investment gains	—	1,338	—	1,338	1,338
Comprehensive income		\$ 15,657			
Retirement of common stock	(79)		—	—	(79)
Issuance of shares under ESPP	10				10
Balance at December 31, 2002	\$ 20,619		\$ 6,971	\$ 2,220	\$ 29,810

See notes to consolidated financial statements.
RTW, INC. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In Thousands)

	2002	2001	2000
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net income (loss)	\$ 14,319	\$(25,215)	\$ (9,708)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash used in	¢ 1 i,0 i i	¢(20,210)	\$ (3,700)
operating activities:			
Net realized investment (gains) losses	(1,721)	(1,163)	607
Depreciation and amortization	963	1,690	1,397
Deferred income taxes	_	8,776	(1,371)
Changes in assets and liabilities:		,	
Deposit receivable	17,635	(17,635)	_
Amounts due from reinsurers	(777)	(29,014)	(20,638)
Unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses	(48)	52,469	29,010
Unearned premiums, net of premiums receivable	520	744	(1,002)
Other, net	(5,511)	2,832	(7,167)
,			
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	25,380	(6,516)	(8,872)
Cash flows from investing activities:	-)	(-))	(-))
Maturities of investments	_	_	510
Purchases of available-for-sale investments	(64,320)	(83,341)	
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale investments	75,482	92,839	14,594
Purchases of furniture and equipment	(630)	(379)	(1,015)
Disposals of furniture and equipment	270	872	51
Net cash provided by investing activities	10,802	9,991	14,140
Cash flows from financing activities:	10,002	,,,,,	1,110
Proceeds from notes payable	_	_	8,000
Payments on notes payable	(3,250)	(2,500)	(1,000)
Issuance of common stock under ESPP	10	33	125
Retirement of common stock	(79)	(10)	(10,268)
	(77)	(10)	(10,200)
Net cash used in financing activities	(3,319)	(2,477)	(3,143)
The cush used in manening activities	(5,517)	(2,117)	(3,113)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	32,863	998	2,125
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	3,425	2,427	302
cush and cush equivalents at beginning of year	5,125		
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 36,288	\$ 3,425	\$ 2,427
cush and cush equivalents at end of year	\$ 50,200	φ <i>5</i> ,125	φ 2,127
Sumlamental disclosure of each flow information			
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:			
Cash paid (received) during the year for:	¢ 120	¢ (41	¢ 450
Interest	\$ 138	\$ 641	\$ 458
Income tax (refunds) payments	\$ (2,976)	\$ (1,559)	\$ 802

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

RTW, INC. Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001, and 2000

Note 1 — SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Organization — RTW, Inc. (RTW) provides workers' compensation products and services to employers on an insured and fee-for-service basis. Insurance policies are written for employers through RTW's wholly owned insurance subsidiary, American Compensation Insurance Company (ACIC). Collectively, "we," "our" and "us" will refer to these entities in these Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

We benefit from our ability to reduce workers' compensation costs and provide employers the ability to control their workers' compensation programs. Our insurance subsidiary is domiciled in Minnesota and is licensed in Minnesota, Colorado, Missouri, Michigan, Massachusetts, Illinois, Kansas, Connecticut, Wisconsin, Rhode Island, Florida, Iowa, Indiana, Arkansas, Pennsylvania, Tennessee, South Dakota, Maryland, Georgia, New Jersey, North Carolina, Texas and Oklahoma. We wrote policies primarily in Minnesota, Colorado and Michigan during 2002. In the fourth quarter of 2001, we announced that we would close our regional offices in Missouri and Massachusetts. Beginning February 2002, we began to non-renew all insurance policies in our Missouri and Massachusetts regions and will run off any remaining expiring policies in these regions through March 2003. We operate in a single business segment, workers' compensation products and services.

The following explain the accounting policies we use to arrive at some of the more significant amounts in our financial statements.

Accounting Principles — We prepare our financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP).

Consolidation — Our consolidated financial statements include RTW and ACIC. We eliminate all inter-company accounts and transactions in consolidation.

Use of Estimates — We make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the financial statement date and the recorded amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Our most significant estimates are those relating to our reinsurance recoverables on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses, unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses, income taxes and accrual for premium adjustments. We continually review our estimates and assumptions and make adjustments as necessary, but actual results could vary significantly from these estimates.

Investments — We invest entirely in fixed maturity investments and classify our investments as available-for-sale.

Available-for-Sale Investments: Our available-for-sale investments are carried at fair value with changes in unrealized gains or losses, net of deferred taxes, reported as other comprehensive income. The fair values of our investments are determined based upon quoted market prices as obtained through commercial pricing services or brokers who provide estimated fair values.

Realized Investment Gains and Losses: Net realized investment gains and losses are identified separately in our Consolidated Statements of Operations. Cost of investments sold is determined by the specific identification method.

We continually monitor the difference between investment cost and fair value for each of our securities. If any security experienced a decline in value that is determined to be other than temporary, we would reduce the security's carrying value for the decline and record a realized loss in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. In 2000, we recorded \$500,000 against a security whose decline in value was determined to be other than temporary. No securities were reduced for declines in fair value in 2002 or 2001.

Cash and Cash Equivalents — We consider all highly liquid investments with maturities of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments — A number of our significant assets and liabilities (including reinsurance recoverables, deferred policy acquisition costs, furniture and equipment and unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses) are not considered financial instruments for disclosure purposes. Our premiums receivable and other assets and liabilities that are considered financial instruments are generally of a short-term nature. Our term loan bears a floating interest rate. The carrying values of these instruments approximate their fair values. The carrying values and fair values of investments are disclosed in Note 3.

Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs — The costs directly related to writing an insurance policy are referred to as policy acquisition costs and consist of commissions, state premium taxes and other direct underwriting expenses. Although these costs arise when we issue a policy, we defer certain costs, principally commissions and state premium taxes. These costs are amortized to expense as premium revenue is recognized and are reported net of ceding commissions in the Statement of Operations.

If deferred policy acquisition costs were to exceed the sum of unearned premiums net of reinsurance and related anticipated investment income less expected claim and claim settlement expenses, we would immediately expense the excess costs.

Depreciation — We depreciate furniture and equipment on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets (five to ten years). Accumulated depreciation was \$4.0 million at December 31, 2002 and \$3.7 million at December 31, 2001.

Unpaid Claim and Claim Settlement Expenses — Claim expenses refer to amounts that we paid or expect to pay to claimants for insured events that have occurred. The costs of investigating, resolving and processing these claims are referred to as claim settlement expenses. We record these expenses, net of amounts recoverable under reinsurance contracts, as "Claim and claim settlement expenses" in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Our "Unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses" represent reserves established for the estimated total unpaid cost of claim and claim settlement expenses for insured events that occurred on or prior to each balance sheet date. The reserves are primarily undiscounted; however, we discounted selected claims that have fixed or determinable future payments by \$438,000 in 2002 and \$482,000 in 2001 using discount factors ranging from 3.5% to 8.0%. These reserves reflect our estimates of the total cost of claims that were reported, but not yet paid, and the cost of claims incurred but not yet reported. Our estimates consider such variables as past loss experience, current claim trends and prevailing social, economic and legal environments. We have a limited amount of historical data to use in estimating our reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses because we commenced operations in 1992. As a result, we supplement our experience with external industry data, as adjusted to reflect anticipated differences between our results and the industry. We reduce the unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses for estimated amounts of subrogation.

We believe our reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses are adequate to cover the ultimate costs of claim and claim settlement expenses. The ultimate cost of claim and claim settlement expenses may differ from the established reserves, particularly when claims may not be settled for many years. Reserves for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses and assumptions used in their development are continually reviewed. We record adjustments to prior estimates of unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses, which may be material, in operations in the year in which the adjustments are made.

Premiums Earned — Premiums on workers' compensation insurance policies are our largest source of revenue. The premium we charge a policyholder is a function of its payroll, industry and prior workers' compensation claims experience. In underwriting a policy, we receive policyholder payroll estimates for the ensuing year. We record premiums written on an installment basis, matching billing to the policyholder, and earn premiums on a daily basis over the life of each insurance policy based on the payroll estimate. We record the excess of premiums billed over premiums earned for each policy as unearned premiums on our balance sheet. When a policy expires, we audit employer payrolls for the policy period and adjust the estimated payroll and the policyholder's premium to its actual value. The result is a "final audit" adjustment recorded to premiums earned when the adjustment becomes known. We also estimate the final audit amount to be billed on unexpired and expired unaudited policies and record a final audit premiums plus (or minus) the change in estimate for final audit premiums on unexpired and expired unaudited policies.

Note 2 — INCOME PER SHARE

Basic income (loss) per share (IPS) is computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted IPS is computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of common shares and dilutive securities outstanding for the period. Dilutive securities consist of stock options. Dilutive securities are considered outstanding from the date of grant, after applying the treasury stock method for determining the dilutive effect.

The following is a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators of basic and diluted income (loss) per share:

2002	2001	2000
\$ 14,319	\$ (25,215)	\$ (9,708)
5,146,000	5,152,000	5,428,000
8,000		
5,154,000	5,152,000	5,428,000
\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)
\$ 2.78	\$ (4.89)	\$ (1.79)
	\$ 14,319 5,146,000 8,000 5,154,000 \$ 2.78	\$ 14,319 \$ (25,215) 5,146,000 5,152,000 8,000 5,154,000 5,152,000 \$ 2.78 \$ (4.89)

Options to purchase 1.5 million shares of common stock at prices ranging from \$1.98 to \$38.67 were outstanding during 2001 and options to purchase 1.2 million shares of common stock at prices ranging from \$5.33 to \$38.67 were outstanding in 2000 but excluded from the computation of diluted IPS due to our 2001 and 2000 net losses. Diluted weighted average shares outstanding would have increased by 4,000 shares and 8,000 shares in 2001 and 2000, respectively, had these shares not been anti-dilutive in the computation.

Note 3 — INVESTMENTS

Valuation of Investments — The following tables present amortized cost, gross unrealized gains and losses and estimated fair values of our available-for-sale securities (000's):

2002	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Estimated Fair Value
U.S. government securities	\$45,463	\$2,581	\$(21)	\$48,023
Asset-backed securities	1,009	6	_	1,015
Mortgage-backed securities	31,522	861	(11)	32,372
Total investments	\$77,994	\$3,448	\$(32)	\$81,410
	_	_	_	
2001	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Estimated Fair Value
2001 U.S. government securities		Unrealized	Unrealized	Fair
	Cost	Unrealized Gains	Unrealized Losses	Fair Value
U.S. government securities	<i>Cost</i> \$25,921	Unrealized Gains \$ 524	Unrealized Losses \$(108)	Fair Value \$26,337
U.S. government securities Corporate securities	<i>Cost</i> \$25,921 16,908	Unrealized Gains \$ 524 317	Unrealized Losses \$(108)	Fair Value \$26,337 17,158
U.S. government securities Corporate securities Asset-backed securities	<i>Cost</i> \$25,921 16,908 506	Unrealized Gains \$ 524 317 4	Unrealized Losses \$(108) (67) 	<i>Fair</i> <i>Value</i> \$26,337 17,158 510 45,161
U.S. government securities Corporate securities Asset-backed securities	<i>Cost</i> \$25,921 16,908 506	Unrealized Gains \$ 524 317 4	Unrealized Losses \$(108) (67)	Fair Value \$26,337 17,158 510

Statutory Deposits — Included in investments are U.S. government securities on deposit with various regulatory authorities, as required by law, with a fair value of \$27.7 million and \$18.6 million at December 31, 2002 and 2001, respectively.

Additionally, included in investments are U.S. government securities pledged as collateral against a letter of credit provided to an insurer, with a fair value of \$4.3 million and \$2.6 million at December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2001.

Fixed Maturities by Maturity Date — The following table presents the amortized cost and fair value of investments by contractual maturity at December 31, 2002. Actual maturities may differ from those stated as a result of calls and prepayments (000's):

Maturing In:	Amortized Cost	<i>Estimated</i> <i>Fair</i> Value

One year or less	\$ 5,663	\$ 5,754
Over one year through five years	16,821	17,446
Over five years through ten years	10,834	11,529
Over ten years	13,154	14,309
Mortgage-backed securities with various maturities	31,522	32,372
Total investments	\$77,994	\$81,410

Investment Income — Investment income includes income from the following sources (000's):

	2002	2001	2000
Fixed maturity investments	\$4,221	\$5,599	\$5,519
Interest on deposit receivable	736	518	
Short-term investments	144	286	185
Other	38	12	48
Investment income	\$5,139	\$6,415	\$5,752

Note 4 — REINSURANCE

Our financial statements reflect the effects of ceded reinsurance transactions. We purchase reinsurance to protect us from potential losses in excess of the level we are willing to accept. Our primary reinsurance is excess of loss coverage that limits our per-incident exposure.

We report reinsurance related balances on a "gross" basis on the balance sheet, resulting in reinsurance recoverable amounts on paid and on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses recorded as assets. We estimate amounts recoverable from reinsurers in a manner consistent with the claim liability associated with the reinsured policy.

We ceded Minnesota claims in excess of \$350,000, \$330,000 and \$310,000 per occurrence during 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively, to the Minnesota Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association (WCRA). In our non-Minnesota states, our per-incident exposure was \$300,000 in 2002, 2001 and 2000. We purchased this non-Minnesota coverage from a single reinsurer.

For claims occurring after June 30, 1998, we further limited our per incident exposure by purchasing excess of loss coverage for losses from \$25,000 to the lesser of \$300,000 or the WCRA selected retention level in Minnesota and from \$25,000 to \$300,000 in other states from a single reinsurer. This agreement was finalized after its effective date and activity occurring from July 1, 1998 through September 30, 1998 was recorded on a retrospective basis resulting in the deferral of a gain totaling \$2.0 million at December 31, 1998. We amortized \$400,000 of the deferred gain as a reduction of claim and claim settlement expenses in each of 2002, 2001 and 2000 and \$740,000 in 1999 resulting in an unamortized deferred gain of \$49,000 at December 31, 2002. The deferred gain is being amortized into income using the effective interest rate inherent in the amounts paid to the reinsurer and the estimated timing and amounts of recoveries from the reinsurer. Activity occurring on or after October 1, 1998 is recorded prospectively. This contract was terminated effective December 31, 2000; however, the policy was effective in 2001 for policies in force at December 31, 2000 through expiration, not to exceed fifteen months after the effective termination date. Policies written or renewing after December 31, 2000 are not covered under this lower level excess of loss reinsurance policy.

Reinsurance contracts do not relieve us from our obligations to policyholders. We expect reinsurers to which we have ceded reinsurance to honor their obligations. Failure of these reinsurers to honor their obligations could result in losses to us. We do not anticipate any such losses and accordingly, no provision for amounts deemed uncollectible are included in our financial statements. We attempt to minimize our exposure to significant losses from reinsurer insolvency by monitoring the financial condition of our reinsurers. The reinsurance recoverable on unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses associated with reinsurers are as follows (000's):

	2002	2001
Excess of loss reinsurance through various reinsurers	\$91,822	\$90,115

38

The effect of ceded reinsurance on premiums written and claim and claim settlement expenses are as follows (000's):

	2002	2001	2000
Premiums written:			
Direct	\$ 59,898	\$ 94,703	\$ 95,566
Ceded	(2,242)	(11,363)	(17,724)
Net premiums written	\$ 57,656	\$ 83,340	\$ 77,842
Claim and claim settlement expenses:			
Direct	\$ 60,109	\$128,734	\$105,133
Ceded	(19,576)	(48,631)	(32,704)
Net claim and claim settlement expenses	\$ 40,533	\$ 80,103	\$ 72,429

The reinsurance recoverable on paid claim and claim settlement expenses consists primarily of receivables from paid claim and claim settlement expenses that were submitted to but not yet reinbursed by reinsurers at December 31, 2002 and 2001.

Note 5 — UNPAID CLAIM AND CLAIM SETTLEMENT EXPENSES

As described in Note 1, we establish unpaid claim and claim settlement expense reserves on reported and unreported claims for insured losses. The establishment of appropriate reserves is an inherently uncertain process. Furthermore, estimating ultimate reserves is difficult due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population. Estimates are further complicated by the extended periods of time that elapse between the date the loss occurs and the date the loss is reported and ultimately settled. Reserve estimates are regularly reviewed and updated, using the most current information available. Any resulting adjustments, which may be material, are reflected in current operations.

The following table represents a reconciliation of beginning and ending unpaid claim and claim settlement expense reserves for each of the last three years (000's):

	2002	2001	2000
Balance at January 1	\$181,310	\$128,841	\$ 99,831
Less reinsurance recoverables	(90,115)	(61,845)	(41,179)
Plus deferred gain on retrospective reinsurance	449	849	1,249
Net balance at January 1	91,644	67,845	59,901
Incurred related to:			
Current year	49,621	73,557	56,900
Prior years	(8,356)	7,731	15,929
Write-off of reinsurance recoverable	(332)	(785)	_
Amortization of deferred retrospective reinsurance gain	(400)	(400)	(400)
Total incurred	40,533	80,103	72,429
Paid related to:			
Current year	13,715	25,062	28,154
Prior years	28,973	31,242	36,331
Total paid	42,688	56,304	64,485
Net balance at December 31	89,489	91,644	67,845
Plus reinsurance recoverables	91,822	90,115	61,845
Plus deferred gain on retrospective reinsurance	(49)	(449)	(849)
Balance at December 31	\$181,262	\$181,310	\$128,841

Changes in estimates of unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses for prior years decreased the provision for claim and claim settlement expenses by \$8.4 million in 2002 and increased the provision for claim and claim settlement expenses by \$7.7 million in 2001 and by \$15.9 million in 2000.

Our estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses decreased in 2002 due to the following: (i) in March 2002, the Minnesota State legislature changed the way the commissioner will assess self-insured employers and insurers for estimated liabilities and administrative expenses of the State's Special Compensation Fund (SCF). The assessment changed from being paid by the insurer on indemnity payments to an assessment charged on

premium to the policyholder. We decreased our recorded accrual to reflect this legislative change, (ii) the frequency of claims reported in 2002 for 2001 and prior years was less than anticipated when we determined our liability in 2001, (iii) we overestimated the liability for our mandatory participation in state and national assigned risk pool operating results for states in which we operate in 2001 and reversed that excess in 2002, and (iv) our estimate of the liability for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses is difficult and volatile due to our relatively limited historical claim data and small claim population.

Note 6 — NOTES PAYABLE

In March 2000, we borrowed \$8.0 million under a term loan agreement to fund the repurchase of common stock from certain of our shareholders. We paid \$1.0 million in principal on the term loan in 2000, an additional \$2.5 million in 2001 and \$3.3 million in 2002. The term loan accrues interest, payable quarterly. We may elect to pay an adjusted LIBOR or bank reference rate on the term loan (adjusted LIBOR was 4.66% and 8.22% at December 31, 2002 and 2001, respectively). The remaining term loan is payable in 2003.

The amended term loan is collateralized by the stock of ACIC and is subject to restrictive financial covenants that require maintaining minimum financial ratios, including (i) debt coverage, (ii) net worth, (iii) statutory surplus, (iv) net earnings, (v) risk based capital and (vi) investment grade ratings. The agreement also restricts dividends, purchases and redemptions or retirements of common stock.

At December 31, 2002, we failed to meet a financial covenant of the term loan. We paid an additional \$250,000 in principal in March 2003 and the covenant was waived in March 2003. Under the waiver, term loan principal payments were adjusted for a waiver of the financial covenant under the term loan agreement. The remaining term loan balance is due in 2003.

Note 7 — INCOME TAXES

We compute all income tax amounts using the liability method. Under this method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the expected tax consequences of temporary differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their reported amounts using presently enacted tax rates. Deferred tax assets are recognized for tax credit and net operating loss carry-forwards, reduced by a valuation allowance which is established when it is "more likely than not" that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates or regulations is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

	2002	2001	2000
Current:			
Federal	\$(3,521)	\$ —	\$ (320)
State	85	242	100
Total current tax (benefit) expense	(3,436)	242	(220)
Deferred:			
Federal	(721)	8,585	(5,558)
State		116	39
Total deferred tax (benefit) expense	(721)	8,701	(5,519)
Income tax (benefit) expense	\$(4,157)	\$8,943	\$(5,739)

Income tax expense (benefit) consists of the following (000's):

Our income tax (benefit) expense differs from the federal statutory rate as follows (000's):

	2002	2001	2000
Federal income tax expense (benefit) at 35%	\$ 3,557	\$(5,695)	\$(5,406)
Increase (reduction) in income tax expense (benefit) resulting from:			
State income taxes, net of federal income tax benefit	242	228	58
Non-deductible investment amortization and tax-exempt investment income	18	(48)	(814)
Deferred income tax valuation allowance	(7,927)	14,560	_
Other	(47)	(102)	423
Income tax (benefit) expense	\$(4,157)	\$ 8,943	\$(5,739)

Differences between the tax basis of assets and liabilities and their reported amounts in the Consolidated Financial Statements that will result in taxable or deductible amounts in future years are called temporary differences. The tax effects of temporary differences that gave rise to net deferred tax assets, included within other assets, are as follows (000's):

	2002	2001
Unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses	\$ 6,452	\$ 6,038
Net operating loss carry-forward	2,598	6,925
Accrued second injury funds	483	2,670
Unearned premiums	889	935
Office closure costs	145	380
Retrospective reinsurance	17	158
Other	235	652
Deferred tax assets	10,819	17,758
Net unrealized gain on securities	(1,196)	(475)
Deferred policy acquisition costs	(756)	(427)
Depreciation	(234)	(296)
Deferred tax liabilities	(2,186)	(1,198)
Net deferred tax assets before valuation allowance	8,633	16,560
Valuation allowance	(6,633)	(14,560)
Net deferred tax asset	\$ 2,000	\$ 2,000

In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, we consider recent operating results, the scheduled reversal of deferred tax liabilities, projected future taxable income and tax planning strategies. At December 31, 2001, we established a \$14.5 million valuation allowance against deferred tax assets resulting in a corresponding adjustment to income tax expense as a result of this analysis. In 2002, the valuation allowance decreased to \$6.6 million as we were able to carry back our 2001 operating loss five years resulting in a tax refund and the reversal of certain deferred tax items and utilization of the 2000 operating loss carry forward to offset income in 2002. We expect the remaining deferred tax asset, net of the valuation allowance, at December 31, 2002 to be realized as a result of income and the reversal of existing taxable temporary differences in the future. Deferred tax assets are included in other assets on the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

We have net operating loss carry-forwards available totaling approximately \$7.6 million that expire in 2020.

Income taxes receivable were approximately \$793,000 and \$83,000 at December 31, 2002 and 2001, respectively, and are included in other assets.

Note 8 — EMPLOYEE BENEFITS AND PLANS

Stock Based Compensation — We account for our stock-based compensation plans, the RTW, Inc. 1995 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and Trust (ESPP) and the 1994 Stock Plan, using Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25 (APB 25), "Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees," and related Interpretations. Under APB 25, compensation cost for stock options is measured as the excess, if any, of the quoted market price of our stock at the date of the grant over the amount an employee must pay to acquire the stock.

1995 Employee Stock Purchase Plan — The ESPP provides employees the opportunity to purchase shares of our stock at 85% of the fair value based on the lesser of the beginning or ending share price for each plan year as set forth in the plan. In May 1998, the shares reserved for distribution under the plan were increased from 37,500 to

100,000 shares. The ESPP terminates in ten years and will be carried out in phases, each consisting of one year or a different period of time approved by the Board of Directors. Any employee completing two weeks of service prior to commencing a phase of the plan may participate. Employees may elect to contribute from \$10 to 10% of monthly salary to the plan through payroll withholdings. The following summarizes shares purchased and purchase prices for each phase in the most recent three years completed through 2002:

Phase:	Shares Purchased	Purchase Price
Beginning April 1999, expiring April 2000	19,577	\$6.38
Beginning April 2000, expiring April 2001	9,490	3.40
Beginning April 2001, expiring April 2002	5,047	1.90

The eighth one-year phase began in April 2002 and expires in April 2003.

Our liability for employee contributions withheld at December 31, 2002 and 2001 for the purchase of shares in April 2003 and April 2002 under the ESPP was \$51,000 and \$39,000, respectively.

1994 Stock Plan — The 1994 Stock Plan provides for awards of qualified and non-qualified stock options. In July 1998, the Board of Directors increased the shares reserved for distribution under the plan to 1,000,000. Option price, option term, vesting provisions and other limits and restrictions are determined at the time of grant by the Board of Directors or, if established, by a separate committee. The exercise price for all options granted was the market price of the common stock at the date of grant.

Options granted, exercised, canceled and outstanding under the 1994 Stock Plan are as follows:

	Quali	Qualified		alified
	Option Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Option Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Balance, January 1, 2000	511,772	\$13.36	263,226	\$13.31
Granted	77,750	10.26		
Canceled	(268,792)	13.42	_	_
Balance, December 31, 2000	320,730	12.56	263,226	13.31
Granted	46,000	4.93	217,500	1.98
Canceled	(74,340)	10.71		
Balance, December 31, 2001	292,390	11.83	480,726	8.19
Granted	25,500	2.48	112,500	2.40
Canceled	(180,819)	12.24	(266,351)	12.60
Balance, December 31, 2002	137,071	\$ 9.54	326,875	\$ 2.60
· · · ·				

Each of the qualified stock options expires ten years from the date of grant and substantially all are subject to continued employment with us. Each of the non-qualified options expires ten years from the date of grant. Certain of the options are subject to vesting provisions that restrict exercise of the option.

The following table summarizes the options outstanding and exercisable at December 31, 2002:

Options Outstanding		Options Ex	ercisable		
Weighte		d Average		Weighted	
Exercise Price Range	Number of Options	Contractual Life	Exercise Price	Number of Options	Average Exercise Price
Qualified stock options:					
\$21.50 - \$38.67	4,375	3.7 years	\$28.86	4,375	\$28.86
14.00 - 17.33	39,696	5.4 years	15.15	39,696	15.15
8.75 - 10.75	38,000	7.1 years	10.55	25,585	10.54
2.20 - 4.50	55,000	8.9 years	3.25	9,833	3.91
				, 	
\$2.20 - \$38.67	137,071	7.2 years	\$ 9.54	79,489	\$13.03
		•			
Non-qualified stock options:					
\$31.75	5,000	4.1 years	\$31.75	5,000	\$31.75
1.98 - 5.33	321,875	9.0 years	2.15	126,041	2.17
\$1.98 - \$31.75	326,875	8.9 years	\$ 2.60	131,041	\$ 3.30
		•			

Pro Forma Information — Had we calculated compensation expense for our option grants under the 1994 Stock Plan and stock issuances under the ESPP based on the fair value method described in SFAS No. 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation," our net (loss) income and basic and dilutive net (loss) income per share would approximate the following pro forma amounts (in 000's, except per share data):

	2002	2001	2000
Net income (loss):			
As reported	\$14,319	\$(25,215)	\$ (9,708)
Pro forma	13,998	(25,702)	(10,507)
Basic net income (loss) per share:			
As reported	2.78	(4.89)	(1.79)
Pro forma	2.72	(4.99)	(1.94)
Dilutive net income (loss) per share:			
As reported	2.78	(4.89)	(1.79)
Pro forma	2.72	(4.99)	(1.94)

The weighted average fair value of options granted under the ESPP and 1994 Stock Plan during 2002, 2001 and 2000 is estimated at \$2.94, \$2.19 and \$4.48, respectively, on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model with the following assumptions: no dividend yield; volatility of 125.6% in 2002, 182.8% in 2001 and 64.6% in 2000; risk-free interest rates ranging from 1.66% to 7.70%; and an expected life of 1 to 5 years.

Employment Contracts — We entered into one-year employment agreements with our Chairman, David C. Prosser, President and Chief Executive Officer, J. Alexander Fjelstad III, and Executive Vice President, Alfred L. LaTendresse beginning December 13, 2001. Under these agreements, each receives a base salary, subject to review annually for increase by our Board of Directors. Mr. Prosser receives \$250,000 which includes \$30,000 for his services as Chairman of the Board and \$220,000 in base salary. Mr. Fjelstad receives a base salary of \$275,000 and Mr. LaTendresse a base salary of \$200,000. In addition to base salary, each is eligible for bonuses and expense reimbursements. We also provide these individuals with health, dental, life and disability insurance consistent with that provided to other officers and employees. Additionally, Mr. Fjelstad and Mr. LaTendresse were each granted 100,000 non-qualified options at \$1.98 per share on December 13, 2001. Mr. Prosser was granted 100,000 non-qualified options on February 6, 2002 at \$2.42 per share.

Employment agreements with Carl B. Lehmann, our former President and Chief Executive Officer expired during 2001 and Mr. Lehmann terminated his employment with us on December 12, 2001. Under supplemental agreements with Mr. Lehmann in 2000 and 2001, we paid him "stay bonuses" of \$200,000 on January 15, 2001 and \$100,000 on June 30, 2001.

Combined Retirement Plan — We combine our 401(k) Retirement Plan and Employee Stock Ownership Plan (ESOP) into a single KSOP retirement plan. The KSOP retains the features of each separate component except for eligibility and vesting provisions. Under the plan, employees become eligible to participate in the plan on the first day of the month after beginning employment and attaining age 21.



401(k) Retirement Component — We sponsor a defined contribution retirement component under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code for eligible employees. Our contributions are discretionary and are based on contributions made by employees. Expense recognized for 2002, 2001 and 2000 was \$220,000, \$316,000 and \$152,000, respectively.

Employee Stock Ownership Component — We maintain an ESOP for our qualified employees. Our contributions are discretionary. We may contribute cash or shares of our common stock. No expense was recorded in 2002, 2001 or 2000.

Other Employee Benefit Plans — We maintained bonus plans in 2002, 2001 and 2000 under which all employees, including officers, were eligible for a bonus based, in part, on our operating results. These bonuses aggregated \$864,000, \$204,000 and \$951,000 in 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively.

Note 9 — SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

On November 7, 2002 our Board of Directors approved a one-for-two reverse stock split in order to remedy the minimum bid requirement for continued listing on the Nasdaq National Market. The reverse stock split was effective to shareholders of record on the close of business on November 22, 2002. All share and per share amounts in these financial statements have been adjusted to reflect the effect of the stock splits.

On September 15, 1998, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program authorizing the repurchase of up to \$4.0 million of RTW, Inc. common stock. We may repurchase shares on the open market or through private transactions depending upon market conditions and availability. Through December 31, 2002 we repurchased approximately 376,000 shares for \$2.7 million. We will use the repurchased shares for employee stock option and purchase plans and other corporate purposes.

On March 28, 2000, we repurchased 709,285 shares, outside the share repurchase program, from a group consisting of David C. Prosser, RTW's founder and who at the time was a director, certain members of his family, and J. Alexander Fjelstad, who at the time was a former director and former executive of RTW (together, the Prosser Selling Group). We paid \$10.38 per share, as well as legal and other costs, totaling approximately \$7.7 million to repurchase the shares. After completing the transaction, the combined ownership of Mr. Prosser, members of his family and Mr. Fjelstad was reduced from approximately 52% to 46%. In December 2001, Mr. Fjelstad returned to RTW as President and Chief Executive Officer and a director (see Note 8).

In connection with the repurchase, Mr. Prosser retired from the Company, resigned as Chairman and was paid \$225,000 as a termination benefit. He remained a member of our Board of Directors. In December 2001, Mr. Prosser returned to RTW as Chairman of the Board (see Note 8).

Shareholder Rights Plan — In April 1997, we adopted a shareholder rights plan and declared a dividend of one right for each outstanding share of common stock to shareholders of record at the close of business on June 30, 1997. The rights become exercisable only after any person or group (the Acquiring Person) becomes the beneficial owner of 15% or more of the voting power of our common stock. Certain shares held by our Chairman, David C. Prosser, and his wife are excluded from the computation for determining whether a person is an Acquiring Person. Each right entitles its registered holder to purchase from us one one-hundredth share of a new Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, no par value, at a price of \$85 per one one-hundredth share, subject to adjustment. If any Acquiring Person acquires beneficial ownership of 15% or more of our voting power, each right will entitle its holder (other than such Acquiring Person) to purchase, at the then current purchase price of the right, that number of shares of our common stock having a market value of two times the purchase price of the right, subject to certain possible adjustments. In addition, if we are acquired in a merger or other business combination transaction, each right will entitle its holder to purchase, at the then current purchase price of the right, that number of common shares of the acquiring company having a market value of two times the purchase price of the right. Following the acquisition of a beneficial ownership of 15% or more of our outstanding common stock by any Acquiring Person and prior to an acquisition by any Acquiring Person of 50% or more of our outstanding common stock, our Board of Directors may exchange the outstanding rights (other than rights owned by such Acquiring Person), in whole or in part, at an exchange ratio of one share of common stock, or one one-hundredth share of Preferred Stock (or equivalent securities) per right, subject to adjustment. We may redeem the rights, in whole, at \$.001 per right, at any time prior to an acquisition by any Acquiring Person of 15% or more of our outstanding common stock and prior to the expiration of the rights. The rights expire on April 17, 2007, unless extended or earlier redeemed by us.

Dividend Restrictions — Dividends are paid as determined by our Board of Directors. No cash dividends have ever been paid by us.

Our ability to pay cash dividends to shareholders may depend upon the amount of dividends received from our insurance subsidiary. ACIC's ability to pay dividends is restricted by law or subject to approval of the insurance regulatory authorities of Minnesota.

Under Minnesota insurance law regulating the payment of dividends by ACIC, any such payments must be an amount deemed prudent by ACIC's Board of Directors and, unless otherwise approved by the Commissioner of the Minnesota Department of Commerce (Commissioner), must be paid solely from the adjusted earned surplus of ACIC. Adjusted earned surplus means the earned surplus as determined in accordance with accounting practices (unassigned funds), less 25% of the amount of such earned surplus that is attributable to unrealized capital gains. Further, without approval of the Commissioner, ACIC may not pay a dividend in any calendar year which, when combined with dividends paid in the preceding twelve months, exceeds the greater of (i) 10% of ACIC's statutory capital and surplus at the prior year end or (ii) 100% of ACIC's statutory net gain from operations (not including realized capital gains) for the prior calendar year. For 2002, dividends in excess of approximately \$2.7 million would require prior consent of the Commissioner.

Statutory Surplus and Statutory Net Income (Loss) — Our insurance subsidiary is required to file financial statements with state regulatory agencies. The accounting principles used to prepare the statutory financial statements follow prescribed accounting practices that differ from GAAP. Statutory policyholders' surplus at December 31, 2002 and 2001, and statutory net income (loss) for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 are as follows (000's):

	Statutory Policyholders Surplus	Statutory Net Income (Loss)
2002	\$26,820	\$ 12,064
2001	19,542	(14,074)
2000		(16,600)

In March 1998, the National Association of Insurance Commissioners adopted the Codification of Statutory Accounting Principles (the Codification). The Codification standardized regulatory accounting and reporting to state insurance departments and became effective January 1, 2001. Statutory accounting principles, however, will continue to be established by individual state laws and permitted practices. The State of Minnesota required adoption of the Codification for preparing statutory financial statements for financial periods occurring on or after January 1, 2001. Adoption of the Codification increased our statutory capital and surplus by approximately \$1.9 million at December 31, 2001.

Note 10 — COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Operating Leases — We conduct our operations in leased office facilities under operating lease agreements. The agreements provide for monthly base lease payments plus contingent rentals based on an allocable portion of certain operating expenses incurred by the lessor.

Future minimum (base) rental payments required under the leases, as of December 31, 2002, are as follows (000's):

2003	\$1,260
2004	1,276
2005	1,147
2006	933
2007	583

Rent expense, including contingent rentals, was \$1.3 million, \$2.0 million and \$2.1 million for 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively.

In the ordinary course of administering our workers' compensation programs, we are routinely involved in the adjudication of claims resulting from workplace injuries. We are not involved in any legal or administrative claims that we believe are likely to have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Note 11 — ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

Our comprehensive income (loss) includes only unrealized gains and losses on investments classified as available-for-sale. Changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) and other comprehensive income (loss) were as follows (000's):

	2002	2001	2000
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), beginning of year	\$ 882	\$ 204	\$(2,818)
Changes in comprehensive income (loss) arising during the year:			
Net unrealized investment gains	3,780	2,211	3,972
Less: Adjustment for net realized investment gains (losses)	1,721	1,163	(607)
Change in net unrealized investment gains	2,059	1,048	4,579
Income tax expense	721	370	1,557
Other comprehensive income for the year	1,338	678	3,022
Accumulated other comprehensive income, end of year	\$2,220	\$ 882	\$ 204

Note 12 — RESTRUCTURING CHARGES

During 2001, we recorded pre-tax restructuring charges totaling \$2.0 million to general and administrative expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Operations. These charges included costs associated with our decision to close our Missouri and Massachusetts regional offices, as well as our Brainerd, Minnesota and Overland Park, Kansas satellite offices. We anticipated that 38 employees in our regional offices, 17 employees in our satellite offices and 2 employees in our Home Office would be affected by these closures. The restructuring charge included \$715,000 of severance pay and benefits, of which \$106,000 was paid by December 31, 2001 and the remainder of which was paid, primarily early, in 2002. Additionally, the restructuring charge included office and equipment lease costs totaling \$684,000 of which \$80,000 was paid by December 31, 2001 with an additional \$195,000 paid in 2002 and furniture and equipment disposals and other costs totaling \$600,000 of which \$53,000 had been disposed of by December 31, 2001, the remainder of which was disposed of in 2002. At December 31, 2001, the remaining accrual for severance pay and benefits, office and equipment lease costs and furniture and equipment disposals and other costs was \$1.8 million. The accrual decreased to \$409,000 at December 31, 2002 and primarily included amounts related to future lease payments.

Note 13 — TERMINATION OF DEPOSIT CONTRACT

In June 2001, we entered into an agreement with St. Paul RE (SPR) effective January 1, 2001. Key provisions of this agreement included ceding 50% of the subject net earned premium to SPR in exchange for various levels of paid claim reimbursement through several loss corridors as defined in the agreement. In December 2002, we negotiated the termination of this agreement with SPR. In connection with the termination, we received \$28.8 million in cash in December 2002 representing a return of all deposits made under the agreement less claim reimbursements for claims paid through December 2002. In 2002, we recorded a gain on the termination totaling \$1.0 million representing the difference between the deposit receivable balance and the amount received from SPR.

Note 14 — QUARTERLY RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)

Quarterly revenues are affected by (i) premiums in force at the beginning of the quarter, (ii) new policies written in the quarter, (iii) final audit premiums recognized during the quarter, and (iv) our policy renewal rate in the quarter. Historically, a majority of new policies written and policy renewals have occurred in the first, second and fourth quarters.

The following tables present unaudited quarterly results of operations for the eight quarters ended December 31, 2002:

	First Quarter	Second Quarter	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter
2002	(Revised)	(Revised) (In thousands, ex	cept per share data)
Premiums in force	\$68,800	\$59,100	\$60,200	\$54,200
Revenues:				
Gross premiums earned	\$17,843	\$14,367	\$15,668	\$14,628
Premiums ceded	(878)	14	(562)	(816)
Premiums earned	16,965	14,381	15,106	13,812
Investment income	1,423	1,403	1,227	1,086
Net realized investment gains (losses)	1,451	(12)	354	(72)
Other income	—	—	—	22
Total revenues	19,839	15,772	16,687	14,848
Expenses:				
Claim and claim settlement expenses	11,681	11,330	10,255	7,267
Policy acquisition costs	2,186	1,608	1,814	696
General and administrative expenses	3,230	2,413	2,386	1,955
Total expenses	17,097	15,351	14,455	9,918
Income from operations	\$ 2,742	\$ 421	\$ 2,232	\$ 4,930
Net income	\$ 2,659	\$ 208	\$ 3,393	\$ 8,059
Basic income per share	\$ 0.52	\$ 0.04	\$ 0.66	\$ 1.57
Diluted income per share	\$ 0.52	\$ 0.04	\$ 0.66	\$ 1.57
L				

The following represent pre-tax adjustments recorded during each quarter of 2002 that affected reported net income:

Changes in estimated reinsurance costs	\$ —	\$669	\$ 350	\$ —
Realized gains on repositioning our investment portfolio	1,451	_	354	
Changes in estimates for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses on claims reported in				
prior years	3,000	—	1,250	4,106
Second injury fund accrual adjustments		—	—	851
Gain recorded on termination of St. Paul Re contract		—		957
Change in recorded deferred income tax valuation allowance		_	1,296	6,001

	First Quarter	Second Quarter	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter	
2001	(In thousands, except per share data)				
Premiums in force	\$104,100	\$99,400	\$89,400	\$ 83,700	
Revenues:					
Gross premiums earned	\$ 26,123	\$25,803	\$23,419	\$ 22,075	
Premiums ceded	(4,114)	(3,238)	(2,476)	(1,535)	
Premiums earned	22,009	22,565	20,943	20,540	
Investment income	1,457	1,736	1,594	1,628	
Net realized investment losses	1,079	28	25	31	
Other income	2,088	—	_		
Total revenues	26,633	24,329	22,562	22,199	
Expenses:					
Claim and claim settlement expenses	18,990	19,828	16,032	25,253	
Policy acquisition costs	3,626	3,565	3,147	3,652	
General and administrative expenses	2,816	4,339	3,776	6,460	
Total expenses	25,432	27,732	22,955	35,365	
Income (loss) from operations	\$ 1,201	\$(3,403)	\$ (393)	\$(13,166)	
Net income (loss)	\$ 777	\$(2,335)	\$ (339)	\$(23,318)	
Basic income (loss) per share	\$ 0.15	\$ (0.45)	\$ (0.07)	\$ (4.53)	
Diluted income (loss) per share	\$ 0.15	\$ (0.45)	\$ (0.07)	\$ (4.53)	
· · · · •					

The following represent pre-tax adjustments recorded during each quarter of 2001 that affected reported net income:

Realized gains on repositioning the investment portfolio	\$ 1,079	\$ —	\$—	\$ 1,079
Refund received from the Minnesota WCRA	2,088			2,088
Changes in estimates for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses on claims				
reported in prior years	(3,550)	(1,905)	_	(2,276)
Change in estimate for unpaid claim and claim settlement expenses on claims				
reported in the current year		(2,142)		(8,124)
Restructuring charge for Missouri and Massachusetts regional office closures	—	—	—	(1,999)
Deferred income tax valuation allowance		—		(14,560)

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

On September 12, 2002, Deloitte & Touche LLP ("D&T") resigned as the independent certified public accountants for the Company. D&T concurrently indicated that the Company's assigned Audit Partner had terminated his employment with D&T and that the Company no longer fit its client profile.

D&T's reports on the Company's financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2000 did not contain an adverse opinion or a disclaimer of opinion, and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope, or accounting principles. During the past two fiscal years and the subsequent interim period preceding the resignation of D&T, there were no disagreements with D&T on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which disagreement(s), if not resolved to the satisfaction of D&T, would have caused it to make reference to the subject matter of the disagreement(s) in connection with its report for such periods.

Effective October 7, 2002, at the recommendation of the Audit Committee, the Company engaged Ernst & Young LLP (E&Y) as the independent certified public accountants for the Company. During the two most recent fiscal years and through October 7, 2002, the Company did not consult with E&Y with respect to the application of accounting principles to a specific transaction, either completed or proposed, or the type of audit opinion that might be rendered on the consolidated financial statements of RTW, or any other matters or reportable events as set forth in Items 304 (a) (2) (i) and (ii) of the Securities and Exchange Commission's Regulation S-K.

In June 2001, we entered into an agreement with St. Paul Re. (SPR) effective January 1, 2001 in order to reduce our net premium to surplus leverage ratio and maintain a secure financial strength rating for our insurance subsidiary as disclosed in Note 13 — Termination of Deposit Contract.

At the time we entered into this agreement, we evaluated whether or not this agreement contained the necessary attributes to be accounted for as reinsurance. Evaluating contracts of this type requires significant judgment about possible future events. Based on our evaluation, we concluded that this agreement satisfied the necessary requirements to be accounted for as reinsurance. Our independent public accountants (D&T) and reinsurance brokers agreed with our conclusion at that time. In consultation with E&Y, we determined that our original conclusion to record the agreement under reinsurance accounting standards was incorrect and have restated the accounting for the agreement since inception using accounting standards defined in Statement of Position 98-7 (SOP 98-7), Insurance Deposit Accounting. D&T maintained its position with respect to the original accounting for the transaction and withdrew its opinion on the 2001 financial statements in February 2003. E&Y has subsequently audited those financial statements as contained in this filing.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT

The Company's Amended Articles of Incorporation require the Company to be managed by or under the direction of a Board of Directors of not less than three or more than twelve directors, with the actual number of directors determined by the Board of Directors. The Board has resolved to have eight directors effective upon the election of directors at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Directors are elected at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders, except that vacancies on the Board of Directors between Annual Meetings and newly created directorships can be filled by vote of a majority of the directors then in office. Pursuant to the terms of the Company's Amended Articles of Incorporation, directors are divided into three classes, with the term of one class expiring each year. As the term of each class expires, the successors to the directors in that class are elected for a term of three years.

Each director will remain in office through his or her stated term or until a successor is elected or he or she resigns. Information about the directors is set forth below. Unless otherwise indicated, each director has been engaged in his or her present occupation as set forth below, or has been an officer with the organization indicated, for more than five years.

Name and Age	Principal Occupation	Director	Year Current
	and Other Directorships	Since	Term Expires
J. Alexander Fjelstad (51)	See the section entitled "Executive Officers of the Registrant"	2001	2003

Name and Age	Principal Occupation and Other Directorships	Director Since	Year Current Term Expires
John O. Goodwyne (64)	Director of the Company; Owner and President since 1974 of J N Johnson Sales & Service Inc., a local contractor for fire protection systems and distributor of fire extinguishers, as well as owner and President since 1982 of Low Voltage Contractors Inc., a leading local contractor for installation and service of fire alarm, security and nurse call systems.	2001	2003
Gregory D. Koschinska (57)	Director of the Company; Retired Partner at Larson, Allen, Weishair & Co., a regional Public Accounting and consulting firm, Mr. Koschinsha also serves on the advisory board for two entrepreneurial companies, and is an Executive Fellow for the University of St. Thomas Graduate School of Business. Mr. Koschinska is a member of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Minnesota Society of Certified Public Accountants.	2001	2004
Vina L. Marquart (51)	Director of the Company; Public Health Nurse for Carver County, Minnesota; Ms. Marquart was employed by the Company from 1983 to March 2002. Ms. Marquart joined the Company as a Nurse Case Manager. Most recently, Ms. Marquart was the Vice President of Human Resources from February 2000 until March 2002. Prior to that time, she held various management positions within the Company including Operations Manager, General Manager of the Minnesota office and National Director of Case and Claims Management.	2002	2004
David C. Prosser (78)	See the section entitled "Executive Officers of the Registrant"	1983	2003
Alfred L. LaTendresse (54)	See the section entitled "Executive Officers of the Registrant"	2001	2005
William J. Deters (66)	Director of the Company; Mr. Deters is currently a director for four entrepreneurial companies and an executive coach. Mr. Deters founded Apartment Search Inc. and served as its President and Chief Executive Officer from March 1986 through its sale to Times Mirror in December 1996. He also served as Vice Chairman to Apartment Search Inc. in its transition to Times Mirror from December 1996 to December 1997. Prior to that time, Mr. Deters also founded or co-founded and served in executive capacities for several companies including North Atlantic Technologies, Inc. and Great Places, Inc.	2002	2005
John W. Prosser (40)	Director of the Company; Owner and President of Automotive Concepts, Inc. since 1988.	2002	2005

Information with respect to Executive Officers is included in PART I of this Report on Form 10-K.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The following table shows, for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, the cash compensation paid by the Company, as well as certain other compensation paid or accrued for those years, to David C. Prosser, the Company's Chairman of the Board, to J. Alexander Fjelstad, the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer, and each of three other most highly compensated executive officers of the Company in office at the end of fiscal year 2002 whose total cash compensation for the year exceeded \$100,000 (together with Mr. Prosser and Mr. Fjelstad, the "Named Executive Officers") in all capacities in which they served:

Summary Compensation Table

				Long term Compensation Awards	
		Annual Co	ompensation	Securities Underlying	
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary	Bonus (1)	Options (#)	All Other Compensation (2)
David C. Prosser	2002	\$262,500	\$ —	100,000	\$ —
Chairman of the Board	2001	—	—	2,500	—
	2000	275,000		—	_
J. Alexander Fjelstad	2002	275,000	—		5,500
President and Chief Executive	2001	13,750		100,000	—
Officer	2000	_	_	_	
Alfred L. LaTendresse	2002	201,200	30,000		5,500
Executive Vice President	2001	_	_	100,000	
	2000	_	_	_	
Jeffrey B. Murphy	2002	169,724	_	_	5,092
Chief Financial Officer,	2001	159,750	16,000	25,000	5,100
Secretary and Treasurer	2000	148,000	4,252	20,000	2,284
Patricia M. Sheveland	2002	145,350	_	7,500	_
Vice President Case and Claims	2001	147,680	31,892	7,500	3,192
Management	2000	121,588	59,184	2,500	1,410

(1) Bonuses for 2002 include (i) \$30,000 in a "start bonus" paid to Mr. LaTendresse.

Bonuses for 2001 include (i) \$16,000 in a discretionary bonus paid to Mr. Murphy; and (ii) \$31,892 paid to Ms. Sheveland under the Company's 2000 Gain Sharing Program.

Bonuses for 2000 include \$4,252 and \$59,184 paid to Mr. Murphy and Ms. Sheveland respectively, under the Company's 2000 Gain Sharing Program.

(2) All other compensation for 2002 includes matching 401(k) contributions of \$5,500, \$5,500, and \$5,092 for Mr. Fjelstad, Mr. LaTendresse and Mr. Murphy, respectively.

All other compensation for 2001 includes matching 401(k) contributions of \$5,100 and \$3,192 for Mr. Murphy and Ms. Sheveland, respectively.

All other compensation for 2000 includes matching 401(k) contributions of \$2,284, and \$1,410 for Mr. Murphy and Ms. Sheveland, respectively.

Stock Options

The following table summarizes all option grants under the Company's 1994 Stock Plan made during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 to the Named Executive Officers:

Option Grants in 2002

Individual Grants

Potential Realizable Value at Assumed Annual Rates of Stock Price Appreciation for Option Term (1)

% of Total Options

Name	Options Granted	Granted	Exercise Price	Expiration Date	5%	10%
David C. Prosser	100,000	72.5%	\$2.42	2/6/2007	\$152,192	385,686
Patricia M. Sheveland	7,500	5.4%	2.60	4/24/2012	12,263	31,078

⁽¹⁾ Potential realized values shown above represent the potential gains based upon annual compound price appreciation of 5% and 10% from the date of grant through the full option term. The actual value realized, if any, on stock option exercises will be dependent on overall market conditions and the future performance of the Company and its common stock. There is no assurance that the actual value realized will approximate the amounts reflected in this table.

⁵¹

The following table summarizes option exercises during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 by the Named Executive Officers, and the value of their unexercised options at December 31, 2002:

Aggregated Option Exercises and Option Values at December 31, 2002

				Unexercised cember 31, 2002	Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at December 31, 2002 (1)	
Name and Principal Position	Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)		Exercisable Shares	Unexercisable Shares	Exercisable Shares	Unexercisable Shares
David C. Prosser			42,500	60,000	_	—
J. Alexander Fjelstad			40,000	60,000		_
Alfred L. LaTendresse		_	40,000	60,000		
Jeffrey B. Murphy		_	37,290	16,667		_
Patricia M. Sheveland		—	16,581	5,833	_	

(1) The value of unexercised options is calculated by determining the difference between the fair market value of the shares underlying the options at December 31, 2002 and the exercise price of the options. Fair market value was determined based on a per share price of \$1.68, which is the closing price for the Company's common stock on December 31, 2002, the last trading day in the Company's fiscal year.

Employment and Severance Agreements.

The Company does not have written employment agreements with its officers other than Mr. Prosser, the Chairman of the Board, Mr. Fjelstad, the President and Chief Executive Officer and Mr. LaTendresse, the Company's Executive Vice President. The Company entered into employment agreements with each of these officers providing each with a base salary, subject to review annually for increase by the Board of Directors. Mr. Prosser receives a \$250,000 salary that includes \$30,000 for his services as Chairman of the Board and \$220,000 in base salary. Mr. Fjelstad receives a base salary of \$275,000 and Mr. LaTendresse a base salary of \$200,000. In addition to base salary, each is eligible for bonuses and expense reimbursements. The Company also provides these individuals with health, dental, life and disability insurance consistent with that provided to other officers and employees. Additionally, Mr. Fjelstad and Mr. LaTendresse were each granted 100,000 non-qualified options at \$1.98 per share on December 13, 2001. Mr. Prosser was granted 100,000 non-qualified options on February 6, 2002 at \$1.42 per share. These agreements were extended in March 2003 through March 31, 2004.

The Company adopted the RTW, Inc. Senior Management Change in Control Severance Pay Plan under which officers of the Company will be entitled to receive a payment equal to nine months salary plus unpaid bonuses, insurance benefits and outplacement counseling costs if, within twelve months of a change in control, the officer's employment is terminated without cause or the officer terminates employment for good reason. Good reason is defined in the plan to include any adverse change in a participant's status or position as a senior management employee of the Company, a reduction in base salary, or failure to continue any material benefit plan.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table includes information as of March 1, 2003 concerning the beneficial ownership of common stock of the Company by: (i) the only shareholders known to the Company to hold more than five percent of the common stock of the Company, (ii) each Named Executive Officer (as defined below under Executive Compensation and Other Information), (iii) each current director of the Company, and (iv) all executive officers and directors of the Company as a group. Unless otherwise indicated, all beneficial owners have sole voting and investment power over the shares held.

Name	Common Stock	Acquirable within 60 days (1)	Shares held by ESOP	Total	Percentage Owned
David C. Prosser					
20645 Radisson Road					
Shorewood, MN 55331	832,836(2)	42,500		875,334	17.0%
The Kaufmann Fund, Inc.					
140 East 45th Street, 43rd Floor					
New York, NY 10017	538,050(3)			538,050	10.6%
Dimensional Fund Advisors					
1299 Ocean Avenue, 11th Floor					
Santa Monica, CA 90401	412,100(4)			412,100	8.1%
Pamela Prosser Snyder					
10515 South Shore Drive					
Plymouth, MN 55441	407,606(5)			407,606	8.0%
John W. Prosser					
6358 Oxbow Bend					
Chanhassen, MN 55317	290,317(6)	833		291,150	5.7%
J. Alexander Fjelstad	50,121(7)	40,000		90,121	1.8%
Vina L. Marquart	64,225	833		65,058	1.3%
Alfred L. LaTendresse	21,750(8)	40,000		61,750	1.2%
Jeffrey B. Murphy	3,157	37,290	295	40,742	*
Patricia M. Sheveland		16,581	2,737	19,318	*
William J. Deters	4,700	833		5,533	*
Gregory C. Koschinska	2,500	2,500		5,000	*
Keith D. Krueger	100	4,750	29	4,879	*
John O. Goodwyne	500	2,500		3,000	*
All Executive Officers and Directors as a Group					
(11 persons)	1,270,204(2),(7),(8)	188,620	3,061	1,461,885	27.6%

* Indicates ownership of less than one percent.

(1) Includes options to purchase shares that are or will become exercisable within 60 days of March 10, 2003.

- (2) Includes 25,970 shares owned by the David C. and Margaret F. Prosser Foundation of which Mr. Prosser is President and for which he serves as trustee and 134,882 shares held jointly by Mr. Prosser with his wife. Also includes 15,849 shares held in by the David C. Prosser 1995 Unitrust, 44,950 shares held by the David C. Prosser 1996 Unitrust, and 174,679 shares held by the David C. Prosser 1997 Unitrust. Mr. Prosser's daughter is the trustee of each of the above-mentioned Unitrusts.
- (3) Based on a Schedule 13G dated February 14, 2003 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- (4) Based on a Schedule 13G dated February 12, 2003 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- (5) Includes: (i) 11,114 shares held in trust for Thomas C. Prosser's four children, (ii) 54,000 shares held by the Pamela Prosser Snyder Irrevocable Trust, (iii) 15,849 shares held in by the David C. Prosser 1995 Unitrust, 44,950 shares held by the David C. Prosser 1996 Unitrust, and 174,679 shares held by the David C. Prosser 1997 Unitrust for which Ms. Snyder is the trustee.
- (6) Includes: (i) 31,725 shares owned by Polly Jane Wolner Children's Trust, and (ii) 5,775 shares owned by Polly J. Wolner 1994 Irrevocable Trust for which John W. Prosser acts as trustee. John W. Prosser disclaims any beneficial ownership for shares held by these trusts.
- (7) Includes 9,990 shares held by irrevocable trusts for the benefit of Mr. Fjelstad's minor children, with respect to which Mr. Fjelstad disclaims beneficial ownership.

(8) Includes 11,500 shares owned by Mr. LaTendresse's wife and 5,250 shares held by irrevocable trusts for Mr. LaTendresse's minor children, with respect to which Mr. LaTendresse disclaims beneficial ownership.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

On March 28, 2000, the Company repurchased 709,285 shares from a group consisting of David C. Prosser, the Company's founder and a director, certain members of his family, and J. Alexander Fjelstad, who at the time was a former director and former executive of the Company (together, the Prosser Selling Group). The Company paid \$10.38 per share, as well as legal and other costs, totaling approximately \$7.7 million to repurchase the shares. After completing the transaction, the combined ownership of Mr. Prosser, members of his family and Mr. Fjelstad was reduced from approximately 52% to 46%. In December 2001, Mr. Fjelstad returned to the Company as President and Chief Executive Officer and a director.

In connection with the repurchase, Mr. Prosser retired from the Company, resigned as Chairman and was paid \$225,000 as a termination benefit. He remained a member of the Board of Directors. Additionally, at closing, each member of the Prosser Selling Group entered into a two year standstill and voting agreement under which each agreed, among other things, not to acquire additional securities of the Company and not to initiate or support certain initiatives designed to effect fundamental changes in the Company's policy or structure. The two-year voting and standstill agreements expired March 6, 2002. In December 2001, Mr. Prosser returned to the Company as Chairman of the Board.

ITEM 14. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

a) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company's Chief Executive Officer, J. Alexander Fjelstad, and Chief Financial Officer, Jeffrey B. Murphy, have reviewed the Company's disclosure controls and procedures within 90 days prior to the filing of this report. Based upon this review, these officers believe that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective in ensuring that material information related to the Company is made known to them by others within the Company.

b) Changes in Internal Controls

There were no significant changes in the Company's internal controls or in other factors that could significantly affect these controls during the year covered by this report or from the end of the reporting period to the date of this Report on Form 10-K.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES, AND REPORTS ON FORM 8-K

- (a) Documents filed as Part of this Report
 - (1) Financial Statements. The following consolidated financial statements of the Company are set forth on pages 29 through 48 of Part II, Item 8 of this Report.

Page

Independent Auditors' Reports Consolidated Balance Sheets — December 31, 2002 and 2001 Consolidated Statements of Operations — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000

(2) Financial Statement Schedules for the Three Years Ended December 31, 2002

Independent Auditors' Reports on Schedules for the Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and	
2000	S-1
Schedule I — Summary of Investments	S-3
Schedule II — Condensed Financial Information (Parent Company)	S-4
Schedule III — Supplemental Information Concerning Insurance Operations	S-8
Schedule IV — Reinsurance	S-9
Schedule V — Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	S-10

All other schedules are omitted because they are not applicable or the required information is presented in the Financial Statements or the notes thereto.

(b) Listing of Reports on Form 8-K

On October 7, 2002, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 7, 2002 to report that it had engaged Ernst & Young LLP as the independent certified public accountants for the Company.

On November 12, 2002, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 7, 2002 to report that it effected, on November 22, 2002, a one-for-two reverse stock split of its common stock.

- (c) Listing of Exhibits (* indicates compensatory plan)
- 3.1 Amended Articles of Incorporation
- 3.2 Amended Bylaws (1)
- 4.1 Form of Rights Agreement dated April 17, 1997 between RTW, Inc. and Norwest Bank Minnesota National Association (2)
- 10.1* Employment agreement and stock option agreement between RTW, Inc. and David C. Prosser dated December 13, 2001 (7)
- 10.2* Employment agreement and stock option agreement between RTW, Inc. and J. Alexander Fjelstad III dated December 13, 2001 (7)
- 10.3* Employment agreement and stock option agreement between RTW, Inc. and Alfred L. LaTendresse dated December 13, 2001 (7)
- 10.4* Amended RTW, Inc. 1995 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (4)
- 10.5* Amended RTW, Inc. 1994 Stock Plan (4)
- 10.6 Contract between RTW and ACIC dated January 1, 1992 (5)
- 10.7 Service Agreement between RTW and ACIC dated February 1, 1992 (5)
- 10.8* Description of the 2003 Profit Sharing Program
- 10.9 Reinsurance contract between ACIC and First Excess and Reinsurance Corporation (GE Reinsurance Corporation) effective July 1, 1998 (3)
- 10.10 Endorsement No. 2 to the reinsurance contract between ACIC and General Reinsurance Corporation (3)
- 10.10.1 Description of the Reinsurance Agreement for 2002 between ACIC and General Reinsurance Corporation effective January 1, 2002 (7)
- 10.10.2 Description of the Reinsurance Agreement for 2003 between ACIC and General Reinsurance Corporation effective January 1, 2003
- 10.11 Minnesota Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association reinsurance agreement
- 10.12 Election form for 2003 Minnesota Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association reinsurance agreement
- 10.13 Description of the Reinsurance Agreement for 2003 between ACIC and Everest Re/Platinum Re effective January 1, 2003
- 10.14 Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated March 31, 2000 (6)
- 10.14.1 First Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated May 4, 2000 (6)
- 10.14.2 Second Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated March 28, 2001 (6)
- 10.14.3 Third Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated September 29, 2001 (7)
- 10.14.4 Fourth Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated March 27, 2002 (7)
- 10.14.5 Fifth Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated December 17, 2002
- 10.14.6 Sixth Amendment to the Credit Agreement by and between RTW, Inc. and U.S. Bank National Association dated March 25, 2003
 Statement, re: Computation of Net Income Per Share
- 21 Subsidiaries of the Registrant: The Company has one wholly-owned subsidiary, American Compensation Insurance Company, a Minnesota corporation
- 23 Consent of Ernst and Young LLP
- 23.1 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
- 24 Power of Attorney, included in Signature page
- 99.1 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

- (2) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed April 25, 1997 (File No. 0-25508).
- (3) Incorporated by reference to the Company's 1998 Report on Form 10-K.
- (4) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Reg. No. 333-81408).
- (5) Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form SB-2 (Reg. No. 33-2002C).
- (6) Incorporated by reference to the Company's 2000 Report on Form 10-K.
- (7) Incorporated by reference to the Company's 2001 Report on Form 10-K/A.
 - 56

⁽¹⁾ Incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Reg. No. 33-89164).

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Date: March 28, 2003

RTW, INC.

By /s/ J. Alexander Fjelstad

J. Alexander Fjelstad President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Signatures and Power of Attorney

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this Report has been signed by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant, in the capacities, and on the dates, indicated. Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints J. Alexander Fjelstad and Jeffrey B. Murphy as his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agents, each acting alone, with full power of substitutions and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place, and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any or all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K and to file the same, with the exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Date	Signature and Title				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ David C. Prosser				
	David C. Prosser Chairman of the Board				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ J. Alexander Fjelstad				
	J. Alexander Fjelstad President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy				
	Jeffrey B. Murphy Secretary, Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ Gregory D. Koschinska				
	Gregory D. Koschinska Director				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ John O. Goodwyne				
	John O. Goodwyne Director				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ Alfred L. LaTendresse				
	Alfred L. LaTendresse Executive Vice President and Director				
March 28, 2003	By /s/ William J. Deters				
	William J. Deters Director				

 March 28, 2003
 By /s/ John W. Prosser

 John W. Prosser
 John W. Prosser

 Director
 By /s/ Vina L. Marquart

 Vina L. Marquart
 Vina L. Marquart

 Director
 Director

CERTIFICATION OF PRESIDENT AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

- I, J. Alexander Fjelstad, President and Chief Executive Officer, certify that:
 - 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of RTW, Inc.;
 - 2. Based on my knowledge, this Annual Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this Annual Report;
 - 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this Annual Report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this Annual Report;
 - 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-14 and 15d-14) for the Registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this Annual Report is being prepared;
 - b) evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures as of a date within 90 days prior to the filing date of this Annual Report (the "Evaluation Date"); and
 - c) presented in this Annual Report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures based on our evaluation as of the Evaluation Date;
 - 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies in the design or operation of internal controls which could adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial data and have identified for the Registrant's auditors any material weaknesses in internal controls; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal controls; and
 - 6. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have indicated in this Annual Report whether there were significant changes in internal controls or in other factors that could significantly affect internal controls subsequent to the date of our most recent evaluation, including any corrective actions with regard to significant deficiencies and material weaknesses.

Dated: March 28, 2003

By /s/ J. Alexander Fjelstad

J. Alexander Fjelstad President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, Jeffrey B. Murphy, Chief Financial Officer, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of RTW, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this Annual Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this Annual Report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this Annual Report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this Annual Report;
- 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-14 and 15d-14) for the Registrant and have:
 - a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this Annual Report is being prepared;
 - b) evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures as of a date within 90 days prior to the filing date of this Annual Report (the "Evaluation Date"); and
 - c) presented in this Annual Report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures based on our evaluation as of the Evaluation Date;
- 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) all significant deficiencies in the design or operation of internal controls which could adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial data and have identified for the Registrant's auditors any material weaknesses in internal controls; and
 - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal controls; and
- 6. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have indicated in this Annual Report whether there were significant changes in internal controls or in other factors that could significantly affect internal controls subsequent to the date of our most recent evaluation, including any corrective actions with regard to significant deficiencies and material weaknesses.

Dated: March 28, 2003

By /s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy

Jeffrey B. Murphy Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

The Board of Directors and Shareholders RTW, Inc. Minneapolis, Minnesota

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of RTW, Inc. as of December 31, 2002 and 2001 and for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2002, and have issued our report thereon dated March 25, 2003. Our audits also included the 2002 and 2001 financial statement schedules listed in Item 14(a)(2) of this Report on Form 10-K. These schedules are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion based on our audits.

In our opinion, the 2002 and 2001 financial statement schedules referred to above, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

March 25, 2003 Minneapolis, Minnesota

S-1

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders RTW, Inc. Minneapolis, Minnesota

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of RTW, Inc. and subsidiary (the Company) for the year ended December 31, 2000, and have issued our report thereon dated February 9, 2001 (March 28, 2001 as to Note 6). Our audit also included the consolidated financial statement schedules listed in Item 15(a)(2) of this Report on Form 10-K. These consolidated financial statement schedules are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion based on our audit. In our opinion, such consolidated financial statement schedules, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Minneapolis, Minnesota February 9, 2001

S-2

RTW, INC. SUMMARY OF INVESTMENTS December 31, 2002 (In thousands)

Type of investment	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Amount at which shown in the balance sheet
Fixed maturities:			
Available-for-sale:			
Corporate securities	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Mortgage backed securities	31,522	32,372	32,372
Asset backed securities	1,009	1,015	1,015
United States government, government agencies and authorities	45,463	48,023	48,023
Total Investments	\$77,994	\$81,410	\$81,410

S-3
RTW, INC. Condensed Financial Information of the Registrant Balance Sheets December 31, 2002 and 2001 (In thousands)

	2002	2001
ASSETS		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 321	\$ 82
Furniture and equipment, net	1,619	1,824
Investment in and advances to subsidiary	31,516	19,867
Deferred income tax asset	—	351
Other assets	441	753
	\$33,897	\$22,877
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	\$ 2,837	\$ 4,155
Notes payable	1,250	4,500
Total liabilities	4,087	8,655
Shareholders' equity	29,810	14,222
· ·		
	\$33,897	\$22,877

See notes to condensed financial statements.

RTW, INC.

Condensed Financial Information of the Registrant Statements of Operations Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In thousands)

	2002	2001	2000
Revenues:			
Intercompany fee income	\$20,020	\$ 28,419	\$ 27,929
Service fee revenue	22		
Investment income	19	15	24
Total revenues	20,061	28,434	27,953
Expenses:			
General and administrative expenses	16,907	25,424	24,180
Income from operations	3,154	3,010	3,773
Interest expense	163	511	667
Income before income taxes and equity in undistributed net loss of			
subsidiary	2,991	2,499	3,106
Income tax expense	1,213	928	1,367
Income loss before equity in undistributed net income (loss) of subsidiary	1,778	1,571	1,739
Equity in undistributed net income (loss) of subsidiary	12,541	(26,786)	(11,447)
Net income (loss)	\$14,319	\$(25,215)	\$ (9,708)

See notes to condensed financial statements.

RTW, INC. Condensed Financial Information of the Registrant Statements of Cash Flows Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In thousands)

	2002	2001	2000
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:			
Reconciliation of net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Net income (loss)	\$ 14,319	\$(25,215)	\$ (9,708)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating	. ,		, ,
activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	605	1,203	1,295
Equity in net (income) loss from subsidiary	(12,541)	26,786	11,447
Deferred income taxes	351	(629)	(52)
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	(1,318)	1,043	1,483
Other, net	1,610	346	2,892
Net cash provided by operating activities	3,026	3,534	7,357
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Investment in and advances to subsidiary	892	(1,896)	(2,924)
Purchases of furniture and equipment	(630)	(379)	(1,015)
Disposals of furniture and equipment	270	972	51
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	532	(1,303)	(3,888)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Proceeds from notes payable		_	8,000
Payments on notes payable	(3,250)	(2,500)	(1,000)
Issuance of common stock under ESPP	10	33	125
Retirement of common stock	(79)	(10)	(10,268)
Net cash used in financing activities	(3,319)	(2,477)	(3,143)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	239	(246)	326
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF YEAR	82	328	2
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF YEAR	\$ 321	\$ 82	\$ 328
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION:			
Cash paid during the year for:			
Interest	\$ 138	\$ 641	\$ 458
Income tax payments	\$ 298	\$ 325	\$ 73

See notes to condensed financial statements.

RTW, INC. Condensed Financial Information of the Registrant Notes to Condensed Financial Statements Years Ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000

NOTE 1 — ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accompanying condensed financial information should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes included in the RTW, Inc. (RTW) 2002 Annual Report.

NOTE 2 — RECLASSIFICATIONS

Certain amounts in the 2001 Financial Statements have been reclassified to conform with the financial presentation in 2002.

NOTE 3 — RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

RTW provides American Compensation Insurance Company ("ACIC") with management services, including preparing and submitting filings, maintaining books and records, collecting premiums, administering and adjudicating claims, and performing other administrative services. RTW receives 10% of ACIC's gross premiums earned each month for these services, which amounted to \$6.4 million, \$9.9 million and \$9.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000, respectively. In addition, RTW receives 15% of ACIC's gross premiums earned for claims administration during the year in which the premiums are earned and a total of 4% of gross premiums earned in subsequent years which amounted to \$13.6 million, \$18.6 million and \$18.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2000, respectively.

RTW files a consolidated federal tax return with ACIC. Taxes are allocated between the companies based on a tax allocation agreement under which allocation is made primarily on a separate return basis for taxes incurred with current credit for any net operating losses or other items utilized in the consolidated tax return. This allocation is settled annually after completing and filing the federal tax return.

Amounts due from (to) ACIC related to the above transactions are included in the balance sheet account caption "Investment in and advances to subsidiary" and totaled approximately \$3.0 million and \$3.8 million at December 31, 2002 and 2001, respectively.

RTW, INC. SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION CONCERNING INSURANCE OPERATIONS (In thousands)

	Deferred policy	(Column C) Reserves for unpaid claim and claim	Discount, if any,			Investment income and net realized	settlemen	nd claim t expenses related to:	Amortization of deferred policy	Paid claim and claim	Other	
Year	acquisition costs	settlement expenses	deducted in column C	Unearned premiums	Earned premiums	investment gains	Current year	Prior years	acquisition costs	settlement expenses	operating expenses	Premiums written
2002	\$ 736	\$181,262	\$438	\$7,130	\$60,264	\$6,816	\$48,889	\$ (8,356)	\$ 6,304	\$42,688	\$ 9,984	\$ 57,656
2001	\$1,214	\$181,310	\$482	\$9,738	\$86,057	\$7,563	\$72,372	\$ 7,731	\$13,990	\$56,304	\$17,391	\$ 83,340
2000					\$78,154	\$5,077	\$56,500	\$15,929	\$14,137	\$64,485	\$11,513	\$ 77,842

RTW, INC. REINSURANCE Years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In thousands)

	Premiums earned				
Description	Direct	Ceded to other companies	Assumed from other companies	Net	Percentage of amount assumed to net
2002					
PREMIUMS — Workers' Compensation	\$62,506	\$ 2,242	\$—	\$60,264	0.00%
2001					
PREMIUMS — Workers' Compensation	\$97,420	\$11,363	\$—	\$86,057	0.00%
2000					
PREMIUMS — Workers' Compensation	\$95,878	\$17,724	\$—	\$78,154	0.00%

RTW, INC. VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS Years ended December 31, 2002, 2001 and 2000 (In thousands)

	Additions					
Description	Balance at beginning of period	Charged to costs and expenses	Charged to other accounts	Write-offs	Balance at end of period	
2002						
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts	\$436	\$ 98	\$ —	\$314	\$220	
2001						
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts	\$569	\$530	\$ —	\$663	\$436	
2000						
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts	\$519	\$599	\$—	\$549	\$569	

ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT TO AMENDED ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION OF RTW, INC.

The undersigned, an officer of RTW, Inc., a Minnesota corporation (the "corporation"), hereby certifies that:

- 1. The name of the corporation is RTW, Inc.; and
- 2. Pursuant to and in accordance with the provisions of Minnesota Statutes Sections 302A.131 and 302A.402, Subd. 3, the Board of Directors of the corporation duly authorized and approved the following amendment to the corporation's Articles of Incorporation on November 7, 2002:

RESOLVED, that Article III of the corporation's Amended Articles of Incorporation shall be amended to state, in its entirety, as follows:

ARTICLE III - CAPITAL

The aggregate number of shares that the corporation has authority to issue shall be 17,500,000 shares, which shall have a par value of \$.01 per share solely for the purpose of any statute or regulation imposing a tax or fee based upon the capitalization of the corporation, and which shall consist of 12,500,000 common shares and 5,000,000 undesignated shares. The Board of Directors of the corporation is authorized to establish from the undesignated shares, by resolution adopted and filed in the manner provided by law, one or more classes or series of shares, to designate each class or series (which may include but is not limited to designation as additional common shares), and to fix the relative powers, qualifications, restrictions, rights and preferences of each such class or series, including, without limitation, the right to create voting, dividend and liquidation rights and preferences greater than those of common stock.

Except as expressly amended by the provisions hereof, the terms and provisions contained in the Articles of Incorporation and any previous amendments thereto shall continue in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set his hand this 7th day of November, 2002.

RTW, Inc.

By /s/ J. Alexander Fjelstad Its CEO

2003 PERFORMANCE PROFIT SHARING PLAN

All employees of the Company are eligible to receive cash profit sharing based on the 2003 year-end results of the RTW, Inc. and its Subsidiary. The annual profit sharing plan is based on exceeding the Company's pre-tax, pre-profit sharing profit plan for 2003. Forty percent (40%) of any excess profit over the plan, up to a maximum level, will be shared with all employees. The profit sharing will be distributed as a percentage (%) of salary to all employees. Cash profit sharing payments are made annually after completion of the year-end audit.

Executive officers and management personnel, additionally, earn stock options based upon exceeding the company's pre-tax, pre-profit sharing profit plan for 2003. Executives and management personnel are eligible for a fixed number of options, pro-rated on a sliding scale, in excess of the profit plan, up to a maximum level. Stock option grants will be made annually after completion of the year-end audit.

DESCRIPTION OF THE REINSURANCE AGREEMENT FOR 2003 BETWEEN ACIC AND GENERAL REINSURANCE CORPORATION EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2003

The Company, on behalf of American Compensation Insurance Company (ACIC), its wholly owned subsidiary, entered into reinsurance contracts for the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2003. The following summarizes the significant terms of these reinsurance agreements.

LIABILITY OF THE REINSURER

The Reinsurers shall pay to ACIC, with respect to Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Business, the amount of Net Loss for each Occurrence, as defined in the contracts, in excess of ACIC's retention, but not exceeding the Limits of Liability of the Reinsurer as follows:

<TABLE>

<caption></caption>		
LOSS LAYER	REINSURER	COMMENT
<s> \$4,000,000 excess \$1,000,000</s>	<c> General Reinsurance Corporation</c>	<c> Non Minnesota losses</c>
\$5,000,000 excess \$5,000,000	General Reinsurance Corporation	Non Minnesota losses
\$10,000,000 excess \$10,000,000	General Reinsurance Corporation	Non Minnesota losses. Net loss for any one employee shall not exceed \$10,000,000
Excess of \$20,000,000		100% retained by ACIC Non Minnesota losses

</TABLE>

COMMENCEMENT AND TERMINATION

The agreements shall apply to new and renewal policies of ACIC becoming effective at and after 12:01 A.M., January 1, 2003, and to policies in force at 12:01 A.M., January 1, 2003, with respect to losses resulting from Occurrences taking place at or after the aforesaid time and date.

Parties may terminate these agreements at any December 31st by sending to the other, by registered mail to its principal office, not less than 90 days prior written notice. The Reinsurer may also terminate the agreements in the event of significant adverse events at ACIC or in the event of a change in control of ACIC or RTW, Inc.

REINSURANCE PREMIUM

ACIC agreed to pay the reinsurers based on premiums earned for each Loss layer as shown above. These rates are in excess of the rates that we paid in 2002.

WORKERS' COMPENSATION REINSURANCE ASSOCIATION

(COMPANY NAME LOGO)

REINSURANCE AGREEMENT

Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association Reinsurance Agreement

<Table>

	LE AND SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	
А. В. С.	The Purpose Parties Definitions.	
PART A.	ONE: Reinsurance Agreements	
в.	Member's Duties	•
PART	TWO: Retention Limits	
PART	THREE: Reinsurance Provided by Association Exclusive	
	FOUR: Coverage	
A.	General Scope Per Occurrence Basis.	
в. С.	Per occurrence Basis.	
D.	Assessments	
Ε.	Effective Date	
	FIVE: Premiums	
	Annual Premium.	
в. С.	Billing of Premium.	
С. D.	Offset Annual Adjustment of Premium	
Б. Е.	Interim Adjustment of Fremium.	
	Surplus Distributions and Deficiency Assessments	
	Premiums for Unfunded Coverage	
н.	Premium Audits	
PART	SIX: Reimbursement Procedure for Indemnification of	
Ultim	nate Losses in Excess of a Member's Retention Limit	
	SEVEN: Management of Claims and Losses	
А. В.	Claims Claims Audits.	
в. С.	Reporting Requirements	
D.	Legal Proceedings	
PART	EIGHT: Subrogation, Salvage, and Third Party Recoveries	
PART	NINE: Recoveries Under The Terrorism Risk Insurance Act of 2002	
PART	TEN: Resolution of Disputes	
PART	ELEVEN: Insolvency	

A. THE PURPOSE

The purpose of this Reinsurance Agreement (the "Agreement") is to set forth the basic conditions of the reinsuring agreement between the Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association ("Association") and the Member. This Agreement is authorized by the Association's Enabling Act (Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, et seq.), (the "Enabling Act"); its Plan of Operation (the "Plan"); and its Operating Rules.

Ref: Plan, Article VI.K.

B. PARTIES

This Agreement is solely between the Member and the Association. All affiliated insurers or self-insurers within a holding company system shall be considered a single entity for purposes of the exercise of all rights and duties of membership in the Association. Nothing in this Agreement shall establish any rights in favor of any third party. Nothing in this Agreement shall create any liability or responsibility on the part of the Association for actions of the Member or other members. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the Member's liability to employers, employees and others under Minn. Stat. chs. 79 and 176 and other Minnesota law.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34. subd. 1. Plan, Article VI.E.l., and VI.M.

C. DEFINITIONS

To the extent defined in the Plan or in Operating Rules, the words used in this Agreement shall have the meanings given them by the Plan and the Operating Rules.

Ref: Plan, Article I.

D. AGREEMENT INCORPORATES BY REFERENCE THE PLAN AND THE OPERATING RULES This Agreement incorporates by reference the Plan and the Operating Rules as they may from time to time be amended. The provisions of the Enabling Act, Plan, and Operating Rules shall be controlling over any conflicting provisions of this Agreement.

Ref: Plan, Article IX.E.

PART ONE: REINSURANCE AGREEMENTS

A. LIABILITY OF ASSOCIATION

The Association shall reinsure the Member's Minnesota workers' compensation liability and shall indemnify the Member for 100 percent of the amount of ultimate loss arising out of each occurrence compensable under Minn. Stat. Ch. 176 to the extent that the ultimate loss exceeds the Member's retention limit in effect at the time of the loss occurrence and subject to the terms and conditions of the Enabling Act, the Plan, and the Operating Rules.

```
Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 2. Plan, Article VI.A.
```

B. MEMBER'S DUTIES

The Member shall comply with all requirements of the Enabling Act, Plan, and Operating Rules. These requirements include, but are not limited to, the following: The Member shall reinsure its Minnesota workers' compensation liability with the Association, pay all benefits for losses reinsured by the Association that are covered by the terms and conditions of the original policies issued to the Member's insureds, belong to the Association, accept indemnification from the Association, and report to the Association claims for benefits which may involve liability to the Association.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subds. 1 and 2. Plan, Article III. and Article VI.A.

PART TWO: RETENTION LIMITS

The Member shall select the low, high or super retention limit for each calendar year. The retention limits may be changed annually on January 1. The Member shall notify the Association by certified mail of any change of its retention limit selection by December 1 of the year preceding the coverage year. All affiliated insurers or self-insurers within a holding company system shall select the same retention limit. If the Association is not notified of the Member's change of retention limit for the next coverage year by December 1, the Member shall be deemed to have chosen for the next coverage year the same retention limit (low, high, or super retention limit) which was in effect on December 1.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subds. 1 and 2. Plan, Article VI.A.

PART THREE: REINSURANCE PROVIDED BY ASSOCIATION EXCLUSIVE

A Member selecting the high or super retention limit shall not purchase reinsurance for losses below its retention limit except in certain circumstances specified by statute. A Member selecting the low retention limit may purchase reinsurance from other organizations to provide indemnification for losses below its retention limit. A Member shall not issue large deductible policies in Minnesota for deductible amounts in excess of its selected retention limit.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 2. Minn. Dept. of Commerce, Bulletin 91-5

PART FOUR: COVERAGE

A. GENERAL SCOPE

The reinsurance provided by the Association shall cover only benefits under Minn. Stat. Ch. 176 which are paid by the Member, provided that for losses incurred on or after January 1, 1984, the reinsurance provided shall cover benefits paid by the Member under the workers' compensation law of another state when the injured worker is eligible for benefits under Minn. Stat. Section 176.041, subds. 2 or 3, but elects to receive benefits under the workers' compensation statute of such other state, as provided in Minn. Stat. Section 79.34 subd. 7. Any amounts paid by a Member pursuant to Minn. Stat. Section Section 176.183; 176.221, subd. 1; 176.225; and 176.82 shall not be included in ultimate loss and shall not be indemnified by the Association. Employers' liability coverage is not provided by the Association. The Association does not cover claims under the Federal Employers' Liability Act, the Jones Act, the Longshoremen's and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act, or any other federal law.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subds. 2 and 7. Minn. Stat. Section 176.041, subds. 2 and 3 Plan, Article VI.

B. PER OCCURRENCE BASIS

Coverage shall be provided on a per occurrence basis, as determined by the Association, except as otherwise provided by statute, including, in the case of occupational disease, where coverage is provided on a per person per occurrence basis.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 2. Plan, Article I.N. and Article VI.

C. CLAIMS EXPENSES

Claims expenses, assessments, damages and penalties shall not be indemnified by the Association. Claims expenses include investigation and legal expenses, court costs, interest and penalties. Expenses subject to indemnification include expenditures incurred in the preparation and development of a rehabilitation plan submitted to the Department of Labor and Industry and in the provision of rehabilitation services rendered in accordance with such a rehabilitation plan.

- Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 2. Ref: Plan, Article I.G. Operating Rule for Clarification of the Definition of Claims Expenses
- D. ASSESSMENTS

Assessments, including Special Compensation Fund assessments under Minn. Stat. Sections 176.129 and 176.131 shall not be reimbursed by the Association.

Minn. Stat. Section Section 176.129 and 79.34, Ref: subd. 2. Plan, Article VI.V.

EFFECTIVE DATE Ε.

Coverage shall be effective as of 12:01 A.M. on the date that the Member's authority to either insure or self-insure workers' compensation liabilities is approved by the Minnesota Department of Commerce. In no case shall the Association be liable for benefits for occurrences taking place prior to October 1, 1979. The Association shall have no liability for death benefits where an injury prior to October 1, 1979, causes death on or after October 1, 1979. Effective January 1, 1984, certain benefits paid pursuant to the workers' compensation laws of other states will be covered, as provided in Part Four A. of this Agreement.

Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subds. 1, 2 and 7. Ref:

PART FIVE:

- PREMIUMS
- ANNUAL PREMIUM Α.

The Member shall pay an annual premium for the reinsurance coverage provided by the Association at the rate determined by the Board of Directors of the Association ("Board of Directors") and approved by the Minnesota Commissioner of Labor and Industry ("Commissioner"). Estimated premium shall be calculated in accordance with procedures established in the Operating Rule for Determination of Exposure Base. The estimated exposure base for a Member may be revised after six months of the coverage year if the member verifies that its current annualized six month exposure base is at least fifteen percent higher or lower than its estimated exposure base. When the actual exposure base figures for the billing year become available, the actual premium shall be calculated. A premium adjustment shall be made as provided in Part Five D. of this Agreement.

- Minn. Stat. Section 79.35(d). Plan, Article VI.D. Ref: Operating Rule for Determination of Exposure Base
- в. BILLING OF PREMIUM The estimated premium shall be billed on a quarterly basis, and shall be payable within 30 days of the date of mailing of the premium notice, with late payments subject to interest charges established by the Board of Directors.

Ref: Plan, Article VI.D.3.

С. OFFSET The Association may offset indemnification payable to the Member against premium payable by the Member. Premiums payable shall not be offset by the Member against indemnification claimed by the Member.

> Plan, Article VI.D.3.c. Ref:

ANNUAL ADJUSTMENT OF PREMIUM D. The Association shall annually provide to the Member a statement indicating adjustments for previous years' premium. Amounts due the Association as a result of the adjustment shall be paid by the Member within 30 days of the date of mailing of the adjusted premium notice, with late payments subject to interest charges established by the Board of Directors. Amounts due the Member shall be credited to the Member's premium account with the Association, and any credit premium balance shall be refunded to the Member within 30 days.

- Ref: Plan, Article VI.D.2.b. Operating Rule for Determination of Exposure Base Operating Rule for Annual and Audit Premium Adjustment Refunds
- E. INTERIM ADJUSTMENT OF PREMIUM A Member who ceases doing business in Minnesota or a self-insurer Member who ceases to be an approved self-insurer may request an interim adjustment of estimated annual premium.
 - Ref: Operating Rule for Interim Adjustment of Estimated Annual Premium
- F. SURPLUS DISTRIBUTIONS AND DEFICIENCY ASSESSMENTS The Board of Directors may declare a distribution of surplus or assessment of deficiencies in the form of member excess or deficient premiums or policyholder excess surplus or deficiencies as required by the Operating Rule for the Determination of Surplus. Such distributions or assessments may result from statutory changes, changes in the exposure base, or excess or deficient funds. Distributions of surplus and deficiency assessments shall be made as required by the Board of Directors in accordance with the Enabling Act, Plan and Operating Rule for the Determination of Surplus as they have been interpreted by the courts.
 - Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, et seq. Plan, Article VI.D.1.d. and VI.N. Operating Rule for the Determination of Surplus
 - PREMIUMS FOR UNFUNDED COVERAGE In the event that benefits paid or expected to be paid on any claims in a calendar year exceed the prefunded limit in effect at the time the loss was incurred, the Association shall calculate and charge to all Members an additional premium for that year sufficient to cover the payments in excess of the prefunded limit. The premium shall be charged and collected in the same manner as the annual premium.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.35(d).

H. PREMIUM AUDITS The Association may inspect and audit any Member's records to determine the accuracy of the premium calculation. The Member shall timely provide all information requested and shall in all respects cooperate fully in providing information during the course of an audit.

Ref: Plan, Article VI.D.2.f.

PART SIX:

G.

REIMBURSEMENT PROCEDURE FOR INDEMNIFICATION OF ULTIMATE LOSSES IN EXCESS OF A MEMBER'S RETENTION LIMIT

Requests for reimbursement shall be submitted in a form approved by the Association. The first request shall be submitted within six months after the Member's payments on a loss exceed the Member's Retention Limit. Thereafter the Member, if entitled to indemnification by the Association, shall file a reimbursement request form semiannually until the claim is closed. The request shall be submitted to the Association in accordance with the provisions of the Operating Rule for Reimbursement Procedures. The Member and the Association may, in the alternative, agree upon a semiannual reimbursement cycle, whereby all of the Member's reimbursement requests, regardless of loss occurrence date, are filed on the same cycle. If a claim settles on a full, final and complete basis, or the claim file is closed, a reimbursement request may be filed at any time. If payments for which reimbursement is due exceed \$30,000 in the three months following a regularly scheduled reimbursement date, a reimbursement request may be filed in the following month. The reimbursement request shall itemize all payments of benefits since submission of the last reimbursement request.

Proper and complete reimbursement requests for indemnification of Ultimate Losses in excess of a Member's Retention Limit shall be promptly paid by the Association.

Ref: Plan, Article VI. Operating Rule for Reimbursement Procedures

PART SEVEN: MANAGEMENT OF CLAIMS AND LOSSES

A. CLAIMS

The Member shall have the primary responsibility for the investigation, management, and defense of all claims. The Member may settle and compromise disputed claims that are within the terms and conditions of the original policies issued by the Member and are consistent with the claims procedures established by the Association.

If the Association, in its sole discretion, determines that the claims procedures or practices of a Member are inadequate to properly limit the liabilities of the Association, or may, in any way, jeopardize the interests of the Association, the Association may withhold reimbursements from the Member until it determines that the deficiencies in the claims procedures and practices have been resolved, or the Association may, with the approval of the Board of Directors and at the Member's expense, undertake directly or contract with another person, including another Member, to adjust or assist in the adjustment of a Claim or Claims which create a potential liability to the Association. Except as provided by Minn. Stat. Section 79.35(g), the Association may charge the costs and expenses of these activities, including legal expenses, to the Member. The Member shall cooperate fully with the Association in such claims management. If the Board of Directors determines that the claims procedures or practices of a Member are inadequate to properly service the liabilities of the Association, or may, in any way, jeopardize the interests of the Association, the Association may also recommend to the Commissioner and the Commissioner of Commerce that an Insurer Member's license to transact workers' compensation insurance, or a Self-insurer Member's authorization to self-insure workers' compensation liability, pursuant to Minn. Stat. Section 176.181, be revoked.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.35(g). Plan, Article VI.F.4. Operating Rule for the Adjustment of Claims

B. CLAIMS AUDITS

The Association may inspect and audit the Member's records relating to all claims or related matters. The Member shall timely provide all information requested and shall in all respects cooperate fully in providing information during the course of an audit.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.35(g). Plan, Article VI.F.3.

C. REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

A condition precedent to reimbursement under Part Six shall be the prompt notification of the Association by the Member of any claim meeting either of the following reporting criteria:

- 1. Claim Cost Criteria When a Member estimates that the total incurred cost (payments and reserves for future payments) of a claim exceeds 50 percent of the retention limit which was in effect during the year when the loss was incurred, or
- 2. Claim Injury Criteria When a claimant has suffered a serious injury as described in the following list:
 - a. Central Nervous System Injury
 - (1) Spinal cord injury resulting in paraplegia or quadriplegia.
 - (2) Brain damage affecting cognition and/or such conditions as permanent disorientation, behavior disorder, personality change, seizure disorder, sensorimotor deficits, aphasia, or coma.

- b. Fatality, except for a no dependent exposure.
- c. Third degree burns covering 10 percent of the body, or second degree burns covering 30 percent of the body, or if significant medical costs can be anticipated.
- d. Amputations of a significant portion of one extremity or multiple amputations.
- e. Impairment of total vision by 50 percent or more.
- f. Peripheral nerve damage causing major muscle dysfunction or paralysis in an upper or lower extremity.
- g. Serious internal injuries resulting from blunt, penetrating, or crushing injuries to the chest or abdomen.
- h. Multiple fractures, or significant degloving injuries, involving more than one arm, hand, or leg, malunion, or significant shortening of the limbs.
- i. Fracture of both heel bones (bilateral os calcis).
- j. Occupational disease allegedly caused by working conditions or other job-related factors, including asbestosis, or chronic pulmonary disease or other occupational disease which results in disability expected to last two years or more.
- Ref: Plan, Article VI.B.1. Operating Rule for Claim Reporting Procedure

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS The Association may intervene in legal proceedings under Minnesota Statutes Chapters 79 and 176 and in any other legal proceedings where the result of the proceeding is considered likely to affect the interests of the Association. The Association shall notify the affected Member prior to intervening.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.36(f). Plan, Article VI.H. Operating Rule for Intervention in Legal Proceedings

PART EIGHT:

D.

SUBROGATION, SALVAGE, AND THIRD PARTY RECOVERIES

The Member shall, to the extent permitted by law, prosecute or intervene in any and all claims against third parties arising out of any covered loss occurrence and all recoveries therefrom shall be applied to reduce the loss which the Association is required to reimburse to the Member.

If the Member fails or neglects to enforce any such claims, the Association may reduce the Member's reimbursement for such claim by the amount the Member would have recovered from such third parties. In the alternative, the Association may, in its sole discretion, enforce the Member's rights of subrogation against such third parties. The net proceeds recovered, if any, shall be distributed first to the Association to the extent of amounts paid or payable in the future by the Association for the claim. Any excess recovered by the Association shall be paid to the Member or other person entitled to the proceeds, as determined by the Board of Directors.

If the Member desires to waive subrogation, it must promptly notify the WCRA and must secure advance approval by the WCRA staff before agreeing to waive subrogation. If the Member waives its subrogation rights after a claim has occurred without first obtaining the agreement of the Association, and the Association determines that it was not in its best interests to waive subrogation, the Association may refuse to indemnify the Member for that claim to the extent of amounts which the Association determines would have been recoverable through subrogation. The Association may withhold reimbursements to the Member for other claims to recover reimbursements already made on the claim where subrogation was waived.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.36(g) Plan, Article VI.E.3. and VI.G. Operating Rule for the Adjustment of Claims Operating Rule for Approval of Waivers of Subrogation

PART NINE: RECOVERIES UNDER THE TERRORISM RISK INSURANCE ACT OF 2002

Any loss reimbursement that a Member receives from the United States Government under the Terrorism Risk Insurance Act of 2002 (the "TRIA") as a result of a loss occurrence during the term of this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of the Association in the proportion that the Member's insured losses, as defined in the TRIA, in that loss occurrence for coverage provided under this Agreement bear to the Member's total insured losses, as defined in the TRIA, in that loss occurrence.

If a loss reimbursement received by the Member under the TRIA is based on the Member's losses in more than one loss occurrence, and the United States Government does not designate the amount allocable to each loss occurrence, the reimbursement shall be prorated between occurrences in the proportion that the Member's insured losses for coverage provided under this Agreement in each loss occurrence bears to the Member's total insured losses arising out of all loss occurrences to which the recovery applies.

PART TEN: RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

Any Member or other interested party aggrieved by any action or decision of the Board of Directors or the Association, or any agent of the Association, may file a written complaint with the Association concerning such action or decision within 30 days after the action was taken or the decision rendered. The complaint will be resolved by the Member Appeals Committee in accordance with the procedures it follows for the resolution of such disputes. Any Member aggrieved by a determination by the Member Appeals Committee may appeal such determination to the Commissioner within 30 days. Any dispute between a Member (or Former Member or successor in interest of a Member) and the Association with respect to Article VI. of the Plan or any provisions in the Reinsurance Agreement or Operating Rules adopted by the Board of Directors relating to coverage, claim, or premium issues, as determined by the Association, shall be resolved by arbitration in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Operating Rules of the American Arbitration Association, and judgment upon the award rendered by the arbitrator(s) may be entered in any court having jurisdiction over the parties and the dispute. A single neutral arbitrator shall be agreed upon by the Member and the Association. If the parties are unable to agree upon a single neutral arbitrator, three arbitrators shall be chosen, one by each party and the third by the two arbitrators so chosen. If either or both parties refuse or neglect to appoint an arbitrator or arbitrators within 30 days after receipt of written notice from the other party requesting the party to do so, the Commissioner may choose the arbitrator or arbitrators which the party or parties refuse or neglect to choose, and the two arbitrators so chosen shall choose the third. If the two arbitrators fail to select the third arbitrator within 30 days after the second of the first two arbitrators is chosen, the Commissioner shall choose the third arbitrator. Each party shall submit its case to the arbitrator or arbitrators within 30 days of the appointment of the arbitrator. The decision of the arbitrator or a majority of the arbitrators shall be a final determination, binding upon both the Member and the Association. The expense of the arbitrator or arbitrators and the arbitration shall be divided as follows: the prevailing party shall pay 25 percent and the remainder shall be paid by the other party. In the event that no one party clearly prevails, the arbitrator or arbitrators shall specify the percentage of expenses to be contributed by the parties. Any such arbitration shall take place in Minneapolis or Saint Paul, Minnesota, unless some other location is mutually agreed upon by the Member and the Association.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.36(h). Plan, Article VIII.

PART ELEVEN: INSOLVENCY

If the Member becomes insolvent, indemnification for losses payable by the Association shall be payable by the Association directly to the Member or its liquidator, receiver, or statutory successor.

If the Member or any other member becomes insolvent, any liability of the insolvent member to the Association shall be apportioned among the remaining members on the same basis as reinsurance premiums are charged. The Association shall have, on behalf of all of the remaining members, all rights allowed by law against the estate or funds of the insolvent member for sums due the Association, and any amounts received by the Association as a result thereof shall be credited to the members on the same basis as reinsurance premiums are charged.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 4. Plan, Article III. A.2.

PART TWELVE: TERMINATION

The Commissioner or Commissioner of Commerce may, upon notice to a Member, take any appropriate action against a Member pursuant to procedures available to the Commissioner or Commissioner of Commerce, including revocation of the license of an Insurer to transact workers' compensation insurance or revocation of authorization of a Self-insurer to self-insure workers' compensation liability as authorized by law, for failure to pay Premiums to the Association when due, failure to comply with the Plan, Reinsurance Agreement, or Operating Rules, or failure to comply with Minnesota law. Revocation of authority to write workers' compensation insurance by an Insurer or to self-insure automatically terminates membership in the Association only upon ceasing to be authorized by the Commissioner of Commerce to transact workers' compensation insurance in Minnesota. A Self-insurer may voluntarily withdraw from Minnesota. A Self-insurer may voluntarily withdraw from membership in the Association only when it stops self-insuring its workers' compensation liability, which voluntary withdrawal is effective on the date determined by the Commissioner of Commerce. Any unpaid Premiums which have been charged to a withdrawing or terminated Member shall be due and payable as of the effective date of withdrawal or termination, as determined by the Commissioner of Commerce. A Former Member shall continue to be bound by the Act, Plan, and any Reinsurance Agreement or Operating Rules with respect to the performance and completion of any unsatisfied liabilities and obligations to the Association.

Ref: Minn. Stat. Section 79.34, subd. 3. Plan, Article III.A.1.

Adopted by action of the Board of Directors of the Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association at its meeting duly called on the 12th day of December, 2002; and approved by the Minnesota Commissioner of Labor and Industry on the 24th day of December, 2002.

WORKERS' COMPENSATION REINSURANCE ASSOCIATION

By /s/ Carl W. Cummins III

Carl W. Cummins III Its President

ATTEST

By /s/ Cynthia M. Smith

Cynthia M. Smith Its Secretary

[WCRA LETTERHEAD]

2003 CERTIFICATE OF REINSURANCE for the AGREEMENT OF REINSURANCE between the WORKERS' COMPENSATION REINSURANCE ASSOCIATION and RTW INC

American Compensation Insurance Company (0030392)

COVERAGE PERIOD: January 1, 2003-December 31, 2003 RETENTION LIMIT: \$360,000 (12:01 a.m. Standard Time)

This certifies that the entities named above are Members of the Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association (WCRA), and that the WCRA reinsures the Members' liability during the indicated coverage period for benefits pursuant to Minn. Stat. Ch. 176 in excess of the Members' retention limit for the period indicated above. This certificate provides for coverage in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Reinsurance Agreement approved by the Commissioner of the Minnesota Department of Labor and Industry on December 24, 2002. This certificate shall not be valid for any portion of the indicated period during which an entity is not a Member of the Association.

/s/ Carl W. Cummins III

Carl W. Cummins III President and Chief Executive Officer Dated: December 24, 2002

Workers' Compensation Reinsurance Association(R)

Suite 1700, 400 Robert Street North, Saint Paul, MN 55101 Phone: 651.293.0999 Fax: 651.229.1848 www.wcra.biz

DESCRIPTION OF THE REINSURANCE AGREEMENT FOR 2003 BETWEEN ACIC AND EVEREST RE AND PLATINUM UNDERWRITERS REINSURANCE EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2003

The Company, on behalf of American Compensation Insurance Company (ACIC), its wholly owned subsidiary, entered into reinsurance contracts for the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2003. The following summarizes the significant terms of these reinsurance agreements.

LIABILITY OF THE REINSURER

The Reinsurers shall pay to ACIC, with respect to Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Business, the amount of Net Loss for each Occurrence, as defined in the contracts, in excess of ACIC's retention, but not exceeding the Limits of Liability of the Reinsurer as follows:

<TABLE>

<caption></caption>		
LOSS LAYER	REINSURER	COMMENT
<s> \$160,000 excess of \$200,000</s>	<c> 50% Everest Re 50% Platinum Underwriters Reinsurance</c>	<c> All business written by the Company.</c>
\$640,000 excess of \$360,000	50% Everest Re 50% Platinum Underwriters Reinsurance	Non Minnesota losses
Excess of \$20,000,000		100% retained by ACIC Non Minnesota losses

</TABLE>

COMMENCEMENT AND TERMINATION

The agreements shall apply to new and renewal policies of ACIC becoming effective at and after 12:01 A.M., January 1, 2003, and to policies in force at 12:01 A.M., January 1, 2003, with respect to losses resulting from Occurrences taking place at or after the aforesaid time and date.

Parties may terminate these agreements at any December 31st by sending to the other, by registered mail to its principal office, not less than 90 days prior written notice. The Reinsurer may also terminate the agreements in the event of significant adverse events at ACIC or in the event of a change in control of ACIC or RTW, Inc.

REINSURANCE PREMIUM

ACIC agreed to pay the reinsurers based on premiums earned for each Loss layer as shown above. These rates are in excess of the rates that we paid in 2002.

FIFTH AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT

This FIFTH AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "Amendment"), made and entered into as of December 17, 2002, is by and between RTW, Inc., a Minnesota corporation (the "Borrower"), and U.S. Bank National Association, a national banking association (the "Bank").

RECITALS

1. The Bank and the Borrower entered into a Credit Agreement dated as of March 31, 2000 as amended by a First Amendment dated as of May 4, 2000, a Second Amendment dated as of March 28, 2001, a Third Amendment dated as of September 29, 2001 and a Fourth Amendment and Limited Waiver of Default dated as of March 22, 2002 (as amended, the "Credit Agreement"); and

2. The Borrower desires to amend certain provisions of the Credit Agreement, and the Bank has agreed to make such amendments, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Amendment.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby covenant and agree to be bound as follows:

Section 1. Capitalized Terms. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Credit Agreement, unless the context shall otherwise require.

Section 2. Amendment. Section 6.19 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended in its entirety to read as follows:

Section 6.19 [Intentionally Omitted].

Section 3. Effectiveness of Amendments. The amendments contained in this Amendment shall become effective upon delivery by the Borrower of, and compliance by the Borrower with, the following:

3.1 This Amendment, duly executed by the Borrower.

3.2 A copy of the resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Borrower authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment certified as true and accurate by its Secretary or Assistant Secretary, along with a certification by such Secretary or Assistant Secretary (i) certifying that there has been no amendment to the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Borrower since true and accurate copies of the same were delivered to the Bank with a certificate of the Secretary of the Borrower dated March 31, 2000, except for an amendment to the Articles of Incorporation dated November 7, 2002 allowing for a reverse split of the Borrower's common stock, a true and correct certified copy of which has been delivered by the Secretary of the Borrower, and (ii) identifying each officer of the Borrower authorized to execute this Amendment, and certifying as to specimens of such officer's signature and such officer's incumbency in such offices as such officer holds.

3.3 The Borrower shall have satisfied such other conditions as specified by the Bank, including payment of all unpaid legal fees and expenses incurred by the Bank through the date of this Amendment in connection with the Credit Agreement.

Section 4. Representations, Warranties, Authority, No Adverse Claim.

4.1 Reassertion of Representations and Warranties, No Default. The Borrower hereby represents that on and as of the date hereof and after giving effect to this Amendment (a) all of the representations and warranties contained in the Credit Agreement are true, correct and complete in all respects as of the date hereof as though made on and as of such date, except for (i) Section 4.20, and (ii) changes permitted by the terms of the Credit Agreement, and (b) there will exist no Default or Event of Default under the Credit Agreement as amended by this Amendment on such date which has not been waived by the Bank.

4.2 Authority, No Conflict, No Consent Required. The Borrower represents and warrants that the Borrower has the power and legal right and authority to enter into the Amendment Documents and has duly authorized as appropriate the execution and delivery of the Amendment Documents and other agreements and documents executed and delivered by the Borrower in connection herewith or therewith by proper corporate action, and none of the Amendment Documents nor the agreements contained herein or therein contravenes or constitutes a default under any agreement, instrument or indenture to which the Borrower is a party or a signatory or a provision of the Borrower's Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws or any other agreement or requirement of law, or result in the imposition of any Lien on any of its property except, if any, in favor of the Bank. The Borrower represents and warrants that no consent, approval or authorization of or registration or declaration with any Person, including but not limited to any governmental authority, is required in connection with the execution and delivery by the Borrower of the Borrower in connection therewith or the performance of obligations of the Borrower therein described, except for those which the Borrower has obtained or provided and as to which the Borrower has delivered certified copies of documents evidencing each such action to the Bank.

4.3 No Adverse Claim. The Borrower warrants, acknowledges and agrees that no events have been taken place and no circumstances exist at the date hereof which would give the Borrower a basis to assert a defense, offset or counterclaim to any claim of the Bank with respect to the Obligations.

-2-

Section 5. Affirmation of Credit Agreement, Further References, Affirmation of Security Interest. The Bank and the Borrower each acknowledge and affirm that the Credit Agreement, as hereby amended, is hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects and all terms, conditions and provisions of the Credit Agreement, except as amended by this Amendment, shall remain unmodified and in full force and effect. All references in any document or instrument to the Credit Agreement are hereby amended and shall refer to the Credit Agreement as amended by this Amendment. The Borrower confirms to the Bank that the Obligations are and continue to be secured by the security interest granted by the Borrower in favor of the Bank under the Security Documents, and all of the terms, conditions, provisions, agreements, requirements, promises, obligations, duties, covenants and representations of the Borrower under such documents and any and all other documents and agreements entered into with respect to the obligations under the Credit Agreement are incorporated herein by reference and are hereby ratified and affirmed in all respects by the Borrower.

Section 6. Merger and Integration, Superseding Effect. This Amendment, from and after the date hereof, embodies the entire agreement and understanding between the parties hereto and supersedes and has merged into this Amendment all prior oral and written agreements on the same subjects by and between the parties hereto with the effect that this Amendment, shall control with respect to the specific subjects hereof and thereof.

Section 7. Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Amendment and the other Amendment Documents and any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective, valid and enforceable under the applicable law of any jurisdiction, but, if any provision of this Amendment, the other Amendment Documents or any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto shall be held to be prohibited, invalid or unenforceable under the applicable law, such provision shall be ineffective in such jurisdiction only to the extent of such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability, without invalidating or rendering unenforceable the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Amendment, the other Amendment Documents or any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto in such jurisdiction, or affecting the effectiveness, validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

Section 8. Successors. The Amendment Documents shall be binding upon the Borrower and the Bank and their respective successors and assigns, and shall inure to the benefit of the Borrower and the Bank and the successors and assigns of the Bank.

Section 9. Legal Expenses. As provided in Section 8.2 of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower agrees to reimburse the Bank, upon execution of this Amendment, for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including attorney' fees and legal expenses of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, counsel for the Bank) incurred in connection with the Credit Agreement, including in connection with the negotiation, preparation and execution of the Amendment Documents and all other documents negotiated, prepared and executed in connection with the Amendment Documents, and in enforcing the obligations of the Borrower under the Amendment Documents, and to pay and save the Bank harmless from all liability for, any stamp or other taxes which may be payable

-3-

with respect to the execution or delivery of the Amendment Documents, which obligations of the Borrower shall survive any termination of the Credit Agreement.

Section 10. Headings. The headings of various sections of this Amendment have been inserted for reference only and shall not be deemed to be a part of this Amendment.

Section 11. Counterparts. The Amendment Documents may be executed in several counterparts as deemed necessary or convenient, each of which, when so executed, shall be deemed an original, provided that all such counterparts shall be regarded as one and the same document, and either party to the Amendment Documents may execute any such agreement by executing a counterpart of such agreement.

Section 12. Governing Law. THE AMENDMENT DOCUMENTS SHALL BE GOVERNED BY THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF MINNESOTA, WITHOUT GIVING EFFECT TO CONFLICT OF LAW PRINCIPLES THEREOF, BUT GIVING EFFECT TO FEDERAL LAWS APPLICABLE TO NATIONAL BANKS, THEIR HOLDING COMPANIES AND THEIR AFFILIATES.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.]

-4-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment to be executed as of the date and year first above written.

BORROWER:

BANK:

RTW, INC.

By: /s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy

Title: Chief Financial Officer

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By: /s/ Christine J. Geer

Title: Corporate Banking Officer

(Signature Page to Third Amendment to Credit Agreement) $$\rm S\ -1$$

Execution Copy

SIXTH AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT AND LIMITED WAIVER OF DEFAULT

This SIXTH AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT AND LIMITED WAIVER OF DEFAULT (this "Amendment"), made and entered into as of March 25, 2003, is by and between RTW, Inc., a Minnesota corporation (the "Borrower"), and U.S. Bank National Association, a national banking association (the "Bank").

RECITALS

1. The Bank and the Borrower entered into a Credit Agreement dated as of March 31, 2000 as amended by a First Amendment dated as of May 4, 2000, a Second Amendment dated as of March 28, 2001, a Third Amendment dated as of September 29, 2001, a Fourth Amendment and Limited Waiver of Default dated as of March 22, 2002 and a Fifth Amendment dated as of December 17, 2002 (as amended, the "Credit Agreement"); and

2. The Borrower desires to amend certain provisions of the Credit Agreement, and the Bank has agreed to make such amendments, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Amendment.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby covenant and agree to be bound as follows:

Section 1. Capitalized Terms. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Credit Agreement, unless the context shall otherwise require.

Section 2. Amendments. The Credit Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

2.1 Term Note. Exhibit 1.1(B) to the Credit Agreement is hereby amended in its entirety to read as set forth in Exhibit A to this Amendment, which is made a part of the Credit Agreement as Exhibit 1.1(B) thereto.

Section 3. Effectiveness of Amendments. The amendments contained in this Amendment shall become effective upon delivery by the Borrower of, and compliance by the Borrower with, the following:

3.1 This Amendment and the Fourth Amended and Restated Term Note in the form of Exhibit A hereto (the "Note"), each duly executed by the Borrower.

3.2 A copy of the resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Borrower authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment and Note certified as true and accurate by its Secretary or Assistant Secretary, along with a certification by such Secretary or Assistant Secretary (i) certifying that there has been no amendment to the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Borrower since true and accurate copies of the same were delivered to the Bank with a certificate of the Secretary of the Borrower dated March 31, 2000, except for an amendment to the Articles of Incorporation dated November 7, 2002 allowing for a reverse split of the Borrower's common stock, a true and correct certified copy of which has been delivered by the Secretary of the Borrower, and (ii) identifying each officer of the Borrower authorized to execute this Amendment, the Note and any other instrument or agreement executed by the Borrower in connection with this Amendment (collectively, the "Amendment Documents"), and certifying as to specimens of such officer's signature and such officer's incumbency in such offices as such officer holds.

3.3 The Borrower shall have satisfied such other conditions as specified by the Bank, including payment of all unpaid legal fees and expenses incurred by the Bank through the date of this Amendment in connection with the Credit Agreement and the Amendment Documents.

Section 4. Defaults and Waivers.

4.1 Events of Default and Unmatured Events of Default.

(a) Minimum EBIT. Under Section 6.17 of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower agreed not to permit its annualized EBIT, as of December 31, 2002, to be less than \$4,000,000. As of December 31, 2002, the Borrower's annualized EBIT was less than \$4,000,000. As a result, an Event of Default has occurred under Section 7.1(c) of the Credit Agreement.

4.2 Waiver. Upon the date on which this Amendment becomes effective, the Bank hereby waives the Borrower's Default and Event of Default described in the preceding Section 4.1(a) (the "Existing Default"). The waiver of the Existing Default set forth above is limited to the express terms thereof, and nothing herein shall be deemed a waiver by the Bank of any other term, condition, representation or covenant applicable to the Borrower under the Credit Agreement (including but not limited to any future occurrence similar to the Existing Default) or any of the other agreements, documents or instruments executed and delivered in connection therewith, or of the covenants described therein. The waiver set forth herein shall not constitute a waiver by the Bank of any other Default or Event of Default, if any, under the Credit Agreement, and shall not be, and shall not be deemed to be, a course of action with respect thereto upon which the Borrower may rely in the future, and the Borrower hereby expressly waives any claim to such effect.

Section 5. Representations, Warranties, Authority, No Adverse Claim.

5.1 Reassertion of Representations and Warranties, No Default. The Borrower hereby represents that on and as of the date hereof and after giving effect to this Amendment (a) all of the representations and warranties contained in the Credit Agreement are true, correct and complete in all respects as of the date hereof as though

2

made on and as of such date, except for changes permitted by the terms of the Credit Agreement, and (b) there will exist no Default or Event of Default under the Credit Agreement as amended by this Amendment on such date which has not been waived by the Bank.

5.2 Authority, No Conflict, No Consent Required. The Borrower represents and warrants that the Borrower has the power and legal right and authority to enter into the Amendment Documents and has duly authorized as appropriate the execution and delivery of the Amendment Documents and other agreements and documents executed and delivered by the Borrower in connection herewith or therewith by proper corporate action, and none of the Amendment Documents nor the agreements contained herein or therein contravenes or constitutes a default under any agreement, instrument or indenture to which the Borrower is a party or a signatory or a provision of the Borrower's Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws or any other agreement or requirement of law, or result in the imposition of any Lien on any of its property under any agreement binding on or applicable to the Borrower or any of its property except, if any, in favor of the Bank. The Borrower represents and warrants that no consent, approval or authorization of or registration or declaration with any Person, including but not limited to any governmental authority, is required in connection with the execution and delivery by the Borrower of the Amendment Documents or other agreements and documents executed and delivered by the Borrower in connection therewith or the performance of obligations of the Borrower therein described, except for those which the Borrower has obtained or provided and as to which the Borrower has delivered certified copies of documents evidencing each such action to the Bank.

5.3 No Adverse Claim. The Borrower warrants, acknowledges and agrees that no events have been taken place and no circumstances exist at the date hereof which would give the Borrower a basis to assert a defense, offset or counterclaim to any claim of the Bank with respect to the Obligations.

Section 6. Affirmation of Credit Agreement, Further References, Affirmation of Security Interest. The Bank and the Borrower each acknowledge and affirm that the Credit Agreement, as hereby amended, is hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects and all terms, conditions and provisions of the Credit Agreement, except as amended by this Amendment, shall remain unmodified and in full force and effect. All references in any document or instrument to the Credit Agreement are hereby amended and shall refer to the Credit Agreement as amended by this Amendment. The Borrower confirms to the Bank that the Obligations are and continue to be secured by the security interest granted by the Borrower in favor of the Bank under the Security Documents, and all of the terms, conditions, provisions, agreements, requirements, promises, obligations, duties, covenants and representations of the Borrower under such documents and any and all other documents and agreements entered into with respect to the obligations under the Credit Agreement are incorporated herein by reference and are hereby ratified and affirmed in all respects by the Borrower.

Section 7. Merger and Integration, Superseding Effect. This Amendment, from and after the date hereof, embodies the entire agreement and understanding between the parties hereto and supersedes and has merged into this Amendment all prior oral and written agreements

3

on the same subjects by and between the parties hereto with the effect that this Amendment, shall control with respect to the specific subjects hereof and thereof.

Section 8. Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Amendment and the other Amendment Documents and any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective, valid and enforceable under the applicable law of any jurisdiction, but, if any provision of this Amendment, the other Amendment Documents or any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto shall be held to be prohibited, invalid or unenforceable under the applicable law, such provision shall be ineffective in such jurisdiction only to the extent of such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability, without invalidating or rendering unenforceable the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Amendment, the other Amendment Documents or any other statement, instrument or transaction contemplated hereby or thereby or relating hereto or thereto in such jurisdiction, or affecting the effectiveness, validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

Section 9. Successors. The Amendment Documents shall be binding upon the Borrower and the Bank and their respective successors and assigns, and shall inure to the benefit of the Borrower and the Bank and the successors and assigns of the Bank.

Section 10. Legal Expenses. As provided in Section 8.2 of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower agrees to reimburse the Bank, upon execution of this Amendment, for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including attorneys' fees and legal expenses of Dorsey & Whitney LLP, counsel for the Bank) incurred in connection with the Credit Agreement, including in connection with the negotiation, preparation and execution of the Amendment Documents and all other documents negotiated, prepared and executed in connection with the Amendment Documents, and in enforcing the obligations of the Borrower under the Amendment stamp or other taxes which may be payable with respect to the execution or delivery of the Amendment Documents, which obligations of the Borrower shall survive any termination of the Credit Agreement.

Section 11. Headings. The headings of various sections of this Amendment have been inserted for reference only and shall not be deemed to be a part of this Amendment.

Section 12. Counterparts. The Amendment Documents may be executed in several counterparts as deemed necessary or convenient, each of which, when so executed, shall be deemed an original, provided that all such counterparts shall be regarded as one and the same document, and either party to the Amendment Documents may execute any such agreement by executing a counterpart of such agreement.

Section 13. Governing Law. THE AMENDMENT DOCUMENTS SHALL BE GOVERNED BY THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF MINNESOTA, WITHOUT GIVING EFFECT TO CONFLICT OF LAW PRINCIPLES THEREOF, BUT GIVING EFFECT TO FEDERAL LAWS APPLICABLE TO NATIONAL BANKS, THEIR HOLDING COMPANIES AND THEIR AFFILIATES.

4

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment to be executed as of the date and year first above written.

BORROWER:	RTW, INC.
	By: /s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy
	Title: Chief Financial Officer
BANK:	U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
	By: /s/ Christine J. Geer
	Title: Corporate Banking Officer

[Signature Page to Sixth Amendment]

EXHIBIT A TO SIXTH AMENDMENT TO CREDIT AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT 1.1(B) TO CREDIT AGREEMENT

FOURTH AMENDED AND RESTATED TERM NOTE

\$1,000,000

March 25, 2003 Minneapolis, Minnesota

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, RTW, INC., a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Minnesota, hereby promises to pay to the order of U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION (the "Bank") at its main office in Minneapolis, Minnesota, in lawful money of the United States of America in Immediately Available Funds (as such term and each other capitalized term used herein are defined in the Credit Agreement hereinafter referred to) on the Term Maturity Date, the principal amount of ONE MILLION AND NO/100 DOLLARS (\$1,000,000), and to pay interest (computed on the basis of actual days elapsed and a year of 360 days) in like funds on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and times set forth in the Credit Agreement.

The principal of this note shall be payable in installments in the following amounts on the following dates:

<TABLE>

Installment
<c> \$250,000</c>
\$350,000
\$400,000
All remaining principal, plus accrued and unpaid interest

</TABLE>

This note is the Term Note referred to in the Credit Agreement dated as of March 31, 2000 (as the same has been and may hereafter be from time to time amended, restated or otherwise modified, the "Credit Agreement") between the undersigned and the Bank. This note is secured and its maturity is subject to acceleration, in each case upon the terms provided in said Credit Agreement.

This note amends and restates in its entirety an existing promissory note dated March 22, 2002 in the original principal amount of \$3,500,000 issued by RTW, Inc. to the order of the Bank (the "Prior Note"). It is expressly intended, understood and agreed that all amounts outstanding under said Prior Note as of the date hereof shall be considered outstanding hereunder from and after the date hereof and shall not be considered paid (nor shall the undersigned's obligation to pay the same be considered discharged or satisfied) as a result of the issuance of this note.

In the event of default hereunder, the undersigned agrees to pay all costs and expenses of collection, including reasonable attorneys' fees. The undersigned waives demand, presentment, notice of nonpayment, protest, notice of protest and notice of dishonor.

THE VALIDITY, CONSTRUCTION AND ENFORCEABILITY OF THIS NOTE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY THE INTERNAL LAWS OF THE STATE OF MINNESOTA WITHOUT GIVING EFFECT TO THE CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THEREOF, BUT GIVING EFFECT TO FEDERAL LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES APPLICABLE TO NATIONAL BANKS.

RTW, INC.

Ву	/s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy
Title	Chief Financial Officer

RTW, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY Statement Regarding Computation of Basic and Diluted Income (Loss) Per Share

<Table>

<caption></caption>	2000	2001	2002
<s> BASIC WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES OUTSTANDING</s>	<c> 5,427,420</c>	<c> 5,151,929</c>	<c> 5,151,929</c>
STOCK WARRANTS	-	-	-
STOCK OPTIONS			
Options at \$ 4.50 Options at \$ 3.80 Options at \$ 2.60 Options at \$ 2.42 Options at \$ 2.20 Options at \$ 2.00 Options at \$ 1.98			
WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON AND COMMON SHARE EQUIVALENTS OUTSTANDING	5,427,420	5,151,929	5,151,929
NET INCOME (LOSS) (\$000'S)	(\$ 9,708) =======	(\$ 25,215) ======	\$ 14,319 ======
INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE: BASIC INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE	(\$ 1.79) ========	(\$ 4.89)	\$ 2.78
DILUTED INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE	(\$ 1.79)	(\$ 4.89) =======	\$

</Table>

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 33-91368 of RTW, Inc. on form S-8/S-3, Registration Statement No. 33-91372 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8, Registration Statement No. 33-98966 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8, and Registration Statement No. 333-28585 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8 of our reports dated March 25, 2003, appearing in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of RTW, Inc. for the year ended December 31, 2002.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Minneapolis, Minnesota March 31, 2003

EXHIBIT 23.1

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 33-91368 of RTW, Inc. on form S-8/S-3, Registration Statement No. 33-91372 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8, Registration Statement No. 33-98966 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8, and Registration Statement No. 333-28585 of RTW, Inc. on Form S-8 of our report dated February 9, 2001 (March 28, 2001 as to Note 6), appearing in this Annual Report on Form 10-K of RTW, Inc. for the year ended December 31, 2002.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Minneapolis, Minnesota March 31, 2003

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. § 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO § 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

The undersigned certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, that:

- 1. The accompanying Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2002 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the accompanying Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

RTW, Inc.

Dated: March 28, 2003

By /s/ J. Alexander Fjelstad

J. Alexander Fjelstad President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

By /s/ Jeffrey B. Murphy

Jeffrey B. Murphy Secretary, Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Dated: March 28, 2003